**YIXIN LU** 

# Data-Driven Decision Making in Auction Markets

Π

**@226354.99111** 983.78/478.895

3.9

Data-Driven Decision Making in Auction Markets

### **Data-Driven Decision Making in Auction Markets**

Data gedreven besluitvorming in veiling markten

Thesis

to obtain the degree of Doctor from the Erasmus University Rotterdam by command of the rector magnificus

Prof.dr. H.A.P Pols

and in accordance with the decision of the Doctorate Board.

The public defense shall be held on

Monday 23th June 2014 at 15:30 hours

by

YIXIN LU

born in Zhejiang, China

zafing - ERASMUS UNIVERSITEIT ROTTERDAM

#### **Doctoral Committee**

Promoters:	Prof.dr.ir. H.W.G.M. van Heck
	Prof.dr. W. Ketter
Other members:	Prof.dr. A. Gupta
	Prof.dr. M. Bichler
	Prof.dr. R.A. Zuidwijk

#### **Erasmus Research Institute of Management - ERIM** The joint research institute of the Rotterdam School of Management (RSM) and the Erasmus School of Economics (ESE) at the Erasmus University of Rotterdam Internet: http://www.erim.eur.nl

ERIM Electronic Series Portal: http://hdl.handle.net/1765/1

#### **ERIM PhD Series in Research in Management**

ERIM reference number: EPS-2014-314-LIS ISBN 978-90-5892-366-0 ©2014, Yixin Lu

Design: B&T Ontwerp en advies www.b-en-t.nl

This publication (cover and interior) is printed by haveka.nl on recycled paper, Revive®. The ink used is produced from renewable resources and alcohol free fountain solution. Certifications for the paper and the printing production process: Recycle, EU Flower, FSC, ISO14001. More info: http://www.haveka.nl/greening

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means electronic or mechanical, including photocopying, recording, or by any information storage and retrieval system, without permission in writing from the author.



To my beloved parents, Wei and Julian

## Acknowledgement

Back in Spring, 2009, I was struggling with the decision of whether to do a PhD in statistics or computer science, because they seem to be the most "reasonable" choices given my background. Then, I met an old friend who introduced me to the fascinating book by Dan Ariely, "*Predictably Irrational: The Hidden Forces That Shape Our Decisions*". It was this book that refreshed my mind completely and led to my final decision to pursue a PhD on human decision-making rather than dancing with the numbers and symbols all day in the next years<sup>1</sup>.

I feel so fortunate that Prof. Eric van Heck and Prof. Wolfgang Ketter took me on board and offered me a position within the Department of Technology and Operations Management (previously named Department of Decision and Information Sciences) at RSM. I am grateful to their guidance and support over the past years. Eric, thanks for bringing me to the IS field and encouraging me to pursue my own research interests. Wolf, thanks for energizing me in different ways and introducing me to so many wonderful scholars in the AI and IS community.

Special thanks go to Prof. Alok Gupta, my external advisor at the University of Minnesota. Alok, thanks for sharing your insights and helping me to polish different research ideas. It was a pleasure brainstorming with you and I look forward to our future collaboration.

I am also honored to have Prof. Martin Bichler and Prof. Rob Zuidwijk as members of my inner committee. Thanks for taking the time to read my dissertation and provide feedback and suggestions.

The research presented in this dissertation has received generous support from FloraHolland, a great company that has been running the coolest auction market in the world for more than a hundred years. I would like to take this opportunity to thank Theo Aanhane, Enno Smit and Ellen Fase-van Dijk for their time and effort in nurturing the partnership between FloraHolland and RSM. The research project of "Veilen met Advies" would have not been possible without them.

I am blessed to have so many wonderful colleagues in the department. My fellow students - Annie, Sarita, Clint, Konstantina, Yinyi, Meditya, Luuk, Wouter, Evsen, Nick, Martijn, Irina, Evelien, Paul, Joris, Panos, Lingzhe, Markus, Thomas- are truly awesome. Annie, you helped

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>"Ironically", a large part of this dissertation is still about numbers and equations, :)

me so much over the years. I feel so lucky to have met you since the first day at RSM. Sarita, you were such a great PhD representative and nice neighbor. Konstantina, thanks for "smuggling" the sunshine all the way from Greece, lol. Clint and Thomas, thanks for being my *paranimfen*. I have also benefited a lot from the following faculty members in the department in different stages of my PhD: Dimitrios, Jan, Marcel, Mark, Otto, Ori, Peter. Special thanks go to Ting, who has been my role model since long time ago. Ting, thanks for your invaluable advice and suggestions on research, career and life.

I appreciate all the help from our department secretaries Cheryl and Ingrid, and from Tineke, Olga, Miho, Kim as well as many others at ERIM Office. Thanks for being attentive and responsive to my requests. I am particularly grateful to the comprehensive support from ERIM. Thanks for providing such a great platform for my academic pursuit.

I would also like to thank a group of friends (both within and outside of EUR) who have helped me during the PhD journey: Tao Yue, Pengfei Sun, Pengfei Wang, Dan Zhang, Zhikun Wang, Ying Zhang, Zhuojun Gu, Fangfang Tan.

Finally, I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my family. Mom and Dad, thanks for your constant love and support. You are the best parents in the world! Julian, you are the best present I have ever received. Thanks for bringing so much laughter to our family and providing me the opportunity to put the knowledge of reinforcement learning into practice, :). My dear husband Wei, you are an amazing room-mate who always take over the chore at home, and a great team-mate who constantly inspires me in different research tasks. Thanks for your incredible support and patience over the years. I look forward to our wonderful life journey ahead!

谨以此论文献给我的家人!

Yixin Lu Den Haag, May 2014

# Contents

	Ack	nowledgement	i
	List	of Tables	vii
	List	of Figures	ix
1	Intr	oduction	1
	1.1	Motivation	2
	1.2	Research Question	3
	1.3	Methodology	3
	1.4	Structure	5
2	Res	earch Context	7
	2.1	The Dutch Flower Auctions	7
	2.2	The Mechanism	8
		2.2.1 The Online Bidding Channel	10
	2.3	The Auctioneers' Problem	10
3	Stru	actural Econometric Analysis of Sequential B2B Auctions	13
	3.1	Introduction	13
	3.2	Literature Review	15
		3.2.1 Structural Econometric Literature	16
		3.2.2 Agent-based Decision Support	17
	3.3	Data and Preliminary Analysis	17
	3.4	Structural Model	20
		3.4.1 Model Setup	20
		3.4.2 Estimation of Bidder's Value Distribution	22
		3.4.3 Estimation of the Number of Bidders	24
	3.5	Empirical Results	25

		3.5.1	Estimation of Structural Model	25
		3.5.2	Robustness Check	27
		3.5.3	Policy Simulation	29
		3.5.4	Dynamic Optimization of Key Auction Parameters	30
	3.6	Conclu	1sion	34
	3.A	List of	Notations	36
	3.B	Simula	tion-based Test for the Iterative Method	36
	3.C	The De	econvolution Problem	37
4	Exp	loring B	Bidder Heterogeneity in Sequential B2B Auctions	39
	4.1	Introdu	uction	39
	4.2	Prior L	iterature	41
		4.2.1	Bidder Heterogeneity	41
		4.2.2	Market Channels	42
	4.3	Identif	ication of Bidding Strategies	43
		4.3.1	Data	43
		4.3.2	Cluster Analysis and Results	45
	4.4	Unders	standing Bidding Strategies	48
		4.4.1	Bidders' Choices of Bidding Strategies	48
		4.4.2	Outcome Analysis	52
	4.5	Discus	sion	56
		4.5.1	Implications	57
		4.5.2	Limitations and Future Work	58
5	Info	rmation	n Transparency in Sequential B2B Auctions	61
	5.1	Introdu	action	61
	5.2	Related	d Literature	63
		5.2.1	Information Revelation in Auctions	63
		5.2.2	Declining Price Anomaly	64
	5.3	Empiri	cal Setting	65
		5.3.1	Experimental Design	65
		5.3.2	Data and Preliminary Analysis	66
	5.4	Econor	metric Model	69
	5.5	Results	8	69
		5.5.1	Main Results	70
		5.5.2	Robustness Check	72
		5.5.3	Additional Analysis	73

	5.6	Discus	ssion	 74
		5.6.1	Key Findings	 74
		5.6.2	Contribution	 75
		5.6.3	Limitation and Future Work	 75
		5.6.4	Concluding Remark	 76
6	Con	clusion		77
	6.1	Main F	Findings	 77
	6.2	Scienti	ific Contributions	 79
	6.3	Manag	gerial Implications	 80
	6.4	Limita	tions	 81
	6.5	Future	Work	 82
	Sum	mary		85
	Sam	envatti	ng	87
	Bibl	iograph	ny	89
	Abo	ut the A	Author	99
	Sele	cted Pu	blications	101

V

## **List of Tables**

### Chapter 1

Chapter 2	2
-----------	---

2.1	A sample entry in a logbook	The auctioneer's decision variables are italicized.	9

### Chapter 3

3.1	Comparison of the performance of different auction designs	30
3.2	Comparison of performance between the observed design and optimized designs.	34
3.3	Summary of notations used in the model	36
3.4	Results of the simulation-based test.	37

### Chapter 4

4.1	Summary statistics of the sub-sample.	44
4.2	Cluster result ANOVA.	47
4.3	Descriptives of the bidder clusters	47
4.4	Model fitting results.	51
4.5	Analysis of effects.	51
4.6	Parameter estimates.	52
4.7	Summary of hypothesis test.	53
4.8	Estimation results of the HLM model.	55
4.9	Estimation results of the simple linear model.	55

5.1	Descriptive statistics of the dataset.	67
5.2	Estimation results of the DID model (entire sample).	70
5.3	Estimation results of the DID model on the sub-sample of online transactions.	71

5.4	Estimation results of the DID model on the sub-sample of offline transactions	71
5.5	Impact of policy change on lot-level declining price trend	72
5.6	Results of robustness check on the sub-samples	72
5.7	Impact of policy change on potential bidder collusion	74

# **List of Figures**

### Chapter 1

1.1	Structure of the Dissertation.											•						•	•	•										5
-----	--------------------------------	--	--	--	--	--	--	--	--	--	--	---	--	--	--	--	--	---	---	---	--	--	--	--	--	--	--	--	--	---

### Chapter 2

2.1	Illustration of the auction screen. The setup of the current auction is shown	
	on the clock whereas the product information and the upcoming schedules are	
	shown on the right and top-left of the screen, respectively	9

### Chapter 3

3.1	Boxplots of daily price variation from 2 May, 2011 to 27 July, 2011	18
3.2	Distribution of bidders' purchase quantities and extra purchase quantities, i.e.,	
	purchase quantities less the corresponding minimum required purchase amount.	19
3.3	Bidding frequency (in percentage) at day-level. The total auction time is divided	
	into 10 sub-slots, and the bidding frequency within each slot is averaged over	
	63 days	20
3.4	Estimated distribution functions of bidders' valuations on Avalanche Rose	26
3.5	Estimated bidding functions.	27
3.6	Estimated value distribution functions when considering behavioral noises in	
	the bidding process	28
3.7	A schematic representation of the dynamic training pool. Each instance in the	
	training set is weighted exponentially with respect to its recency	31
3.8	The distributions of observed winning prices and predicted winning prices on	
	the test data	32

4.1	Price variation of roses	during June 1 ar	d September 30, 2010.		45
-----	--------------------------	------------------	-----------------------	--	----

### Chapter 5

5.1	Overview of the experimental design.	66
5.2	Comparison of average winning prices in pre-experiment and experiment period.	68
5.3	Comparison of price dynamics at auction-level during pre-experiment and ex-	
	periment periods. The rank number denotes the rank of the current transaction,	
	i.e., if a transaction was made in the 2nd round, the rank number is 2. The	
	vertical bars denote one standard deviations of the normalized prices in each	
	round	68

6.1	A conceptual model of data-driven decision-making in auction markets.	 79

## Chapter 1

### Introduction

The past two decades have seen an explosion of digital data in every sector of the global economy<sup>1</sup>. According to the research firm IDC, from 2005 to 2020, the global volume of data will grow by a factor of 300, from 130 exabytes to 40,000 exabytes, or 40 trillion gigabytes. Such a revolution from data scarcity to data abundance brings great opportunities to businesses across the world.

In particular, the increased accessibility of data has enabled a different way of making decisions that involves more empirical evidence rather than personal experience, intuition, or belief. Such a new practice of "basing decisions on the analysis of data rather than purely on intuition" has been coined as *data-driven decision making* (Provost and Fawcett, 2013), and there has been a growing interest in its promises across different domains. For example, as a leading player in the retail industry, Walmart has pioneered the data-driven practices in analyzing data from multiple sales channels, catalogs, stores, demographic and online interactions to tailor product selections and determine the timing of price markdowns. The Internet giants such as Google and Facebook are customizing their services by mining users' internet browsing activity. The more traditional sectors such as manufacturing are also leveraging the power of data to improve efficiency and sustain the growth.

Previous studies have shown that companies that adopted a data-driven approach are more productive and profitable than their competitors (Brynjolfsson et al., 2011). In this research, we focus on the value of data-driven decision making at market level and seek to illustrate and quantify its benefits in the design and operationalization of auction markets.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>For more details, see "A special report on managing information: Data, data everywhere," *The Economist*, February 25, 2010.

### 1.1 Motivation

Auctions play a critical role in the modern society: governments use auctions to sell treasury bills, mineral rights and many other assets; firms use auctions to subcontract work, buy services and raw materials; individuals also participate in auctions of various consumer products such as art, antiques, cars, or even houses (Klemperer, 1999). The Internet has expanded the scope and reach of auctions tremendously: by breaking the physical limitations such as geography, time, and space, online auctions open up vast new opportunities for businesses of all sizes and become an indispensable part of the new economy (Bajari and Hortaçsu, 2004).

Despite the great promise they hold, online auctions also pose many new challenges for practitioners and academics. For example, Bapna et al. (2001) point out that the behavior of the different economic agents in auctions is heavily influenced by the online context in which they take place. As the result, many of the elegant and powerful results from the classical game-theoretic analysis of auctions do not apply any more. Dealing with these complications requires not only careful attention to the institutional details of these emerging markets, but also new analytical and computational tools to supplement the traditional game-theoretic or decision-theoretic models (Rothkopf and Harstad, 1994).

Over the past decades, Information Systems (IS) researchers have made significant contributions to practical auction design by investigating different bidding strategies and price dynamics in real-world auctions. For example, Kauffman and Wood (2006) studied the auctions of rare US coins on eBay and found that bidders tend to increase their bids for the same item if others also express interests in the item. More recently, Goes et al. (2010) examined the evolution of bidders' willingness-to-pay using a large dataset from Sam's club auctions. They demonstrated that bidders update their willingness-to-pay in sequential auctions based on their demand, participation experience, the outcomes in previous auctions and auction design parameters.

Further, researchers have made considerable progress in the development of computational tools to facilitate decision making in complex auction markets (Adomavicius and Gupta, 2005; Adomavicius et al., 2009; Ketter et al., 2012; Mehta and Bhattacharya, 2006). This has given rise to the novel, interdisciplinary research area, namely, *smart markets* (Bichler et al., 2010; McCabe et al., 1991). The primary goal of smart market research is to develop theoretically guided computational tools to understand the characteristics of a complex trading environment and facilitate real-time decision making in these complex environments (Bichler et al., 2010). Our current research shares a similar initiative by systematically examining real-time decision making in complex auction markets.

### 1.2 Research Question

In light of the pervasive adoption of data-driven approaches in auction research, we raise the following research question: *how to leverage the power of data to improve the performance of complex auction markets?* 

Prior research has proposed different performance criteria such as allocative efficiency and revenue maximization (Krishna, 2002). However, since in most real-world auctions bidders never reveal their private values, it is impossible to compute the allocative efficiency of given auctions. In this research, we use revenue maximization as the key performance measure.

Given the complex interplay of different informational and strategic factors in these markets, we conduct three specific studies to address this research question. The common thread linking these studies is the focus on the real-time interaction between auctioneers and bidders.

Our first study examines how auction design parameters affect bidders' real-time decisions and market processes. We derive a structural econometric model (Paarsch et al., 2006) which allows us to conduct policy counterfactuals to assess the effectiveness of alternative auction designs. Based on the estimation of the structural properties, we also develop a dynamic optimization approach to guide the setting of the auction design parameters.

The second study explores bidding strategies across different market channels using a unique and extensive data set from a complex B2B market. In addition to identifying and characterizing the bidding strategies, we also examine the antecedents and consequences of these strategies, as well as their interactions with auction design parameters. This study complements the existing literature on bidder heterogeneity in business-to-consumer (B2C) markets (Bapna et al., 2004; Goes et al., 2012).

In the third study, we focus on the information transparency issues in sequential auctions. Different from most of the previous studies on information revelation policies in auctions which are purely analytical, we conduct a field experiment to examine the effects of different information revelation policies on price dynamics and market performance. Specifically, we compare the bidding dynamics under two settings: the high-transparency setting where winners' identities are revealed publicly and the low-transparency setting where winners' identities are kept hidden from public view. The findings from this study provide useful implications for the design of information policies in multi-channel markets.

### 1.3 Methodology

We adopt a multi-method approach to address the main research question. The rationale for choosing such multi-method approach is that each research method has its strengths and weak-

nesses and the combination of multiple methods can provide richer and more reliable results (Mingers, 2001). In the following we briefly describe each of the methods used in this research. The methodological details of the individual studies will be discussed in the respective chapters.

**Structural Modeling.** Structural modeling has become increasingly popular in auction research over the past decades. By assuming that all the observed bids are the equilibrium bids of the auction model under consideration, the goal of structural modeling is to identify the structural properties of the auction model, particularly the underlying distribution of bidders' values. The identification of these structural properties can be used to evaluate a given auction format and study the policy counterfactuals, i.e., how changes in auction rules would affect sellers' revenue and market clearing speed.

**Simulation.** With the advance of computational power, simulation has been used in a wide spectrum of research. Different from conventional research methods which focuses on answering "What, how and why" questions, simulation allows us to assume the inherent complexity of organizational systems as given and helps answer the "What if" questions. In particular, market phenomena that are too complex for conventional analytical or empirical approaches can be addressed by simulation methods. For example, McMillan (2003) conducts various simulations to understand the performance of different market designs. In our case, we use simulation together with structural modeling to provide normative insights for the design and operationalization of sequential B2B auctions.

**Statistical Machine Learning.** As the natural outgrowth of the intersection of Computer Science and Statistics, statistical machine learning techniques allow us to identify patterns of large-scale, dynamical data streams arising from various application domains (Hastie et al., 2009). In this research, we use both parametric and non-parametric methods to understand bidders' decisions in a complex auction market. Compared to the structural modeling, statistical machine learning prioritizes the goodness-of-fit to the empirical data.

**Field Experiment.** Experiments are useful to make causal inference about certain effect. Despite its increased external validity, field experiments are much less used than lab experiments when studying market design. This is mainly due to the extremely high cost and difficulties in conducting controlled, randomized trials in the field of interest. We are fortunate to team up with the policy makers of a large Business-to-Business (B2B) market and had the opportunity to conduct a large-scale field experiment on information revelation policy.

### 1.4 Structure

The rest of this dissertation is organized as follows. Chapter 2 provides a detailed introduction to the research context, namely, the Dutch Flower Auctions. Chapter 3, 4 and 5 are three specific studies that address the central research question from different angles. Finally, Chapter 6 summarizes the contribution of this research and discusses the limitation and future work. Figure 1.1 provides an overview of the structure of this dissertation.



Figure 1.1: Structure of the Dissertation.

## Chapter 2

### **Research Context**

The empirical data used in this research are obtained from the largest wholesale market of cut flowers and ornamental plants in the world, namely, the Dutch Flower Auctions. In this chapter, we will first justify the choice of this empirical setting and then introduce this specific auction market in detail.

The primary reason for choosing the Dutch Flower Auctions as the research context is that they add real-world complications to the decision-making process in classical auction models. For example, bidders can demand multiple units in each round of the sequential auctions (see Section ) and both bidders and auctioneers have to make their decisions within a few seconds. They also highlight the important transformation of moving from place to space, which transcends the particular market practices. Finally, the Dutch Flower Auctions are worthy of attention in their own rights given their significant economic and social importance.

### 2.1 The Dutch Flower Auctions

The Dutch Flower Auctions play a critical role in maintaining the Netherlands' leadership in the floriculture industry (Kambil and van Heck, 2002). They account for more than 60% of the global flower trade. In 2012, the total turnover of the auctioned products (i.e., cut flowers, indoor and outdoor plants) is approximately  $\leq 4.4$  billion<sup>1</sup>. Some of the flowers originate in the Netherlands, but many originate in countries like Columbia, Ethiopia, Kenya, and Zimbabwe. In the late afternoon, domestic growers send their flowers to the main auction sites<sup>2</sup>. Meanwhile, planes loaded with imported flowers land at the Schiphol airport near Amsterdam. Later in the evening, the *fresh* products are transported to refrigerated rooms in the auction sites where the flowers are sorted and grouped in similar types. These include well-known products such as

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>The turnover of cut flowers is over  $\in 2.4$  billion.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Currently, there are 5 auction sites within the country: Aalsmeer, Naaldwijk, Rijnsburg, Bleiswijk and Eelde. There is also one auction site located at the Dutch-German border. However, the turnover from this auction site is not consolidated with the DFA totals.

roses, chrysanthemums, lilies and tulips in various categories as well as niche products such as matricaria. The quality of the flowers is inspected by professional appraisers. Many buyers also frequently visit the storage rooms to check the products in early morning before auctions start.

On weekdays, up to 40 auctions occur simultaneously from 6:00 a.m. to 10:00 a.m. Flowers are auctioned as separate lots, which are defined as the total supply of a given homogeneous product from a given supplier on a given day. The size of a lot can vary from a few units to more than a hundred units, and each unit consists of 20 to 80 stems, depending on the type and quality of flower. Buyers<sup>3</sup> can either bid in the auction halls or via a remote bidding system which allows them to view, filter and even pre-mark the full range of flowers prior to bidding. At any time, an individual bidder, whatever bidding onsite or remotely, can only participate in one auction, however, an institutional buyer can delegate several bidders to the auctions running in parallel.

### 2.2 The Mechanism

The Dutch Flower Auctions use the Dutch auction mechanism. They are implemented using fast-paced auction clocks displayed on a electronic board. Aside from the current asking price, each clock also contains information about the setup of the current auction (for example, monetary unit, minimum purchase units as well as bundling properties). Further, bidders can also see the information of the product under auction (name of the product, identity of the grower, various quality indicators and a representative picture of the product) from the electronic board. Figure 2.1 provides an illustration of the clock interface.

At the beginning of an auction, the auctioneer decides the starting position of the clock which corresponds to a high price of the product, and sets the clock in motion. As the clock ticks down counterclockwise, each bidder can stop the clock by pressing a button indicating that she is willing to accept the price corresponding to the current clock position. The first bidder who makes a bid wins. The winning bidder, whose identity is shown on the clock screen, can select the portion of the lot being auctioned (which must exceed the minimum required amount). If the winning bidder does not select the entire available amount, the clock ticks backward and restarts at a high position, and the auction continues. This process repeats until the entire lot is sold, or the price falls below the seller's reserve price<sup>4</sup>, in which case any unsold goods in that lot are destroyed. Such multi-unit, sequential Dutch auctions operate in a time-efficient manner: on average, each transaction takes 3 to 5 seconds. Therefore, they are well suited to the wholesale market of flowers.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Here buyers could be individuals or organizations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>Currently, the reserve price is fixed for the entire year, regardless of auction site and flower types.



Figure 2.1: Illustration of the auction screen. The setup of the current auction is shown on the clock whereas the product information and the upcoming schedules are shown on the right and top-left of the screen, respectively.

Table 2.1 gives a stylized example of a sequence of transactions that can be found in our data set. In this example, a lot containing 18 units is sold. At the beginning of each round, the auctioneer sets the starting price and minimum purchase quantity (italicized in the table). The sales prices are not monotonically decreasing or increasing<sup>5</sup>. Also, unlike the existing studies which focus on the situation where only one unit is sold in each round, in our case, the purchase quantity in each round can vary a lot. Because bidders do not know *a priori* whether there will be units left after the current round of auction, they face much higher uncertainty in these auctions.

Table 2.1: A sample entry in a logbook. The auctioneer's decision variables are italicized.

Transactio Index	n Transaction Time	n Seller ID	Flower ID	Stem Length	Stems Per Unit	Available Units	Minimum Purchase Units	Starting Price (cent)	Buyer ID	Purchase Units	Price (cent)
171	08:10:54	5644	103668	70	50	18	1	100	439	2	22
172	08:10:56	5644	103668	70	50	16	3	41	395	5	20
173	08:10:57	5644	103668	70	50	11	4	39	439	7	21
174	08:10:59	5644	103668	70	50	4	4	40	563	4	20

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>Van den Berg et al. (2001) show empirical evidence for declining price anomaly in the flower auctions; however, if we look at individual auctions, price trends are inconclusive in these multi-unit sequential auctions.

#### 2.2.1 The Online Bidding Channel

In June 1996, the DFA introduced the remote buying application (KOA)<sup>6</sup>, an online bidding system that enables bidders to participate in auctions without being physically present in the auction hall. Initially, such online bidding channel only attracts a few large buyers for two reasons. First, KOA system requires a significant investment in hardware and software. This includes dedicated computers, communication system between the auction hall and the computers used for bidding as well as monthly subscription fee for approximately  $\in$ 220 in order to use the system. Second, large buyers have strong incentive to adopt such remote bidding system. Traditionally, large buyers need to have several bidders to follow auctions that run in parallel. Since KOA allows each bidder to effectively monitor several auction clocks at the same time, it can help the large buyers to save personnel costs.

Over the past few years, KOA has become a great success. Interviews<sup>7</sup> with buyers revealed two major benefits brought by such online channel, the reduced travel costs and the enhanced monitoring capabilities. Some large buyers also point out that KOA allows them to better coordinate the purchases in the auctions and the sales to the end customers. Despite the enthusiasm of the buyers, results from previous studies are inconclusive with regard to the impact of KOA on winning prices.

### 2.3 The Auctioneers' Problem

The auctioneers in the Dutch Flower Auctions represent the growers. Therefore, an important goal of their work is to maximize the total revenue. Further, given the perishability of flowers, it is also critical to achieve a quick turnaround in these auctions. In fact, the total time for conducting the auctions has long been a hard constraint for the growth of the market. Auctioneers can influence the dynamics of the sequential multi-unit auctions by controlling the key auction parameters including clock speed, starting prices, minimum purchase quantities and reserve prices. The choices of these parameters often involve tradeoffs between revenue maximization and the total time need to finish the auctions. For example, by increasing the minimum purchase quantities, auctioneers can speed up the auctions quite substantially, yet such benefit often comes at a cost of revenue reduction (Lu et al., 2013).

Further, auctioneers can also influence the bidding competition by disclosing or withholding extra information about market states (for example, the number of bidders logged into the bidding system) during an auction. The (un)disclosure of certain information have both direct

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>In Dutch, the Remote-Buying or Buying-At-A-Distance initiative is referred as KOA, the acronym of "Kopen op Afstand."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>We conducted several onsite interviews with buyers of different sizes during 2011 and 2012.

and indirect effects on bidding behavior in sequential rounds. First, bidders are able to use the extra information disclosed in the previous rounds to update their beliefs about their opponents and adjust their bidding strategies. Second, bidders might take into account such direct informational effect and strategically alter their behavior in the previous rounds<sup>8</sup>.

As more and more bidders adopt the remote bidding application and participate in the auctions via the online channel, the design and implementation of information policies, particularly the information revelation policies become increasingly critical to the revenue generation of these auctions. For one thing, the online channel allows more bidders to participate in the auctions and significantly increases the market-level uncertainty. For another, it also allows bidders especially the large buyers to better coordinate their bidding activities across different auction sites<sup>9</sup>. Unfortunately, however, due to the limited availability of proprietary data, there is a lack of normative insights that may inform or guide the design of these information policies.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>Such direct and indirect effects are related to bidders' learning in sequential auctions which has been studied in Jeitschko (1998). However, our main focus is the auctioneer's role in such learning process.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>The auction schedules at different sites are not synchronized and there is indeed potential for arbitrage.

### Chapter 3

## Structural Econometric Analysis of Sequential B2B Auctions<sup>1</sup>

### 3.1 Introduction

Auctions have long been used as effective mechanisms for price discovery and resource allocation. Beginning with the work of Vickrey (1961), a large body of literature has investigated various informational and strategic factors in auction design using the game-theoretic framework<sup>2</sup>. Despite its sharp predictions about the optimal way to design and conduct auctions, most of the theoretical work focuses on stylized settings and rarely considers the real-world operating environment (Rothkopf and Harstad, 1994). This highlights the necessity of studies addressing the gap between the predictions derived from classical auction theory and the practical auction design.

The proliferation of online auctions has spawned a wide stream of empirical research on real-life bidding behavior and practical auction design (Bajari and Hortaçsu, 2004). However, most of the empirical work has exclusively focused on B2C or C2C auctions. Comparatively, little attention has been paid to B2B auctions which usually involve professional or expert bidders and carry much higher economic stakes<sup>3</sup>. Further, the existing studies often take the reduced-form approach which aim to characterize bidder behavior in auctions rather than to use the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>This chapter is based on two conference papers "Designing Intelligent Software Agents for B2B Sequential Dutch Auctions: A Structural Econometric Approach" and "Applying Structural Econometric Analysis to B2B Sequential Dutch Auctions", co-authored with Alok Gupta, Wolfgang Ketter and Eric van Heck, and is currently under review at a top-ranked journal in management. The author of this dissertation is the first author of these papers. We thank the seminar participants at Carlson School of Management and the Wharton School, at the Conference on Information Systems and Technology (CIST 2013), International Conference on Information Systems (ICIS 2013), and at the Statistical Challenges in eCommerce Research Symposium (SCECR 2013) for feedback and discussions. The authors acknowledge the comprehensive support from FloraHolland.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>For a survey of the literature, see Part A of Klemperer (1999)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>According to a recent report by Forrester, by the end of 2013, customer-facing front-end B2B eCommerce in the US will reach \$559 billion, while the B2C market will bring in less than half that at \$252 billion.

bidding function to map the observed bids to bidders valuations. For example, using bidders' behavioral variables such as entering time and bidding frequency, Bapna et al. (2004) uncover the patten of buyers' bidding strategies in an online B2C environment. Despite its popularity, such reduced-form approach, however, is not able to predict the effects of policy changes in bidding procedure. This is because such policy changes often constitute changes of individual bidder' strategic behavior as well as their interactions. For example, as Arora et al. (2007); Kannan (2012) have shown that changes on information revelation policies have strong impact on bidders' strategies in sequential auctions.

To address these research gaps, we adopt the so-called structural econometric approach (Paarsch et al., 2006) to study sequential auctions in a complex B2B market. Structural models, as opposed to reduced-form models, derive econometric specifications from economic theories where individuals or organizations are assumed to pursue profit-maximizing behavior. By explicitly recovering the key parameters of the derived models, for example, the parameters characterizing the distribution of bidders' valuations, the structural approach allows us to perform policy counterfactuals by simulating results under different auction designs, and thus be able to compare the expected performance of alternative designs.

Our paper makes three important contributions. First, we extend the existing structural models in empirical auction research (see Hickman et al. (2012) for a guide to the literature) to deal with sequential auctions where bidders can purchase multiple units of products in each round. Currently, most of the structural modeling work focuses on single-unit auctions, for example, Donald and Paarsch (1996); Guerre et al. (2000); Laffont and Vuong (1995); Paarsch (1997). Of the few papers which investigated multi-unit sequential auctions (Brendstrup, 2002; Brendstrup and Paarsch, 2006; Jofre-Bonet and Pesendorfer, 2003), bidders are either assumed to have single-unit demand throughout an auction or they can acquire at most one unit in each round. Relaxing the single-unit assumption introduces a number of econometric and computational challenges to the structural modeling of sequential auctions. For example, how to obtain a good estimate of bidders' demand distribution and incorporate it in the characterization of their bidding strategies? We exploit the unique features of the empirical auction environment and formalize bidders' decision-making process in the auctions in a way that their entry decisions only depend on their (multi-unit) demand. By doing so, we avoid the estimation of joint distribution of bidders' valuation and demand without loss of essential properties of these auctions.

Second, we apply our model to a complex B2B market, namely, the Dutch Flower Auctions. Apart from providing rich empirical data for auction research, the Dutch Flower Auctions are economically important: they account for more than 60% of the global flower trade and the annual turnover from these auctions amounts to more than 4 billion Euros. Given such sheer magnitude of transactions processed via these auctions, it is important for the auctioneers, who

act as the market operators, to design and implement the auctions in such a way that they best meet the pre-defined goals, e.g., maximizing the expected revenue. However, due to cognitive and computational limitations, auctioneers cannot sufficiently process the market information and adjust the key auction parameters accordingly to influence the market dynamics under the extreme time pressure in these auctions. To address these challenges, we develop a dynamic optimization approach built on the structural properties of these auctions. The empirical results show that our approach is very promising in guiding auctioneers' decision-making in the complex environment.

Third, our work also contributes to the nascent literature on the design and implementation of smart markets (Bichler et al., 2010). Smart market research aims to develop a comprehensive understanding of the characteristics of complex trading environments and assist human decision makers in these complex environments via the use of various computational tools. Over the past decade, IS researchers have already made extensive progress in the development and deployment of different computational tools (Adomavicius and Gupta, 2005; Adomavicius et al., 2009; Bapna et al., 2003; Ketter et al., 2009, 2012; Mehta and Bhattacharya, 2006). Specifically, researchers have demonstrated that software agents (Wooldridge and Jennings, 1995) have great potential for automating, augmenting and coordinating decision processes in complex environments. In light of this, we propose to use intelligent software agents to facilitate auctioneers' decision-making in the sequential auctions. By learning from the historical transactions as well as the experience of auctioneers, these agents can predict the future auction states and offer well-grounded recommendations to auctioneers to optimize the auctions in real-time.

The rest of this chapter is organized as follows. Section 2 reviews the related literature. Section 3 describes the data and preliminary analysis. Section 4 presents the the structural model. In Section 5 we first discuss the estimation results and then conduct policy simulations to assess the performance of alternative auction formats. Further, we also demonstrate how to use structural analysis to dynamically optimize key auction design parameters in sequential auctions. Finally, in Section 6, we draw conclusions and outline the future research directions.

### 3.2 Literature Review

In this section, we first differentiate our work from the existing work on structural econometric methods in auction research and then review the nascent literature on agent-based decision support.

#### 3.2.1 Structural Econometric Literature

Structural modeling of auction data has emerged as one of the most successful areas of structural econometric research. As opposed to the traditional reduced-form approach in empirical auction research, the structural approach has two important advantages (Hickman et al., 2012): first, it allows for policy counterfactuals of situations not observed from the empirical data; second, by incorporating economic theory, it enables the inferences about allocative efficiency, bidders' risk attitudes as well as other properties regarding information structure.

Over the past two decades, econometricians have developed both parametric (Donald and Paarsch, 1996; Laffont and Vuong, 1995; Paarsch, 1992)) and non-parametric (Flambard and Perrigne, 2006; Guerre et al., 2000) methods for common auction formats within the independent private value paradigm (IPV), and thus provide useful tools for policy analysis. From the methodology perspective, our current work is closely related to the seminal paper on non-parametric estimation by Guerre et al. (2000). However, there are some fundamental differences between the setup in Guerre et al. (2000) and our work. First of all, Guerre et al. (2000) deals with single-object auctions whereas we are studying sequential auctions. Identification and estimation in sequential auctions are much more challenging than in the single-object case -when bidders' private values and strategies are high-dimensional, little is known about the equilibrium characterization (Hickman et al., 2012). In particular, when leaving aside the restrictive assumption that all bidders have single-unit demand, a full treatment of sequential auctions is only possible under very special cases (Brendstrup, 2007; Donald et al., 2006; Katzman, 1999). In our case, the fact that bidders have multi-unit demands at each stage of a sequential auction pushes it even further.

Secondly, Guerre et al. (2000) assumes the number of bidders is known a priori. Although such assumption is quite common in both theoretical and empirical auction literature, in practice, it is rarely the case that the total number of potential bidders is given. Further, if entry to an auction is endogenous - for example, in our case bidders have to purchase no less than the required minimum amount in an auction and this can be considered as an implicit entry bar - the number of active bidders in an sequential auctions becomes stochastic. In light of this, we develop an entry model where bidders receive their signal before deciding whether to enter the current auction and the entry decisions are conditioned on their demands. In this sense, our entry model bears some similarity to the third type of entry models proposed in Li and Zheng (2009), however, the latter focuses on policy issues in single-object procurement auctions whereas we are examining multi-unit sequential auctions.

#### 3.2.2 Agent-based Decision Support

Prior research has shown that software agents offer great promise in assisting humans with their decision-making efforts (Maes, 1994; Wellman et al., 2007; Wooldridge and Jennings, 1995), especially in information-rich and time-critical domains (Ketter et al., 2012). Of particular importance to the current work is Adomavicius et al. (2009) where the authors use the theoretical properties of a given auction mechanism to design strategies for intelligent bidding agents. Using data generated from a simulation model, they demonstrate that these intelligent agents can achieve a higher winning probability while retaining a high surplus for bidders.

Although our work shares the general decision-support spirit of Adomavicius et al. (2009), the two papers differ in several dimensions. For one thing, Adomavicius et al. (2009) has primarily focused on bidders' perspective whereas we are interested in optimizing auctioneers' decisions. For another, Adomavicius et al. (2009) adopts the reduced-form approach to characterize auction process and study price dynamics<sup>4</sup> while we begin with the identification of the underlying distribution of bidders' valuation using structural econometric approach and then incorporate the derived structural properties into the optimization of key auction parameters.

Finally, unlike most of the existing literature on agent-based decision support where the quality of recommendations from agents are often evaluated on simulated data, we are able to measure the performance of the agents' key capabilities using a rich real-world dataset. Such benchmarking is critical to the applicability of software agents in practice.

### **3.3 Data and Preliminary Analysis**

Our dataset contains the auction details of large roses at a major auction site during May and July, 2011. There are 22 attributes, two of which are the bidders' real-time decision variables: price and quantity. The remaining variables can be classified into seven broad categories: (1) product characteristics (for example, product type, stem length, bundling size, blooming scale, and quality); (2) transaction timing (date and time); (3) supply-side information which includes lot size and minimum purchase quantity; (4) the precise market actors (seller identity and buyer identity); (5) logistics (stems per unit, units per trolley, and number of trolleys); (6) bidding channel (online or offline); (7) clock specification (for example, clock stand and currency unit).

The particular product we chose to study is Avalanche Rose<sup>5</sup>, because its total transaction amount was the largest among the entire assortment, and it was sold steadily throughout the two-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>Here, we are not questioning the applicability of the reduced-form approach, since the set-up in Adomavicius et al. (2009), to a large extent, is motivated by online B2C auctions where a variety of behavioral factors come into play.

play. <sup>5</sup>Avalanche Rose is considered by high class florists, floral designers and demonstrators as an indispensable element in exclusive rose arrangements, displays, bouquets and venue decorations.

month period. In order to rule out potential confounding factors related to flower characteristics in the structural modeling<sup>6</sup>, we created a subsample where the flowers on sale were of the same stem length, bundling size, blooming scale and quality level. This left us with 2754 transactions made by 222 bidders. In total, 31396 units from 189 lots were auctioned over 63 days.

We first examined the price dynamics during the two-month period using a series of boxplots. Figure 3.1 provides an overview of the price trend as well as the daily price variation. We can see that over the three-month period, the winning prices exhibited a fairly consistent pattern: first went up gradually and then fell down again. In addition, the average price exhibited



Figure 3.1: Boxplots of daily price variation from 2 May, 2011 to 27 July, 2011.

a clear upward trend right before Mother's Day (May 8th), and the price varied substantially during these peak days, for example, the highest price exceeded 1 euro on May 6 whereas on a regular day the highest price was typically below 80 cent.

A major difference between sequential auctions used in various online B2C auctions and the ones used in the DFA is that bidders can purchase multiple units in each transaction in the latter setting. From the modeling perspective, bidders' purchase quantities serve as good proxy of their demands. Therefore, we also examined the underlying patterns of bidders' purchase quantities.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>Flower characteristics have strong influence on bidders' participation in the auctions, in order to obtain a good estimate of the number of potential bidders in the structural modeling, we decided to control the observable product heterogeneity.



Figure 3.2: Distribution of bidders' purchase quantities and extra purchase quantities, i.e., purchase quantities less the corresponding minimum required purchase amount.

Figure 3.2a shows the histogram of bidders' purchase quantity. We can find that in most cases bidders purchased less than 20 units in each transaction. Further, we plot the distribution of bidders' extra purchase quantities, i.e., purchase quantities subtracted the corresponding minimum required purchase quantities in Figure 3.2b. The enormous amount of zeros suggests that a large portion of bidders only bought the minimum required units. Therefore, it is important for auctioneers to choose the minimum purchase quantity appropriately as the auction proceeds.

Finally, since previous research shows that bidders in sequential online auctions tend to exhibit forward-looking behavior (Zeithammer, 2006), we analyzed the bidding patterns at both auction level and day level. At auction level, we found that repeated bidding (winning) happened in 65 auctions (approximately 18.5% of the total number of auctions) and a total of 35 bidders (approximately 13% of the bidder population under consideration) won multiple times (mostly twice). Anecdotal evidence<sup>7</sup> suggests that repeated bidding in these auctions is not planned, but a response to new-arriving orders or requests from customers. At day level, we divided the total time<sup>8</sup> for auctioning the particular flower into 10 sub-slots and plotted the bidding frequency within each sub-slot. It follows from Figure 3.3 that the bidding frequency (normalized) does not differ much across the 10 sub-slots, meaning that bidders did not deliberately postpone their bids towards the end. Given these observations and evidence, we decided

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>We conducted several interviews with the auctioneers and buyers in 2011.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>Although the time stamps for auctioning the particular type of flower under consideration varied, for a given day, the flowers from a given supplier with homogeneous properties were only assigned a single time-slot for auctioning.


to not consider forward-looking in the modeling process.

Figure 3.3: Bidding frequency (in percentage) at day-level. The total auction time is divided into 10 sub-slots, and the bidding frequency within each slot is averaged over 63 days.

## 3.4 Structural Model

In this section, we first formalize the auction process and present the structural model<sup>9</sup>. We then discuss the estimation procedure in detail.

### 3.4.1 Model Setup

Consider an auction lot consisting of l units. The number of rounds K it takes to reach the end of the auction varies from a minimum of one, when all units are sold via a single transaction, to a theoretical maximum of l, when only one unit is sold via each transaction. In other words, K is endogenous to the auction process. At the beginning of the auction, the clock starts at a price  $s_1$ set by the auctioneer, and ticks down until one bidder stops the clock with a bid  $b_1$ . The winner then chooses the purchase units  $q_1$ . If the lot is not exhausted, i.e.,  $q_1 < l$ , the auction proceeds to the next round with a new starting price, which is equal to the previous winning price plus an increment c. In other words, we have  $s_j = b_{j-1} + c$  for  $j = 2, \ldots, K$ . Winning price  $b_j$  in the j-th round is always between the starting price and the pre-determined reserve price  $b_R$ , and the number of units sold,  $q_j$ , varies from zero (when the price drops below  $b_R$ ) to the total number

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>A summary of the notations used in the derivation of the model can be found in Appendix A.

of available units at the beginning of the *j*-th round. Further, at the beginning of each round, the auctioneer determines the minimum purchase quantity  $m_j$  and we have  $q_j \ge m_j$  except in the last round where occasionally the remaining units can be less than the minimum purchase quantity.

#### Auctioneer's Decision Problem.

Given an *l*-unit auction, the auctioneer's key decision variables in the *j*-th round include: (1) reserve price  $b_R$ , (2) starting price  $s_j$ , (3) minimum purchase quantity  $m_j$ , and (4) clock speed. Currently, the reserve price is set to a negligibly low value which is fixed over the whole year and it has almost no impact on bidders' decisions. The clock speed and the increment *c* associated with the starting price are also kept constant. Thus in practice, minimum purchase quantity  $m_j$  is the only variable that auctioneers can manipulate to influence the bidding dynamics (e.g., the competition level) in a given auction. However, unlike reserve price or clock speed which has been well studied in the auction literature (Katok and Kwasnica, 2008; Levin and Smith, 1996) the effects of minimum purchase quantity is not nearly as well understood. One of the aims of this research is to develop a good understanding about the impact of minimum purchase quantity on bidders' decision-making through structural econometric analysis.

### **Bidder's Decision Problem.**

Bidder *i*'s decision-making process in round *j* consists of the following steps: (1) decide whether to participate in the bidding competition, given the minimum purchase quantity  $m_j$ ; (2) submit<sup>10</sup> the bid  $b_j^i$ , given that he decided to compete in round *j*; (3) choose the purchase quantity  $q_i^i$  conditional on the fact that he is the winner of the sub-auction in round *j*.

Suppose there are N(N > 2) risk-neutral bidders for the current auction. Within the standard symmetric IPV paradigm, each potential bidder i (i = 1, ..., N) is assumed to have a private value  $v_i$ . Bidder i does not know other bidders' private values but knows that all private values including her own have been drawn<sup>11</sup> independently from a common distribution F, which is absolutely continuous with density f and support  $[\underline{v}, \overline{v}] \subset \mathbb{R}_+$ . The equilibrium bid  $b_i$ of bidder i is given by:

$$b_i = \mathfrak{s}(v_i, F, N, \underline{v}) = v_i - \frac{\int_{\underline{v}}^{v_i} F(u)^{N-1} du}{F(v_i)^{N-1}}.$$
(3.1)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>All the bidders who are interested in the current round of auction can submit a bid, however, only the first (highest) bid gets revealed and recorded, i.e. we don't observe losing bids.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>Unlike the examples in Paarsch et al. (2006) where bidders are assumed to have decreasing marginal utility in sequential rounds, we do not differentiate a single bidder's valuation towards different number of units. That is, for a given bidder, her unit value of a given product is invariant of her demand. This is because most bidders in these auctions are buying on behalf of their clients and the products sold via these auctions are not for personal consumption but quickly resold to different end markets.

 $\mathfrak{s}$  denotes the equilibrium strategy, which is obtained by solving the first-order differential equation<sup>12</sup>:

$$1 = (v_i - \mathfrak{s}(v_i))(N-1)\frac{f(v_i)}{F(v_i)}\frac{1}{\mathfrak{s}'(v_i)},$$
(3.2)

with boundary condition  $\mathfrak{s}(\underline{v}) = \underline{v}$ .

The equilibrium relation in Equation 3.1 is the basis of structural analysis of auction data. Specifically, since  $b_i$  is a function of  $v_i$ , which is randomly drawn from F,  $b_i$  is also random, with a distribution that is uniquely determined by Equation 3.1. A fundamental issue in structural estimation is whether the unobserved structural elements (e.g., F) can be identified from the observables (e.g.,  $b_i$ ). In our case, since winning bids are revealed during each round of a sequential auction, according to Athey and Haile (2002), bidders' value distribution F is identifiable.

### 3.4.2 Estimation of Bidder's Value Distribution

We adopt the nonparametric estimation method proposed by Guerre et al. (2000) to recover the distribution of bidders' valuation from the observed winning bids. The main idea of this method relies on the observation that the first derivative  $\mathfrak{s}'$  and the distribution F with its density f can be eliminated simultaneously from Equation 3.2 by introducing the distribution G of  $b_i$ and its corresponding density g. Specifically, for any  $b \in [\underline{v}, \mathfrak{s}(\overline{v})]$ ,  $G(b) = \mathbf{Pr}(B \leq b) =$  $\mathbf{Pr}(V \leq \mathfrak{s}^{-1}(b)) = F(\mathfrak{s}^{-1}(b)) = F(v)$ . Taking the derivative of G(b) and F(v), we have  $g(b) = f(v)/\mathfrak{s}'(v)$ . Therefore, Equation 3.2 can be rewritten as

$$v_i = b_i + \frac{1}{N-1} \frac{G(b_i)}{g(b_i)}.$$
(3.3)

The nonparametric estimation works in two steps. In the first step, we construct a sample of *pseudo* private values based on the kernel estimates of the distribution and density of observed bids using the relation in Equation 3.3. Then, in the second step, the sample of pseudo values is used to estimate nonparametrically the density and distribution of bidders' private values. This two-step nonparametric method was initially proposed for first-price auctions where all the submitted bids (winning bids as well as losing bids) are available for the estimation. In our case, since only winning bids are revealed, the direct application of the above two-step estimation only gives the distribution and density of the *highest* values of the bidders, which need to be further converted to the value distribution of all bidders using order statistics. A full description of the estimation procedure involving Dutch auctions (i.e., only winning bids

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup>The first-order condition is derived by maximizing the expected profit under the risk neutrality and symmetric assumptions.

are observed) can be found in Paarsch et al. (2006). Below we will provide a sketch of this procedure.

Let  $G_W$  denote the cumulative distribution of winning bids. Under the symmetric IPV paradigm, we have  $G_W(w) = G(w)^N$ . For a random sample of  $\mathcal{T}$  observations (denoted by  $W_t, t = 1, ..., \mathcal{T}$ ) with identical number of bidders, we can estimate<sup>13</sup>  $G_W(w)$  by

$$\widetilde{G}_W(w) = \frac{1}{\mathcal{T}} \sum_{t=1}^{\mathcal{T}} \mathbf{1}(W_t \le w),$$
(3.4)

where  $\mathbf{1}(\cdot)$  is the indicator function. The corresponding probability density function of winning bids  $g_W(w)$  is then estimated by

$$\widetilde{g}_W(w) = \frac{1}{\mathcal{T}} \sum_{t=1}^{\mathcal{T}} \frac{1}{h} \kappa(\frac{W_t - w}{h}), \tag{3.5}$$

where h is a sequence of bandwidth parameters such that h goes to zero and  $\mathcal{T}h$  goes to infinity as  $\mathcal{T}$  goes to infinity.  $\kappa(\cdot)$  is a kernel smoothing function. An important issue with the nonparametric estimation in Equation 3.5 is the trade-off between bias and variances. Here, bandwidth h is similar as the bin width for histograms and it has a strong influence to the estimation results. Following the rule of thumb suggested by Silverman (1986), we choose h equal to  $1.06\sigma \mathcal{T}^{-1/5}$ where  $\sigma$  is the standard deviation of winning bids. In practice, we can use the sample standard deviation in lieu of  $\sigma$ .

The valuation of the highest bidder in transaction t can thus be recovered by

$$\widetilde{V}_{(1:N)t} = W_t + \frac{N}{N-1} \frac{\widetilde{G}_W(W_t)}{\widetilde{g}_W(W_t)}.$$
(3.6)

Equation 3.6 can then by used to estimate the distribution function of the highest valuation using the following relation:

$$\widetilde{F}_Z(z) = \frac{1}{\mathcal{T}} \sum_{t=1}^{\mathcal{T}} \mathbf{1}(\widetilde{V}_{(1:N)t} \le z),$$
(3.7)

and bidders' value distribution can be estimated by

$$\widetilde{F}(v) = \widetilde{F}_{Z}(v)^{\frac{1}{N}} = \left[\frac{1}{\mathcal{T}} \sum_{t=1}^{\mathcal{T}} \mathbf{1} (\widetilde{V}_{(1:N)t} \le v)\right]^{\frac{1}{N}}.$$
(3.8)

So far in our estimation process we have implicitly assumed the number of bidders, N, is known. However, in practice, it is often difficult to determine this number in multi-unit sequential Dutch auctions. For one thing, only winning bids are observed in Dutch auctions. This is

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup>In the following, we use a " $\sim$ " atop a letter to denote the corresponding estimate.

fundamentally different from open-cry English auctions or First-price sealed bid auctions. For another, bidders can easily log in or log out with the current bidding system at any point of an on-going auction, and not all the bidders who have logged in to the current auction are truly interested in the products under auction. Instead, some might be collecting market information and preparing for their bidding in the upcoming auctions by logging in earlier than necessary. In the following, we will discuss how to tackle the challenge of the estimation of N.

### 3.4.3 Estimation of the Number of Bidders

In general, there are two approaches to model the number of bidders in an auction: one considers the number as resulting from an exogenous stochastic process while the other tries to endogenize bidders' entry process. We took the second approach by associating a bidder's participation in a given auction with her demand. To start with, we first give the definition of an *active* bidder.

DEFINITION. A bidder is considered to be active in round j if her unfulfilled demand is equal or larger than the minimum purchase quantity  $m_j$ .

Let  $N_j$  denote the number of active bidders in round j of an auction. We have

$$\boldsymbol{E}(N_j|m_j) = \boldsymbol{E}(\sum_{i=1}^{N_{total}} x_{i,j}|m_j)$$
(3.9)

where  $N_{total}$  is the total number of bidders who have logged in to the auction system and  $x_{i,j}$  is a binary variable defined as follows:

$$x_{i,j} = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if } D_j^i < m_j, \\ 1 & \text{if } D_j^i \ge m_j. \end{cases}$$
(3.10)

Here,  $D_j^i$  stands for Bidder *i*'s demand in round *j*. Since most bidders only buy the minimum required units and the empirical distribution of bidders' extra purchase units  $(D_j^i - m_j)$ is over-dispersed (see Figure 3.2b),  $D_j^i - m_j$  is modeled with zero-inflated negative binomial distribution (Wang and Boutilier, 2003; Winkelmann, 2008):

$$f_{ZINB}(D_j^i - m_j) = \begin{cases} \pi_{i,j} + (1 - \pi_{i,j}) \cdot \text{NegBin}(D_j^i - m_j) & \text{if } D_j^i = m_j, \\ (1 - \pi_{i,j}) \cdot \text{NegBin}(D_j^i - m_j) & \text{if } D_j^i > m_j, \end{cases}$$
(3.11)

where  $\pi_{i,j}$  captures the probability of extra zero counts and NegBin is given by

$$\operatorname{NegBin}(Y=y) = \frac{\Gamma(y+\tau)}{y!\Gamma(\tau)} (\frac{\tau}{\lambda+\tau})^{\tau} (\frac{\lambda}{\lambda+\tau})^y, \ y = 0, 1, \dots; \lambda, \tau > 0.$$
(3.12)

 $\Gamma(\cdot)$  is the gamma function,  $\tau$  is a shape parameter which quantifies the amount of overdispersion, and  $\lambda = \mathbf{E}(Y)$ , where in our case  $Y = D_i^i - m_j$ .

Now the only issue left is how to estimate  $N_{total}$ , the total number of potential bidders in the auctions. We develop an iterative strategy. The general idea is to start with an educated-guess

of the total number of potential bidders<sup>14</sup> and gradually refine it by minimizing the difference between the distribution of the observed winning bids and the distribution of the *induced* winning bids generated from the current estimate of the total number of potential bidders, using the Kullback-Leibler (KL) divergence (Kullback and Leibler, 1951) measure:

$$\mathbb{D}_{KL}(\widetilde{g}_W||\widetilde{g}_{induced}) = \int \widetilde{g}_W(w) \log \frac{\widetilde{g}_W(w)}{\widetilde{g}_{induced}(w)} dw.$$
(3.13)

We conduct simulations to test the effectiveness of such iterative strategy. The results show that the estimated total number of potential bidders are quite accurate<sup>15</sup>.

## 3.5 Empirical Results

Before presenting the empirical results, we would like to briefly discuss the applicability of the above theoretical framework to the context of the Dutch Flower Auctions. First of all, according to Milgrom and Weber (1982a), the IPV framework suits better than the common value framework in case of nondurable consumer goods such as flowers. In addition, the IPV paradigm can be justified by the market structure: bidders in the DFA are typically serving distinct market segments and they come to the auctions with the willingness-to-pay of their customers. As a matter of fact, most bidders have firm-specific marginal revenue curves, which lead to the variation of their valuations. Next, the risk neutrality assumption is appropriate because most bidders do not face strong budget constraints and if they lose an auction, there are often other lots available on the same day which can serve as close substitutes. Further, the *indifference* assumption regarding bidders' unit value on different amounts is supported by the fact that bidders are mostly buying on order and the products purchased via the auctions are not for personal consumption but quickly resold to different end markets. This is quite different from B2C context where bidders with multi-unit demand in sequential auctions are often assumed to have decreasing marginal utility.

### 3.5.1 Estimation of Structural Model

Using the transaction data described above, we recovered the distribution of bidders' valuation. The cumulative distribution functions under various minimum purchase quantities are presented in Figure 3.4. Although there seems to be a slightly higher percentage of low-valuation bidders (valuation between 0 and 0.3) when minimum purchase quantity is set to 1, overall, the three estimated distributions are quite similar. In other words, the potential demand heterogeneity does

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup>A possible choice can be the average number of winning bidders for the given flower on a daily basis.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup>The details of the simulation-based test can be found in Appendix B.

not seem to lead to considerable differences in bidders' value distribution. This also suggests that the way we used to model bidders' decision-making process is appropriate.



Figure 3.4: Estimated distribution functions of bidders' valuations on Avalanche Rose.

Another important observation from Figure 3.4 is that a large percentage of logged-in bidders' valuation is below zero, meaning they are not truly interested in the current (sub) auctions they have logged in to. This is consistent with the anecdotal evidence we have acquired from the onsite interviews at the flower auctions as well as the previous findings by Van den Berg and van der Klaauw (2007) - while the average number of bidders registered during an auction was around 50, only 5-7 bidders were actually participating in the bidding.

We also compared the estimated bid functions under different required minimum purchase units. The results can be seen from Figure 3.5. Here, the main observations are: 1) bidders shade their bids considerably below their valuations in all three cases; 2) bidders with higher valuations shade more than low valuation bidders; 3) bidders tend to bid more aggressively when minimum purchase quantity is set to one. A possible explanation to the expected bid increase under low minimum purchase quantity is that bidders would face tougher competition and higher uncertainty on future supply (Jeitschko, 1998), since a low minimum purchase quantity attracts more bidders to participate in the bidding and opens more possibilities.

By explicitly recovering the distribution of bidders' valuations and bid functions, we can simulate auction results under alternative auction designs and compare the performance of dif-



Figure 3.5: Estimated bidding functions.

ferent designs. In the following, we will discuss the policy simulation on different choices of minimum purchase quantities.

### 3.5.2 Robustness Check

One of the main concerns when applying the structural estimation to empirical context is that bidders tend to deviate from the equilibrium strategies (see Ariely and Simonson (2003) for example) thus the implications from the estimation results might be misleading. In order to investigate the impact of potential behavioral "noises", we re-run the structural estimation by introducing measurement errors in the data generating process.

In particular, we posit that the observed winning bids consists of two parts which are independent from each other: the expected *willingness-to-pay* which is determined by the bidding strategy and a bidder's value, and the error term<sup>16</sup>. Thus for a random sample of  $\mathcal{T}$  observations  $W_t$ ,  $(t = 1, ..., \mathcal{T})$ , we have

$$W_t = B_t + \varepsilon_t(R_t), \qquad t = 1, \dots, \mathcal{T}, \tag{3.14}$$

where  $B_t$  denotes the *expected* or *planned* bid and  $\varepsilon_t(R_t)$  is the error term which captures the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup>The independent assumption is used as a standard condition in most of the additive error models

aggregated effect of unobserved behavioral factors. We allows for heteroscedastic contamination in Equation 3.14, i.e., each error term can have its own density function.

Let  $f_W(\cdot)$  denotes the density of observed winning bids (contaminated with behavioral noises),  $g(\cdot)$  the density of expected bids, and  $f_R(\cdot)$  the density of error term. Under the independence assumption,

$$f_W(w) = \int g(b) f_R(w-b) db.$$
(3.15)

The estimation of  $g(\cdot)$  without imposing any parametric assumption is often referred as *deconvolution* problem (Krasnokutskaya, 2011). In general, when  $f_W$  and  $f_R$  are known,  $g(\cdot)$  can be recovered by Fourier inversion<sup>17</sup>.

To test the robustness of the structural estimation results in Section 3.5.1, we conduct simulation experiment where we assume the error term follows normal distribution, i.e.,

$$\varepsilon(R_t) \sim \mathcal{N}(0, [0.01\sigma * (0.5 + R_t/max(R_t))]^2).$$
 (3.16)

Here  $\sigma$  controls the magnitude of the noises. Since in the current system it takes 36 milliseconds for the clock to go down by 1 tick and the average human reaction time is around 200 milliseconds, we set  $\sigma = 1, 2, 3, 4, 5$  in the experiment. Further, in order to deal with the heteroscedasticity in the errors, we use the kernel density estimator proposed by Delaigle and Meister (2008) to recover the density function of expected (planned) bids before proceeding to the structural estimation procedure described in Section 3.4.2. The final estimation results can be seen in Figure 3.6.



(a) Min. purchase quantity=1 (b) Min. purchase quantity=3 (c) Min. purchase quantity=5

Figure 3.6: Estimated value distribution functions when considering behavioral noises in the bidding process.

We can find that when minimum purchase quantity is set low (e.g., 1 or 3), the estimated value distribution is quite robust to behavioral noises. In fact, according to Figure 3.6a and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup>For details of the derivation, see Appendix C.

Figure 3.6b, the estimated value distributions for the cases when we introduce behavioral noises in the bidding process are almost the same as the original one when we do not consider errors in the data generating process. On the other hand, when the minimum purchase quantity is increased to 5, which means the number of active bidders for the current auction is decreased, the estimated distributions are quite different under the purely rational setting where bidders follow equilibrium strategy and the highly noisy setting where bidders considerably deviate from the equilibrium strategy (e.g.,  $\sigma = 5$ ). In fact, we might overestimate the percentage of low-value bidders by almost 6%.

Overall, the simulation test shows that the results from our structural estimation is quite robust against behavioral noises, i.e., even if bidders are not strictly following the equilibrium strategy and the observed winning bids are contaminated by some unobserved factors, the estimated value distribution is still reliable. However, when the bidding process is subject to significant shocks, the estimation results might be problematic. A full treatment of this issue is out of the scope of this paper and we shall leave it as future work.

### 3.5.3 Policy Simulation

As we have already seen, minimum purchase quantity has a strong impact on the bidding dynamics. On one hand, bidders use the specific minimum purchase quantity in each round as an external reference point when determining their purchase quantities, and they are inclined to purchase the exact amount of minimum required units. Thus increasing minimum purchase quantity is often considered to be an effective way to speed up the auction process. On the other hand, a large minimum purchase quantity might deter potential bidders' entry to an auction and thus leads to less competition and low price. Currently, auctioneers mainly rely on their intuition and experience to decide the minimum purchase quantity in each round. Typically, they set a relatively low minimum purchase quantity at the beginning and gradually increase it as the auction proceeds. Empirically, it is important to find out whether such *rule-of-thumb* yields desirable outcomes.

With the estimated value distribution, we can simulate auction results under different designs. Therefore, we compared the expected total revenue and market clearing speed, which is measured by the number of rounds needed to finish the given auctions, of two alternative designs where the minimum purchase quantities are set in different ways -1) fixed design where the minimum purchase quantity is always set to 1; 2) heuristic design where the minimum purchase quantity is monotonically increasing as 1, 1, 2, 2, ..., and so on – with the observed design (benchmark). For each of the alternative designs, we first simulated bidders' private values and demands from the estimated distributions. For a given minimum purchase quantity, we then used the estimated bidding function to generate the winning bid and purchase quantity. Such simulation process is repeated for 50 times. The mean and standard deviation of total revenue and number of rounds corresponding to each design are summarized in Table 3.1.

	Total Rev	enue (in Euro)	Number of Rounds		
	Mean	Std.	Mean	Std.	
Observed Design (Benchmark)	589,231	-	2,754	-	
Fixed Design	737,471	2,637	3,605	144	
Heuristic Design	624,909	2,465	2,682	21	

Table 3.1: Comparison of the performance of different auction designs.

According to Table 3.1, the observed design is neither best in terms of maximizing total revenue nor increasing market-clearing speed. The fixed design outperforms the observed design substantially in terms of revenue maximization: the expected total revenues from both designs are 25 percent higher than the observed design. However, such improvement comes at an extremely high cost in terms of market clearing speed: the expected number of rounds taken to finish the auctions increased by 31 percent. Given the tight daily auction schedule and high operation costs, such extended auction time is not acceptable. On the other hand, the heuristic design indeed shows improvement on market-clearing speed: the expected number of rounds taken to finish the auctions reduces by approximately 3 percent. Further, to our surprise, the expected total revenue from the heuristic design is 6 percent higher than the observed design<sup>18</sup>. This suggests that there is ample room to improve the way of setting minimum purchase quantities in the sequential rounds.

### 3.5.4 Dynamic Optimization of Key Auction Parameters

Due to cognitive and computational limitations, auctioneers cannot process all the information in the market fast enough to make informed decisions on the key auction parameters. A promising way to address these limitations is to augment auctioneers' capabilities with highperformance decision support tools in the form of software agents (Wooldridge and Jennings, 1995). In order to provide effective decision support, these agents shall be able to: (*i*) make good predictions of future auction states (e.g., the winning prices and purchase quantities in the upcoming auctions as well as the market trends); and (*ii*) optimizing the key auction parameters based on the predictions. In the following, we will discuss how to apply the structural analysis in the dynamic prediction and optimization of key auction parameters, using the example of minimum purchase quantity.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup>The t-test shows that the difference is significant (p-value < 0.001).

### **Structural-based Prediction.**

In general, two different approaches have been used in prediction tasks arising from auctions: the reduced-form approach and the structural-based approach. The reduced-form approach aims to characterize bidding dynamics and winning prices using a set of observable variables and the main advantage of this approach is that it can effectively adapt the prediction to the market dynamics. The structural approach, on the other hand, attempts to map the observed bids to bidder's valuation and then use the equilibrium bid functions to make predictions. Therefore, it has the advantage of being able to predict the effect of policy changes (e.g., adjustments of minimum purchase quantities). Further, since the structural-based approach can provide normative insights into the auction process itself, the predictions often have better interpretations. However, a key question associated with the structural-based prediction is: how to ensure that the estimated valuation distribution is relevant to the upcoming auctions?

We propose to take a middle path which combines the strengths of the pure reduced-form approach and the pure structural approach by using the most relevant transaction data to estimate the current distribution of bidders' valuations. This means that the pool of training data shall be updated continuously such that the latest transaction data is added while the earliest transaction data is discarded. Further, transactions included in the pool shall be weighted in a way that reflects their relative importance, that is, the more recent the transaction is, the higher weight it gets. This is because the recent transactions are usually more informative in reflecting market trend, especially during highly volatile period. Figure 3.7 provides an illustration of the dynamic training pool where the darker shaded areas indicate transactions with higher weights.



Figure 3.7: A schematic representation of the dynamic training pool. Each instance in the training set is weighted exponentially with respect to its recency.

In order to test the performance of our prediction method, we split the original dataset into two parts: the first 2/3 transactions as the initial training set and the rest 1/3 transactions as the test set. The training data is used to recover the distribution of bidders' valuation and predict winning prices in the upcoming auctions. After obtaining the predicted winning price in the upcoming transaction, the true observation of this transaction will be added to the training pool while the earliest observation from the training pool is removed. Therefore, the total amount of transactions used for prediction is constant during the whole procedure. The transactions in the training pool are weighted exponentially according to their recency.

We compared the observed distribution of winning bids on the test set with the estimations from the above dynamic prediction method and static method where the prediction is solely based on the original 2/3 transaction data. It follows from Figure 3.8 that although both the static and dynamic prediction methods somehow overestimate the proportion of low winning bid between 0 and 0.2, the estimated distribution resulting from the dynamic prediction method shows better fit with the observed distribution. We also performed Kolmogorov-Smirnov test (K-S test) to compare the two estimated distributions and the empirical distribution. For the static model, the resulting p-value is less than 0.01, suggesting the estimated distribution from static model is significantly different from the observed distribution. On the contrary, for the dynamic model, p-value from the K-S test is larger than 0.1. Thus we can conclude that the structural-based dynamic method yields quite accurate prediction.



Figure 3.8: The distributions of observed winning prices and predicted winning prices on the test data.

### **Optimization by Dynamic Programming.**

We use dynamic programming to determine the optimal minimum purchase quantities in the sequential rounds. Dynamic programming (Bellman, 1957) refers to a useful algorithmic paradigm where a complicated problem is solved by breaking it down into a collection of simpler subproblems recursively and tackling them one by one. It ensures the global optimality of the solution and allows for hard constraints to be imposed in a natural and straightforward structure. In our case, the auctioneers' problem is formulated as:

$$\arg\max_{m_j} E(\sum_{j=1}^{K} B_j Q_j - \phi(K) | m_j),$$
(3.17a)

Subject to 
$$\sum_{j=1}^{K} Q_j \le L$$
, (3.17b)

$$\forall j \in \{1, \dots, K\}, \ Q_j \ge m_j. \tag{3.17c}$$

Here,  $\phi(K)$  is the penalty function depending on the total number of rounds. Although we do not know the exact operational cost associated with the duration of an auction or total number of rounds taken, the fixed cost bidders need to pay for each transaction<sup>19</sup> can be considered as a type of compensation for the marginal operational cost per round. Therefore, we use a linear model to characterize the penalty term in Equation 3.17a, that is,  $\phi(K) = \varphi \cdot K$  and we experiment with different choices of  $\varphi$ . Further, since the minimum purchase quantity in the previous rounds can influence both the winning bid and purchase quantity in the current round, we choose *backward induction* (Adda and Cooper, 2002; Puterman, 2009) to solve the optimization problem defined by Equation 3.17a-3.17c.

Using the same simulation procedure as in the study of policy counterfactuals, we compared the performance of optimized designs (under different penalty settings) with the observed design on the test set. It follows from Table 3.2 that the optimized design without penalty yields considerably higher revenue, although such improvement comes at a high cost of market clearing speed. Such observation is consistent with the results in Table. On the other hand, if the penalty term is set appropriately, the dynamic optimization can lead to significant improvement on the expected revenue at a negligible cost of market clearing speed. For example in our case, when  $\varphi$  is set to 2, the expected revenue increases by 12 percent whereas the number of rounds needed for the given auctions almost stays the same.

In addition, since the auctions operate at a high speed (i.e., each transaction takes 3 to 5 seconds), the optimization of minimum purchase quantities must be completed efficiently or

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup>During our interview at a major auction site, we have learned from the auctioneers that bidders need to pay a fixed cost for each transaction, unless she bought the total available amount or a whole trolley of products.

	Total Revenue (in Euro)		Number	of Rounds
	Mean	Std.	Mean	Std.
Observed Design (Benchmark)	180,387	_	1,053	-
Optimized Design ( $\varphi = 0$ )	211,017	2,441	1,204	36
Optimized Design ( $\varphi = 1$ )	210,367	1,771	1,160	24
Optimized Design ( $\varphi = 2$ )	202,805	2,816	1,094	28
Optimized Design ( $\varphi = 3$ )	170,649	2,803	919	16

Table 3.2: Comparison of performance between the observed design and optimized designs.

even in real-time. Fortunately, during our simulation experiment, we found that the average calculation time for the minimum purchase quantity in the upcoming round is approximately .5 seconds<sup>20</sup>. This suggests that our proposed optimization approach is indeed applicable to the real-world auctions.

Finally, we would like to point out that our optimization approach is also very *flexible*. For example, auctioneers can leverage their experience to tailor the choices of penalty function to the specific market conditions or market regimes (Ketter et al., 2012). This, however, imposes extra requirements to the software agents - they shall be able to communicate with the users in an effective and efficient manner, or learn about the users' preferences and requirements in a non-intrusive way (Bichler et al., 2010). A full treatment of these design issues is beyond the scope of this paper, and we will leave it to future work.

## 3.6 Conclusion

We developed a structural model for multi-unit sequential Dutch auctions in a complex B2B context where auctioning and bidding decisions have to be made within a few seconds. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first paper that explicitly models the sequential aspects of these complex auctions using structural analysis. Further, we used the structural model to study policy counterfactuals and evaluate the performance of alternative auction designs. Previous studies have shown that bidders in real-world auctions often exhibit unexpected behavior and deviate from the theoretical prediction. Although a deep understanding of the behavioral aspects in the competitive bidding process will require much more empirical work, the findings from our current research provide a normative benchmark against which alternative designs can be assessed appropriately.

From the managerial perspective, our research provides valuable insights to the practitioners, especially the auctioneers, in their decision-making concerning the key auction parameters.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup>The simulations were run on an Intel i5, 2.5 GHz machine with 4G of RAM and Windows 2007.

As Klemperer (1999) pointed out, "auction design is not one size fits all." In the case of the Dutch Flower Auctions, we have shown that choices of minimum purchase quantities must be tailored to the local circumstances, especially the current market conditions. For example, in order to push more products to the market on peak days such as Valentine's Day, auctioneers must speed up the auction process by increasing the penalty associated with the expected number of transactions when determining the optimal minimum purchase quantities. Although this might result in a decrease of average revenue per auction, the total revenue can still be increased due to the accommodation of more auctions in the daily auction schedule. Given the cognitive and computational limitations of human decision makers, we propose to augment auctioneers' capabilities by deploying software agents. These agents can assist auctioneers in optimizing the key auction parameters under different market conditions.

As the next step, we intend to extend our model by taking into account bidder asymmetry in the auctions. Bidder asymmetries arise for different reasons. For example, even bidders' valuations are drawn from the same distribution, they might have different preferences or risk attitudes. Additionally, in sequential auctions, bidders' subsequent valuations might also be influenced by the number of units they have won in the past<sup>21</sup>. Note that structural econometric analysis becomes much more challenging when we remove the symmetric assumption, because the system of first-order differential equations that characterizes a Bayesian Nash equilibrium often does not have a closed-form solution and we can only obtain approximate solutions numerically. In order to address these challenges, currently, we are working closely with the auctioneers to better characterize bidders' valuations. We are also experimenting with different numerical methods and conduct realistic simulations.

 $<sup>^{21}</sup>$ In our case, fortunately, bidders are often purchasing on behalf of their clients and they tend to have much stronger sense of valuation as well as willingness to pay. Hence the valuation during the sequential rounds is less likely to vary a lot.

# 3.A List of Notations

Table 3.3:	Summary	of	notations	used	in	the	mode	ŀ

Notation	Explanation
l	The units of products under auctions
K	The number of rounds taken to reach the end of an auction
$s_j$	The starting price in round $j$
$b_R$	The reserve price
c	The constant incremental added on top of the current-round winning price
$m_j$	The required minimum purchase quantity in round $j$
N	Number of bidders
F	The cumulative distribution function of bidders' valuation
f	The density function of bidders' valuation
$f_W$	The density function of observed bids contaminated with behavioral noises
$f_Z$	The density function of the highest valuation
$v_i$	Bidder $i$ 's valuation (independently drawn from the unknown value distribution $F$ )
5	The equilibrium strategy
$b_i$	Bidder i's bidding price which depends on $v_i$ , N and F
$q_i^j$	Bidder <i>i</i> 's purchase quantity in round <i>j</i> .
$D_{i}^{i}$	Bidder <i>i</i> 's demand in round <i>j</i>
$x_{i,j}$	Binary variable which indicates whether Bidder $i$ is active in round $j$
$G^{}$	The cumulative distribution function without contamination of behavioral noises
g	The density function of observed bids without contamination of behavioral noises
$W_t$	Observation in a random sample of winning bids

# 3.B Simulation-based Test for the Iterative Method

Assuming bidders' private values are drawn from a truncated log-normal distribution with  $\mu = -10$  and  $\sigma = 5$ , the required minimum purchase quantities with a Poisson distribution where  $\mu = 4$  and bidders' extra purchase quantities are characterized by the zero-inflated negative binomial distribution with  $\pi = 1/3$ ,  $\lambda = 1/9$ ,  $\tau = 1$ .

In each simulation, we generate 10 auctions, each with 50 units of a homogeneous product. The bidder with the highest bid<sup>22</sup> wins the auction and her demand will be fulfilled. This procedure continues until all the units in the current auction are sold out, and then we move to the next auction. If the remaining units in the current auction are less than the demanded units of the winner, the winner takes all the remaining units and will participate in the next auction.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup>Here we assume all the bidders adopt the equilibrium strategy.

We tested the estimation result from the iterative method for different number of potential bidders. The results are shown in Table 3.4. We can see that

	Estimated Number of Potential Bidders		
Actual Number of Potential Bidders	Mean	Standard Deviation	
60	72.15	5.85	
70	77.45	5.91	
80	82.55	5.61	
90	87.40	2.66	
100	93.85	3.84	
110	102.80	3.58	

Table 3.4: Results of the simulation-based test.

# **3.C** The Deconvolution Problem

For each random variable X, let  $\psi_X(t)$  denote its characteristic function, i.e.,

$$\boldsymbol{E}(e^{itX}) = \int e^{itx} f_X(x) dx.$$
(3.18)

According to Equation 3.15, we have

$$\psi_W(t) = \psi_B(t) \cdot \psi_\varepsilon(t). \tag{3.19}$$

Thus  $\psi_B(t)$  can be derived as a function of series of  $\psi_W(t)$  and  $\psi_{\varepsilon}(t)$ , and g(b) can be obtained by applying Fourier inversion to  $\psi_B(t)$ , i.e.,

$$g(b) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int e^{-itb} \psi_B(t) dt.$$
 (3.20)

# Chapter 4

# **Exploring Bidder Heterogeneity in** Sequential B2B Auctions<sup>1</sup>

# 4.1 Introduction

The proliferation of online auctions has offered researchers fertile ground to examine practical auction design and real-life bidding behavior (Ariely and Simonson, 2003; Ba and Pavlou, 2002; Bapna et al., 2004, 2009; Goes et al., 2010; Kauffman and Wood, 2006). Most of the work is, however, restricted to auction-level outcomes in the business-to-consumer (B2C) sector, characterized by relatively well-understood products such as electronic devices. Comparatively, little attention has been paid to business-to-business (B2B) auctions which are economically more significant.

Despite the price discovery nature, there are some key features of B2B auctions that are different from those of B2C auctions. First, firms typically only engage in exchange activities with a limited number of partners in B2B markets (Bakos and Brynjolfsson, 1993). As the result, transactions in B2B markets often involve high-level mutual trust and detailed product and quality requirements. For example, in B2B procurement auctions, buyers often adopt a pre-screening process to select the qualified suppliers which will later compete in the bidding process. Second, bidders in the B2B markets are much more knowledgeable and experienced. They often participate in these auctions repeatedly over a long period of time and thus know more about their competitors and the goods they are bidding on. Further, since the vast majority of goods auctioned in B2B markets are not for bidders' personal consumption, they also have

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>This chapter is based on the conference paper "Exploring Bidder Heterogeneity in B2B Auctions: Evidence from the Dutch Flower Auctions", co-authored with Alok Gupta, Wolfgang Ketter and Eric van Heck, and is currently under review at a top-ranked journal in information systems. The author of this dissertation is the first author of these papers. We thank the seminar participants at Carlson School of Management, Rotterdam School of Management, at the Conference on Information Systems and Technology (CIST 2012), and at the Statistical Challenges in eCommerce Research Symposium (SCECR 2012) for feedback and discussions. The authors acknowledge the comprehensive support from FloraHolland.

different incentives as compared to the participants in B2C auctions and thus may pursue different strategies. Third, bidders in B2B auctions are often subject to different levels of budget constraints (Benoit and Krishna, 2001). To better understand and operationalize the differences between B2B auctions and those well-studied B2C auctions, Mithas and Jones (2007) suggest that: "Future research should develop typologies of bidder heterogeneity in the B2B context similar to those that Bapna et al. (2004) developed in the B2C context."

Using the world's largest flower wholesale auction market, namely, the Dutch Flower Auctions (DFA) as the research context, this paper addresses the following research questions:

- What bidding strategies do bidders pursue in B2B markets? Are they similar to the strategies found in B2C markets?
- Can bidders' choices of bidding strategies be explained by their business constraints such as budget and demand as well as their bidding channels?
- How do different bidding strategies affect buyers' economic welfare?
- How can we use the findings to improve the design of B2B markets?

Unlike those well-studied online B2C auctions which predominantly use either the English auction mechanism or its variation, the DFA uses the Dutch auction mechanism. This means only the winning bids are revealed. Further, these auctions clear very fast - on average, each transaction takes four seconds. Given the sheer magnitude and the extreme time pressure, bidding in the DFA is highly challenging even for professional bidders.

Drawing on a unique and extensive data set that contains more than 250,000 transactions from the DFA, we create four classification variables, three at day-level and one at auction-level to characterize bidders' bidding strategies. The use of day level variables is a novel contribution to the characterization of bidding strategies in B2B markets. Further, since we can track the identity of bidders over an extended period of time, we also develop an empirical model to explain bidders' choices of bidding strategies.

Overall, we find a stable taxonomy which consists of five types of bidding strategies. The choices of these strategies are associated with bidders' business profile as well as their demand and channel adoption and usage. Specifically, our results show that bidders with a high budget are more likely to adopt opportunistic strategy and bid later in an auction. We also find that bidders with a large demand (e.g., wholesalers) are more likely to adopt a participator strategy and actively bidding in the auctions throughout a day. In terms of channel usage, our results show that bidders using the online channel are more likely to adopt participator and opportunistic strategy at auction-level, in other words, these online bidders tend to wait longer in an auction for a good bargain.

Further, we use a hierarchical linear model to analyze the economic welfare of the identified bidding strategies. The main finding is that opportunistic strategies perform better than both participator strategies and evaluator strategies in minimizing the purchasing cost. This result is different from previous findings in B2C context. Additionally, we also find significant moderating effect of bidding strategies on the impact of auction design parameters. These findings complement previous studies that have focused on B2C context.

This paper makes several important contributions. It is among the first to characterize the bidding strategies pursued by professional bidders in B2B markets. While prior research in B2C context posits that bidders' bidding strategies converge as they gain experience, we demonstrate that despite bidders' extensive experiences, there are theoretically meaningful and empirically robust clusters of bidding strategies in B2B markets. Using an explanatory model, we map the identified strategies to bidders' business profiles, demand and their channel usage. This helps us to better understand the observed differences in bidding strategies between B2C and B2B markets. Further, we investigate a single market where electronic (online) and traditional (offline) channels coexist. This is different from the majority of studies that examines bidders' bidding strategies or channel usage. Finally, given the extreme time pressure faced by the bidders in our empirical context, our findings also sheds new light on real-time decision-making in complex environment. From the managerial perspective, this paper provides useful implications for the microstructure design of B2B auction markets. In particular, our finding that bidders tend to postpone their bidding in the online channel suggests that in order to improve the total revenue and market clearing speed, auctioneers should strategically disclose and tailor the information available to bidders in different channels.

The rest of this chapter is structured as follows. Section 2 provides a review of the relevant literature. Section 3 describes the identification of bidding strategies. Section 4 further examines bidders' choices of strategies and analyzes the outcomes of different strategies. Section 5 discusses the implications of our findings and concludes with a summary of contributions and outlines the future work.

## 4.2 **Prior Literature**

In this section, we discuss two streams of literature that are closely related to the current study.

### 4.2.1 Bidder Heterogeneity

Traditionally, auctions have been studied largely from the game-theoretic perspective. Bidders are assumed to be homogeneous who adopt Bayesian-Nash equilibrium strategy (McAfee and McMillan, 1987; Milgrom, 1989; Myerson, 1981). While plausible in traditional face-to-face

auctions, such assumption quickly breaks down in online context (Ariely and Simonson, 2003; Bajari and Hortaçsu, 2004). This highlights the necessity of studies addressing the gap between the behavioral reality and the predictions from classical theory.

Over the past decades, some researchers have pursued more accurate models to explain the real-life bidding behavior. For example, Carare and Rothkopf (2005) developed theoretical models of the effect of transaction costs on the winning bids in Dutch auctions. Park and Bradlow (2005) incorporated four key components of the bidding process (whether people bid at an auction, who bid, when they bid and how much they bid in the auction) in their integrated model for the bidding behavior in an online auction of notebooks. Others have adopted a data-driven, inductive approach to "understand why real bidders do the things that they do" (Engelbrecht-Wiggans, 2000). For example, using a rich data set from Yankee auctions, Bapna et al. (2004) identified five types of bidding strategies which are associated with different winning likelihoods and consumer surplus. The authors also demonstrated how to use such bidder taxonomy to guide the development of user-centric bidding agents and facilitate real-time auction calibration. More recently, Goes et al. (2012) extended the research on bidder taxonomy to sequential auctions where bidders have the opportunity to participate in multiple auctions and thus to learn from past experience. They found that bidders' choices of bidding strategies are contingent on their demand, participation experience and auction design parameters.

Currently, most of the empirical work on bidder behavior is exclusively focused on B2C auctions. Note that the vast majority of transactions in B2C domain are associated with purchases for personal consumption, which often involve questionable assessment of valuation and, thereby, willingness-to-pay. Additionally, bidders' participation experience in these auctions can vary a lot. Thus a natural question is whether the observed heterogeneity in the B2C auctions will disappear when bidders have a strong sense of willingness-to-pay and have gained sufficient experience, or in other words, whether bidders' strategies will converge if they repeatedly participate in these auctions. Besides its theoretical importance, the answer to this question has also practical implications to auction design.

In this study, we draw upon a unique B2B context where professional bidders compete in multiple sequential auctions repeatedly on a daily basis. Compared to the participants in B2C auctions, these bidders are much more knowledgeable and experienced. Therefore, examining their bidding patterns can help us to better understand the discrepancy between the observed real-life bidding behavior and the predicted behavior in auction theory.

### 4.2.2 Market Channels

The increasing use of the Internet has fueled the adoption of online (electronic) channels in many markets (Kambil and van Heck, 1998; Kuruzovich et al., 2008; Overby and Jap, 2009).

Compared to traditional offline channels, the online channels offer many benefits to both buyers and sellers. For buyers, they can significantly reduce search costs (Bakos, 1997) and switching costs (Devaraj et al., 2006). For sellers, they greatly increase the market reach and reduce the transaction cost (Kambil and van Heck, 1998).

Despite these advantages, however, the inherent information asymmetry between buyers and sellers in the online channels may result in undesirable outcomes. For example, Dewan and Hsu (2004) find a significant adverse selection discount, i.e., roughly 10-15% of the value of the goods, on eBay. In a more recent study, Ghose (2009) empirically shows that the information asymmetry problem persists in online markets despite the presence of signaling mechanisms such as reputation systems and product condition disclosures.

Given such trade-off, researchers have studied multiple factors that may influence buyer and seller's channel choice – i.e., whether to use online, offline, or multiple channels. Using an extensive panel data that consists of sales event of used vehicles for over a 2.5-year period, Overby and Jap (2009) find that transactions involving low quality uncertainty are more likely to occur in the online channels, whereas those involving high quality uncertainty occur more in the traditional offline channels. As opposed to earlier work, they also examine the interdependencies between buyers and sellers in the market and illustrate that one party's use of online channels influences the other.

In the current study, we do not look into bidders' choices of participation channel in the particular B2B auction market. Instead, we focus on bidders' behavioral characteristics across different channels, e.g., whether bidders who participate in the auctions via the online channel are more likely to adopt certain strategies. A comprehensive understanding of bidding strategies across different market channels is critical to the development of effective information revelation policies (Arora et al., 2007) in multi-channel markets.

# 4.3 Identification of Bidding Strategies

In this section, we begin with a description of the general characteristics of the data set. We then discuss the classification method and the empirical findings.

### 4.3.1 Data

Our data set contains transaction details of roses from June 1 to September 30, 2010 at a major auction site where screen (image) auctioning has been implemented. This means, bidders are not shown the actual flowers during the auctions (even they are physically present in the auction hall); instead, they observe a generic picture for that type of flower together with some specific product characteristics of that particular lot below the auction clock. Prior research has shown

that the use of screen auctioning leads to lower prices due to the reduced product quality information (Koppius et al., 2004). However, since both the online and offline bidders receive the same product information, the effect of screen auctioning is not relevant in our study.

In total, we have 280,945 transactions from 38,848 lots<sup>2</sup>. 593 bidders participated in these auctions, of which 288 bidders have adopted the online channel. In order to control for the pre-screening effects related to product category or quality, we created a sub-sample where the products were homogeneous with respect to their key characteristics. The particular product we chose is Avalanche Rose, because its total transaction amount was the largest among the entire assortment, and it was sold steadily throughout the four months. After the sanity check<sup>3</sup>, we are left with a total of 8384 transactions from 998 auctions. The number of bidders participated in these auctions also reduces from the original 593 to 455. Nevertheless, the new data set is still rich enough for us to explore the bidding strategies pursued in these complex, sequential auctions. Table 4.1 provides a summary of the descriptive statistics. We can see that there is high variability in lot size, winning price and purchase quantity.

	Number of	Bidders	Number of Auctions		Winning	
Statistic	Auctions per Day	per Auction	a Bidder Participates per Day	Lot Size	Price (cent)	Purchase Quantity
Mean	11.34	8.26	1.24	80.85	36.69	9.62
Median	11.00	7.00	1.00	72.00	37.00	6.00
Standard Deviation	1.99	5.72	0.54	59.95	13.39	13.94
Skewness	0.62	0.79	2.64	1.33	0.15	6.69
Minimum	8.00	1.00	1.00	5.00	7.00	1.00
Maximum	18.00	34.00	6.00	342.00	75.00	311.00

Table 4.1: Summary statistics of the sub-sample.

We also examined the price dynamics during the four-month period using a series of boxplots. Figure 4.1 illustrates the daily price variation as well as the price trend. Despite the homogeneity of the auctioned products, the transaction prices can still vary a lot even on the same day. Also, the periodic pattern of the daily average price suggests that there might be external market forces. In Section 4.4, we will discuss the possible explanations for the price variation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>A lot is a bundle of homogenous products. The size of a lot can vary from a few units to more than a hundred units, and each unit consists of 20 to 80 stems, depending on the type and quality of flower.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>There might be log-in errors in the recorded transactions. For example, in some cases, winning prices were recorded as zero which clearly indicates an error.



Figure 4.1: Price variation of roses during June 1 and September 30, 2010.

### 4.3.2 Cluster Analysis and Results

We use cluster analysis to explore the structural differences in bidders' bidding strategies. However, unlike previous studies (e.g., Bapna et al. 2004; Goes et al. 2012), in the DFA, we cannot observe when a bidder enters an auction, drops out from an auction, or the number of nonwinning bids submitted to an auction, because at any moment of these auctions, only winning bids (winners' identities as well as their purchase quantities and winning prices) are revealed.

To deal with this challenge, we create four proxy variables to characterize bidders' behavior - Time of Entry in an Auction, Time of Entry and Time of Exit on a Day, and Frequency of Bid on a Day - using the rich transaction data which captures each bidder's winning bids across different auctions. Note that the introduction of the day-level variables is a novel contribution to the identification of bidding strategies in B2B markets. Given that bidders are participating in these auctions on a day-to-day basis, the day-level variables can help us to better relate the observed bidding behavior with the market conditions as well as the business profiles of different bidders. In the following, we will describe how we construct and operationalize each of these proxy variables.

**Time of Entry in an Auction (TOE-A).** During an auction, one of the key decisions for the bidders is to decide when to press the button. If it is too early, the bidder may end up paying a higher price than necessary, whereas reacting too slow may result in forgoing the opportunity to obtain the auctioned product. Since the DFA operate in a multi-unit sequential manner, each auction often consists of multiple rounds, although neither the bidders nor the auctioneers know *a priori* how many rounds it will take to finish the current auction. To account for the variability

of the length of an auction, we define a bidder's time of entry in a given auction as the ranking of the sub-auction where the bidder wins. For instance, if a bidder placed his bid in the second round and the entire lot takes ten rounds to finish, the TOE-A for this bidder in that specific auction is 2/10 = 0.2. Since bidders often participate in many auctions on a given day, we take the average of a bidders's TOE-As across different auctions as his overall TOE-A on that day.

**Time of Entry on a Day (TOE-D).** Typically, there are multiple auctions for the same type of flowers on a day. Some bidders might act as observers in the first few auctions in order to learn about the market conditions, while others are bidding actively from the very beginning of an auction day. To capture such behavioral differences, we introduce the day-level proxy, TOE-D, which is defined as the ranking of the auction where a bidder places his first winning bid. Suppose there are 6 auctions for the specific flower on a given day, and a bidder's first winning bid happens in the 3rd auction, the TOE-D for this bidder is 3/6=0.5.

**Time of Exit on a Day (TOX-D).** To couple bidder's entry decisions at day-level, we also need to look at the time when they drop out from the competition. Given the fact that most bidders in these auctions are buying on order, including bidder's time of exit together with their time of entry on a day can help us to identify more complex bidding patterns. Similar as TOE-D, we define TOX-D as the ranking of the auction where a bidder places his last winning bid.

**Frequency of Bid on a Day (FOB-D).** In our case, a bidders' frequency of bid at day-level refers to the number of winning bids he has placed on a given day. Different from the bidding frequency in English auctions which indicates bidders' involvement in an auction, in our case, FOB-D captures bidders' potential hedging behavior. That is, in order to avoid the potential loss of surplus gained from a sub-optimal bidding decision, some bidders tend to spread the purchase over multiple auctions even though they can fulfill their total demand in one auction.

We used the above classification variables in K-means clustering to identify the bidding strategies. A major challenge when applying this method is to determine the number of clusters. Given the exploratory nature of this research, we repeated K-means clustering with a range of values of K ( $K_{min} = 2, K_{max} = 10$ ). According to the *Calinski-Harabasz* criterion (Milligan and Cooper, 1985), the optimal number of clusters is five. Note that good scores on an internal criterion (e.g., Calinski-Harabasz criterion) do not necessarily translate into the effectiveness of K-means clustering. An alternative is to look at the interpretability of the clustering results, which is often referred to as "external validity." In our case, we used ANOVA to test whether there are significant differences among the cluster centroids. The results from Table 4.2 show that all the four classification variables are significant.

Cluster Attribute	Cluster Mean Square	Error Mean Square	F Mean Square	Sig.
TOE-A	88.855	0.022	3967.964	0.000***
TOE-D	97.418	0.021	4650.953	0.000***
TOX-D	100.998	0.022	4642.803	0.000***
FOB-D	30.955	0.014	2265.796	0.000***

Table 4.2: Cluster result ANOVA.

Additionally, we conducted robustness test on the clustering results using cross validation. Specifically, we randomly split the observations into two parts. We applied K-means clustering (K = 5) to 2/3 of the observations (training data) and then using the identified cluster centers to label the rest 1/3 of the observations (test data). We then checked whether the labels of the test data are the same as the original ones obtained by running K-means clustering on the entire data. We repeated such process by 100 times and found that 99.27% of the observations from the test data have the same label as before. This shows that our clustering results are very stable.

We label the five clusters identified by K-means based on the characteristics conveyed by the corresponding centroid. Table 4.3 provides an overview of each cluster.

Clusters/Strategy	Bidders Adopting the Strategy		Mean (Std.) of Classification Variables			
Clusters/strategy	Cases	%	TOE-A	TOE-D	TOX-D	FOB-D
Conservative Strategies						
Early Evaluators (EE-C)	1578	23.70	0.30(0.14)	0.27(0.13)	0.28(0.14)	0.32(0.10)
Opportunists (O-C)	1455	21.80	0.79(0.14)	0.27(0.13)	0.28(0.14)	0.32(0.10)
Participators (P-C)	833	12.50	0.57(0.19)	0.28(0.16)	0.76(0.18)	0.73(0.19)
Forward-looking Strategies						
Early Evaluators (EE-F)	1388	20.80	0.31(0.14)	0.76(0.15)	0.77(0.15)	0.33(0.11)
Opportunists (O-F)	1411	21.20	0.81(0.14)	0.76(0.15)	0.78(0.15)	0.33(0.11)

Table 4.3: Descriptives of the bidder clusters.

To begin with, the first three clusters take a small mean value (approximately 0.3) in the dimension of TOE-D, and the rest two clusters take a large mean value (0.76 and 0.78, respectively) in the same dimension. A small value of TOE-D can be interpreted as a high bidding urgency, which might result from pre-committed orders, whereas a large value of TOE-D indicates considerable time and effort spent on monitoring and information collection prior to the first winning bids. In light of this, we label the strategies with small values of TOE-D as conservative and those with large values as forward-looking.

Further, the mean value of TOE-A across different clusters is also quite informative: *early evaluators* tend to place winning bids early in an auction, whereas *opportunists* tend to wait longer in an auction. Finally, the mean value of FOB-D for all clusters but *participators* is

approximately 0.3. Recall that the median of the number of auctions a bidder participates on a day is one (see Table 4.1). This suggests that *participators* on average won in more than two auctions on any given day. Overall, the five clusters identified by the K-means algorithm have a very straightforward interpretation in our sequential B2B auction context.

Given that all the bidders in this market are professional ones with sufficient bidding experience, the existence of these distinctive bidding strategies to a large extent challenges the popular conjecture that bidders' strategies will converge as they gain experience (Goes et al., 2012). In the following, we try to understand the observed heterogeneity by examining the antecedents and consequences of bidders' strategic choices.

# 4.4 Understanding Bidding Strategies

In this section, we first discuss the factors that affect bidders' choices of daily bidding strategies. We then analyze the outcomes associated with different bidding strategies and examine the potential interaction between the strategic factors and auction design parameters such as lot size and minimum purchase quantity.

### 4.4.1 Bidders' Choices of Bidding Strategies

Previous research has found a variety of economic, psychological and social factors that can affect bidders' decisions, although in many cases it is difficult to quantify these factors (Chakravarti et al., 2002). Given that bidders in the DFA are very familiar with the specific economic setting, we argue that they are less susceptible to psychological and social factors such as herding bias (Dholakia and Sotysinski, 2001) or addition to excitement (Herschlag and Zwick, 2000). Thus we focus on the economic factors. In particular, we examine three antecedents that are potentially critical to bidders' strategic decisions in the DFA: budget constraint, demand and transaction cost.

#### **Budget Constraint**

Budget constraints are an important feature of real-world B2B auctions. Previous research in the context of privatization of high-value public goods (e.g., standard treasury, spectrum or electricity auctions) has shown that in the presence of budget constraints, the conclusion of the revenue equivalence theorem no longer holds (Che and Gale, 2000; Laffont and Robert, 1996). When multiple objects are auctioned, Benoit and Krishna (2001) point out that it may be advantageous for a bidder to bid aggressively on one object to raise the price paid by his rivals and deplete their budgets so that the second object could be obtained at lower prices.

In the case of the DFA, bidders are also facing implicit or explicit budget constraints<sup>4</sup>. Following the above rationale, bidders with a high budget constraint (e.g., those small, family-run florists) would bid later on a day, in the hope that those who already fulfilled their demand or consumed their budget in earlier auctions drop out from the market. Additionally, unlike the classical setting of multi-unit auctions where only one unit is sold in each round, bidders' purchase quantity in the DFA have to meet the minimum required amount. Currently, auctioneers usually start with a low minimum purchase quantity at the beginning of an auction and gradually increase it as the auction proceeds. This means if a bidder with a high budget constraint misses the first few rounds of an auction, he might not be able to afford purchasing the products in that auction any more. Given these considerations, we hypothesize that

H1a: bidders with a high budget constraint are more likely to choose evaluator strategies over opportunistic strategies.

H1b: bidders with a high budget constraint are more likely to choose forward-looking, evaluator strategies than conservative, evaluator strategies.

### Demand

Bidders in the DFA have, in general, multi-unit demand for any given type of flower. Such demand might be order-driven or speculation-based, i.e., some bidders are mainly purchasing on orders while others might decide to purchase more if they expect a "hot" market for certain flowers<sup>5</sup>. In the former case, bidders receive a commission fee which varies from 10 to 15 percent of the purchase price. Therefore, they are less likely to shade their bids or reduce the demand (Ausubel and Cramton, 2002; List and Lucking-Reiley, 2000), but bidding aggressively to make sure they acquire the products ordered by their customers.

On the other hand, if bidders have a large speculation-based demand, they might prefer to postpone their bidding in the first few rounds to learn the market conditions and trends (Jeitschko, 1998) or wait for a good bargain. Further, given that there are often multiple auctions with closely substitutable products, they may spread the demand over several auctions to maximize their expected payoff<sup>6</sup>. Therefore, we hypothesize that

H2a: bidders are more likely to choose opportunistic strategies over evaluator strategies when

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>While the small buyers (e.g., small florists) are often facing hard constraint on borrowing or liquidity, it is less clear for those large buyers (e.g., international exporters). Sometimes, the choice of a budget itself is in itself a strategic decision. Nevertheless, drawing on the previous studies, we assume that budget constraints are endogenously determined prior to the start of an auction day.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>For example, most of the wholesalers tend to buy a lot more roses of high quality than their customers requested before Valentine's Day.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>This is also referred as modified demand reduction (Goes et al., 2010).

### they have a large demand.

H2b: bidders are more likely to choose participator strategies over the evaluator strategies when they have a large demand.

### **Transaction Cost**

Bidders' transaction costs refer to the time and effort invested by bidders in gathering information, preparing bids and participating in an auction. Carare and Rothkopf (2005) argue that bidders incur incremental transaction costs if they delay bidding in slow Dutch auctions. In the context of the DFA, although each transaction takes only a few seconds, monitoring the market dynamics is still very time-consuming, especially if the bidder has to be physically present in the auction hall. As we discussed before, the introduction of the online bidding channel, namely, KOA, has greatly reduce bidders' search cost and enhanced their monitoring capabilities. In other words, bidders who use the online channel incur less transaction cost as those bid via the traditional offline channel. This rationale leads to our next hypothesis:

H3a: bidders in the online channel are more likely to choose the opportunistic strategies over evaluator strategies.

H3b: bidders in the online channel are more likely to choose forward-looking, opportunistic strategies over conservative, opportunistic strategies.

### Analysis and Results

We use multinomial logistic regression (MNL) to test the above hypotheses. The unit of analysis is bidder's strategy on a given day. MNL generalizes logistic regression to multiclasses (Greene, 2008). It is used to model the log odds of different outcomes (e.g., memberships) of a nominal dependent variable with a linear combination of independent variables. The main advantage of MNL is that it does not make any assumptions of normality, linearity, or homogeneity of variance for the independent variables. In our case, the generic model can be specified as follows:

$$\log(\frac{p(\text{strategy} = i)}{p(\text{reference strategy})}) = \log(\beta_0) + \beta_{1,i}\text{Budget} + \beta_{2,i}\text{Demand} + \beta_{3,i}\text{KOA}, \quad (4.1)$$

where Budget is a binary variable which takes value 1 if a bidder spent more than  $\in 100$  purchasing the specific type of flower on a given day and 0 vice versa<sup>7</sup>, Demand is calculated

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>Given that the exact information about bidders' budget is unknown, we calculate the average of a bidder's daily purchase cost and use that as the proxy of his daily budget. The distribution of a bidder's daily budget is

by dividing a bidder's total purchase quantity on a given day over the maximum of his daily purchase quantity during the four month period, and KOA indicates whether a bidder uses the online channel (KOA = 1) or not (KOA = 0).

We first set EE-C (conservative, early evaluator strategy) as the reference strategy in Equation 4.1. Table 4.4 and 4.5 provide the results from likelihood ratio tests. We can find that all the independent variables as well as their combination have a statistically significant effect on bidders' strategic choices.

Criterion	Intercept Only	MNL Model
AIC	6594.6	5557.4
-2Log-Likelihood	6586.6	5525.4

Table 4.4: Model fitting results.

Table 4.5: Analysis of effects.

Effect	Chi-Square	Degrees of Freedom	Sig.
Intercept	941.8	4	0.000***
Budget	626.7	4	0.000***
Demand	562.9	4	0.000***
KOA	49.3	4	0.000***

We ran the MNL model with different reference strategies and the parameter estimates are summarized in Table 4.6.

The numbers in Table 4.6 show the marginal change of log odds of choosing the specified strategy (the row strategy) over the reference strategy (the column strategy) change with respect to the specific independent variable. For example, we can see that the log odds of a bidder choosing the strategy O-C over strategy EE-C will increase by 1.14 when the bidder has a high budget. Similarly, the log odds of a bidder choosing the strategy O-F over strategy EE-F also increases by 0.99 when he has a high budget. This result supports our hypothesis H1a. However, it is unclear whether they would choose EE-F over EE-C, since the corresponding coefficients are insignificant. Thus H1b is not supported. Another observation is that for high-budget bidders, the log odds for choosing P-C over other strategies increase significantly.

Next, we can see that bidders with a large demand are more likely to choose participator strategies over opportunistic strategies, which in turn are more likely to be chosen over evaluator strategies. This result supports H2a and H2b. Further, Table 4.6 shows that online bidders are

right-skewed, with the minimum around  $\in$  30 and the maximum more than  $\in$  3000. We take the median,  $\in$  100, as the threshold to determine whether a bidder has a large budget or low budget.

				Reference	Strategy	
	Strategy	Variable	Early			Early
			Evaluators	Opportunists	Participators	Evaluators
			(EE-C)	(O-C)	(P-C)	(EE-F)
		Intercept	160***			
	Opportunists	Budget	1.14***			
(O-C)	Demand	1.34***				
rval		KOA	0.13			
onse	-	Intercept	-4.42***	-2.82***		
ũ	Participators	Budget	2.59***	1.45***		
	(P-C)	Demand	2.90***	1.56***		
		KOA	0.21*	0.08		
	Farly	Intercept	-0.24*	1.36***	4.18***	
ng	Evaluators	Budget	0.15	-0.99***	-2.44***	
<u>oki</u>	(FE-F)	Demand	0.18	-1.16***	-2.72***	
l-loc	(LL-1)	KOA	-0.15	-0.28***	-0.36***	
varc		Intercept	-1.66***	-0.06	2.76***	-1.42***
0IV	Opportunists	Budget	1.13***	0.00	-1.45***	0.99***
щ	(O-F)	Demand	1.17***	-0.17	-1.73***	0.99***
		KOA	0.38***	0.24***	0.17	0.52***

Table 4.6: Parameter estimates.

more likely to choose opportunistic strategies over evaluator strategies, and forward-looking opportunistic strategies over conservative opportunistic strategies. Therefore, both H3a and H3b are supported.

Finally, given the current results in Table 4.6, we cannot tell whether an online bidder would choose the participator strategy or opportunistic strategy, with all other conditions being equal. Table 4.7 summarizes the findings of our hypothesis testing.

So far, we have shown that bidders' budget constraint, demand and channel usage (which is closely related to their transaction cost) have significant effect on their choices of bidding strategies. In the following, we will analyze the outcomes resulting from different strategies while taking into account various auction design parameters.

### 4.4.2 Outcome Analysis

Previous research in B2C context has shown that different bidding strategies might result in differences of winning likelihood and payoff (Bapna et al., 2004). In our case, given that all the observed bids are winning bids, it is not possible to compare the winning likelihood of different

Table 4.7: Summary of hypothesis test.

H1a: bidders with a high budget constraint are more likely to choose evaluator strategies over opportunistic strategies. H1b: bidders with a high budget constraint are more likely to choose	
forward-looking, evaluator strategies than conservative, evaluator strategies.	H1a is supported. H1b is not supported.
H2a: bidders are more likely to choose opportunistic strategies over evaluator strategies when they have a large demand.	
H2b: bidders more likely to choose participator strategies over the eval-	H2a is supported.
uator strategies when they have a large demana.	H20 is supported.
H3a: bidders in the online channel are more likely to choose the oppor- tunistic strategies over evaluator strategies.	
H3b: bidders in the online channel are more likely to choose	
forward-looking, opportunistic strategies over conservative, oppor-	H3a is supported.
tunistic strategies.	H3b is supported.

strategies. As the result, we focus on the impact of bidders' strategic choices on their surplus. Since bidders' valuations of flowers are unknown, we measure their surplus extraction using loss-of-surplus which is defined as the difference between bidders' winning prices in an auction and the lowest winning price within the same auction.

Compared with single-unit auctions, bidders in sequential auctions have the opportunity to learn the market trend and opponents' information (e.g., demand, willingness-to-pay) from the previous rounds. Since opportunists tend to wait longer in an auction and place a bid later than the evaluators and participants (see Table 4.3), they are likely to acquire more market information and thus have a competitive advantage. Further, we expect that such competitive advantage is more prominent in auctions of larger lot size. Formally, we hypothesize that

H4a: Opportunistic strategies perform better than the other strategies in minimizing bidders' loss-of-surplus.

H4b: Opportunistic strategies perform better than the other strategies in minimizing bidders' loss-of-surplus in auctions with big lot size.

We use a hierarchical linear model (HLM) to test the above hypotheses. HLM was first proposed by education researchers (Raudenbush and Bryk, 2002) and it has become popular in many other research domains. The main advantage of HLM is that it allows for random variations in both the intercepts and slopes and thus it helps to control for the clustering of observations.

In order to control for the unobservable confounding effects which varies from day to day,

we normalize the winning prices on each day with respect to the minimum and maximum prices on that day, i.e., if the winning price in transaction j is  $P_j$  and the minimum and maximum prices on that day is  $P_{\min}$  and  $P_{\max}$  respectively, the normalized price is given by  $(P_j - P_{\min})/(P_{\max} - P_{\min})$ . Thus the normalized price can be used directly as the measure of a bidder's loss-ofsurplus in a given transaction. Further, since there is more than one supplier for the specific type of flower under consideration, we also include supplier dummies in the model to control for the potential reputation effects (Koppius et al., 2004). The full model specification is shown in Equation 4.2a-4.2d. In Equation 4.2a, the dependent variable  $\hat{P}_{jk}$  is the normalized winning price paid by bidder k in transaction j. LotSize refers to the total available units of the lot where transaction j belongs. MinPQ is the minimum purchase quantity in transaction j and Supplier is a set of dummy variables which are used to capture the potential reputation effects associated with the identities of suppliers. In Equation 4.2b-4.2d, EE - C, O - C, P - C and EE - F are dummy variables which correspond to the bidding strategies defined in Table 4.3. The baseline strategy is the forward-looking, opportunistic (O - F) strategy.

$$\hat{P}_{jk} = \beta_{0k} + \beta_{1k} Lot Size_{jk} + \beta_{2k} MinPQ_{jk} + \gamma Supplier_j + \epsilon_{jk}$$
(4.2a)

$$\beta_{0k} = r_{00} + r_{01}EE - C_k + r_{02}O - C_k + r_{03}P - C_k + r_{04}EE - F_k + u_{0k}$$
(4.2b)

$$\beta_{1k} = r_{10} + r_{11}EE - C_k + r_{12}O - C_k + r_{13}P - C_k + r_{14}EE - F_k$$
(4.2c)

$$\beta_{2k} = r_{20} + r_{21}EE - C_k + r_{22}O - C_k + r_{23}P - C_k + r_{24}EE - F_k$$
(4.2d)

As the benchmark, we consider a simple linear model which does not account for clustering of observations, i.e.,

$$\hat{P}_{jk} = \beta_0 + \beta_1 Lot Size_{jk} + \beta_2 MinPQ_{jk} + \gamma Supplier_j + \epsilon.$$
(4.3)

We applied Maximum-Likelihood (ML) method to estimate the coefficients in the above models. The results are summarized in Table 4.8 and 4.9.

The first thing to note from Table 4.8 is that the opportunistic strategies yield significantly lower winning prices<sup>8</sup> than both participator strategies and evaluator strategies, which supports our hypothesis H4a. Also, we can see that both LotSize and MinPQ have a negative effect on price, although the magnitude of such effect is rather small.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>Since the dependent variables in Equation 4.2a and 4.3 are normalized with respect to the daily maximum and minimum of winning prices, the coefficients in Table 4.8 and 4.9 cannot be interpreted as marginal changes of winning prices with respect to the specific independent variable. To see the marginal effects of these variables, the coefficients need to be multiplied by the corresponding price gap  $(P_{\rm max} - P_{\rm min})$  on a given day, e.g., if the price gap is 30 cent, the conservative, early evaluators would, on average, pay 2 cent more than the forward-looking opportunists.

Variable	Coefficient	Std. error	Sig.
Intercept	0.3968	0.0125	0.0000***
EE-C	0.0743	0.0181	0.0000***
O-C	-0.0417	0.0186	0.0248*
P-C	0.0586	0.0159	0.0002***
EE-F	0.1038	0.0186	0.0000***
LotSize	-0.0005	0.0000	0.0000***
MinPQ	-0.0059	0.0031	0.0536 ·
S5547	0.3788	0.0056	0.0000***
S79520	-0.4431	0.0066	0.0000***
S80547	0.4037	0.0078	0.0000***
S562450	-0.1791	0.0065	0.0000***
EE-C : LotSize	0.0005	0.0001	0.0000***
O-C : LotSize	0.0003	0.0001	0.0187*
P-C : LotSize	0.0001	0.0001	0.2774
EE-F : LotSize	0.0000	0.0001	0.9998
EE-C : MinPQ	-0.0155	0.0055	0.0051**
O-C : MinPQ	0.0115	0.0048	0.0161*
P-C : MinPQ	-0.0088	0.0041	0.0330*
EE-F : MinPQ	-0.0216	0.0060	0.0003***

Table 4.8: Estimation results of the HLM model.

Table 4.9: Estimation results of the simple linear model.

Variable	Coefficient	Std. error	Sig.
Intercept	0.4507	0.0061	0.0000***
LotSize	-0.0003	0.0000	0.0000***
MinPQ	-0.0160	0.0014	0.0000***
S5547	0.3770	0.0057	0.0000***
S79520	-0.4417	0.0068	0.0000***
S80547	0.4068	0.0080	0.0000***
S562450	-0.1843	0.0066	0.0000***

Further, we find significant interaction effects between bidding strategies and the two auction design parameters. Specifically, the results suggest that the prices paid by forward-looking opportunists (O - F), the baseline used in the HLM model) decrease at a faster rate than conservative bidders (EE - C, O - C) when LotSize increases. Thus H4b is supported. On the other hand, the evaluators and participators are more sensitive to the increase in MinPQ – the prices paid by these bidders decrease faster than opportunists when MinPQ increases.

Finally, both Table 4.8 and 4.9 suggest there are significant reputation effects, for example, the normalized prices of products from Supplier 5547 and Supplier 80547 are higher than products from others. At the first sight, the existence of such reputation effects might raise concerns about the cluster analysis, because if bidders do have preferences over the suppliers, this might influence their entering decisions in an auction. However, since the order of lots from different
suppliers is determined by a random draw every day, it is highly unlikely that some suppliers' products would always be auctioned earlier than others.

We also compared the performance of the two models. The AIC and BIC values for the hierarchical model are smaller (-5745, -5604) than the simple linear model (-5476, -5420), indicating that the incorporation of the clustering results significantly improves the model fit.

## 4.5 Discussion

We developed a robust taxonomy of bidding strategies in a multi-channel B2B market. Although there are similarities in the empirical characterization of bidding strategies across the B2B and B2C contexts, some of the regularities observed in the B2C context do not carry to the B2B context. For example, we do not observe any sip-and-dippers (Bapna et al., 2004). This to some extent could be attributed to the differences in the auction mechanism - in the English auction, we can observe all the placed bids (both winning and losing bids) whereas in the Dutch auction, only winning bids get revealed. However, given the sequential nature of these auctions, it is still surprising that bidders did not exhibit modified demand reduction (Goes et al., 2010) at auction level, i.e., purchasing a small amount in early rounds and a large amount in later round. Further, we did not identify any recurrent or intermittent strategies as described by Goes et al. (2012) in their study of sequential B2C markets. In fact, the majority of the bidders, except for the participators, seem to be actively bidding only for a short time (either early or late) on a given day (see Table 4.3 for the time of entry and exit on a day).

We examine the antecedents of the observed heterogeneity in bidding strategies. Our findings show that bidders' strategic choices can be explained by their budget constraint, demand as well as their channel affiliation. Overall, bidders with a high budget and a large demand are likely to choose participator or opportunistic strategies rather than evaluator strategies, and bidders who use the online bidding channel are more likely to adopt the opportunistic strategies. At the outset, these results are consistent with the previous empirical auction literature. However, the findings from our analysis offer a higher level of granularity. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first empirical study that examines bidders' strategic behavior in multi-channel B2B auctions.

Further, we analyzed the economic impact of different strategies. Our results suggest that opportunists outperform both participators and evaluators in maximizing their surplus. This differs from the previous study by Bapna et al. (2004) where the authors show the participators perform best among non-agent bidders in terms of surplus extraction. Such difference can be attributed to the nature of auctions and bidders' business constraint. Specifically, Bapna et al. (2004) examine the Yankee auctions where the market clears only once at the end of a

pre-specified time period. Therefore, the participators can always revise their bids by closely monitoring the market dynamics during an auction. In the case of the DFA, bidders do not know when the market clears at auction level. Also, we have seen that participators are likely to have a large demand than the other types of bidders and in many cases, fulfilling the orders from their customers *per se* is more important than getting the products at the lowest possible price.

We also find a significant main effect of lot size, which is consistent with Mithas and Jones (2007) but different from earlier work in B2C auctions by Bapna et al. (2001). In particular, we have seen that lot size has a negative overall effect on the winning price of a given product, although such overall effect is moderated by bidding strategies.

#### 4.5.1 Implications

The findings and results from the current study have important implications for theory and practice. From the theoretical perspective, the identification of the five distinctive strategic types in the DFA challenges the conventional notion that bidders' strategies converge as they gather more and more experience by participating in the competition repeatedly and calls for a dynamic instead of static view in studying bidding behavior in complex environment. Additionally, previous research by Goes et al. (2012) show that in B2C sequential auctions bidders are more likely to choose intermittent strategies as they gain experience by participating in many auctions, however, in our case, we did not find any bidder following these strategies pursued in B2C and B2B context underscores the necessity to understand the differences in bidders' incentive structures in the two types of bidding environments. In this sense, our explanatory model which maps bidders' choices of strategies to their business constraints and requirements provide a useful starting point.

Further, our findings shed new light on the declining price anomaly of sequential auctions<sup>9</sup>. Currently, the explanations to declining price in sequential rounds can be cast into two broad categories. The first category consists of studies that examine bidder heterogeneity in terms of risk profiles (McAfee and Vincent, 1993)) or product heterogeneity (Engelbrecht-Wiggans, 1994) whereas the second category focuses on the informational effect in the sequential auctions (Jeitschko, 1998). Our analysis of the antecedents and consequences of bidding strategies

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>Within the symmetric independent private value paradigm, Weber (1983) has shown that in sequential auctions where bidders have single-unit demand, the equilibrium price path under the standard auction formats and pricing rules follows a martingale – the expected winning price in the future round and the current round are the same. However, such neat theoretical results are not supported by empirical findings. For example, McAfee and Vincent (1993) have found price declines in sequential wine auctions. Similar declining price phenomena are also observed in art auctions (Beggs and Graddy, 1997) and flower auctions (Van den Berg et al., 2001). The contradiction between theory and empirical findings has been coined as declining price anomaly.

suggest that both bidder heterogeneity and the informational effect play a role in determining the price path in sequential auctions. More specifically, the early evaluators are likely to be more risk averse and they would rather pay a risk premium at the beginning of an auction to ensure the fulfillment of orders. On the contrary, the opportunists exhibit a certain degree of gambling behavior: in order to acquire the products at the best price, they are willing to trade the opportunity to purchase in earlier rounds for more information about the market conditions.

From the managerial perspective, our results provide useful insights to auctioneers in their complex decision-making in the DFA. The auctioneers in the DFA represent the growers. As such, their main objective is to realize high prices. Besides, it is also important that they achieve a quick turnaround since flowers are perishable goods. By controlling key auction parameters such as starting prices, minimum purchase quantities and reserve prices, the auctioneers can influence the dynamics of the auction. The taxonomy can be viewed as a micro-segmentation of the market and thus is useful in optimizing the auction process. For example, currently, the lot sizes are determined by the suppliers who have little information about the strategic characteristics of the buyers. Auctioneers on the other hand can observe the bidders' behavior in real time. Given the significant interaction effect between lot size and bidders' strategies, auctioneers should tailor the decisions on lot sizes to the composition of bidder population. In addition, we have found that evaluators and participators are more sensitive than opportunists to the change of minimum purchase quantity. Therefore, auctioneers might need to think of alternative strategies other than increasing the minimum purchase quantity in order to speed up the market process. In light of the declining price trend and the competitive advantage of opportunists, auctioneers should also develop better information transparency strategies across different market channels. Finally, the separation of conservative strategies and forward-looking strategies along the day-level entering time, i.e., TOE-D suggests that there is great potential to customize the auction schedules and further improve the total revenue.

#### 4.5.2 Limitations and Future Work

Our paper bears several limitations that, nevertheless, open up avenues for future research. For example, we do not take into account for the potential screening effects when performing the cluster analysis. According to the results from the outcome analysis, if bidders' entering decisions are conditional on their preferences over the suppliers, we might need to adapt the current explanatory model for bidders' strategic choices accordingly and the implications might be different. Further, we chose to analyze bidders' strategies at day-level instead of auction-level because it helps us to better capture the B2B features of these auctions. However, this makes it difficult to analyze bidders' strategic changes across different auctions over a day. Nevertheless, given the nature of these auctions, i.e., high variation of auction length and only winning bids

are visible, we think that the results from sequence analysis of winning bids across different auctions might be less useful then in the English type of online auctions.

Another potential weakness with the current study is that we have focused on the auctions of a specific type of product when examining bidders' behavior. In reality, bidders might have to deal with constraints of product complementarity in their bidding decisions. However, we do not have access to any data set that consists of transactions across different product groups. We plan to investigate these issues by computational simulations.

Currently, we are building a rich simulation platform, taking into account the strategic patterns of the bidder population. Such platform allows us to experiment with alternative auction designs and different information revelation policies. The results from these experiments will provide useful implications to practitioners in B2B markets.

## Chapter 5

# **Information Transparency in Sequential B2B Auctions**

## 5.1 Introduction

The proliferation of electronic marketplaces has brought tremendous changes to the business world. Compared with the traditional brick-and-mortar markets, these Internet-enabled marketplaces substantially reduce consumer' search costs (Bakos, 1997) and thus enable them to better discern products that best fit their needs. Firms, however, are forced to deal with the paradox of the benefits brought by the electronic marketplaces (Granados et al., 2010). On one hand, the increased availability of information allows them to strategically target consumers in various markets. On the other hand, the increased transparency of markets makes it more difficult to capture profits because their competitors and consumers are better informed (Porter, 2001). The two sides of the coin of information transparency for firms motivate us to study the strategic revelation of information in Business-to-Business (B2B) environment.

*Information transparency*, which is defined as the level of availability and accessibility of market information to its participants (Zhu, 2004), is deemed to be good to the whole supply chain because it helps improve the allocative efficiency (Cachon and Fisher, 2000; Lee et al., 2000; Patnayakuni et al., 2006). Yet it affects the two sides of the market, i.e., buyers and sellers, very differently. For example, using a comprehensive analytical model, Zhou and Zhu (2010) show that depending on the competition mode of the downstream industry, one side will always be worse off under the increased transparency enabled by the electronic B2B markets, although the total welfare of market participants are increased regardless of the competition mode.

Given the conflict of interest in the market, a natural question for the B2B market-maker is how to design and implement the information revelation policies for its own benefits<sup>1</sup>. What

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>According to Yoo et al. (2007), B2B markets can be classified into three types based on their ownership structure: buyer-owned marketplaces, seller-owned marketplaces, and neutral marketplaces that are owned by in-

information should be disclosed? Under what conditions? The answers to these questions depend largely on the real-world context.

In this paper, we focus on information transparency in a complex B2B setting, the Dutch Flower Auctions. The Dutch Flower Auctions are multi-unit, sequential, Dutch auctions. They account for more than 60% of the global flower trade and generate over 4 billion euros annually. The sheer magnitude of transactions in this market makes it important to carefully weigh the trade-offs of different transparency strategies. Using a field experiment, we seek to understand how the disclosure of winners' identities influence the behavior of market participants and the final outcome in these auctions.

Drawing upon the linkage principle (Milgrom and Weber, 1982b), which basically states that a seller can expect to increase revenues by providing more information to bidders, both before and during the auction<sup>2</sup>, we expect that disclosing winners' identities would yield higher revenue for the sellers in these auctions. Surprisingly, however, our analysis of the experimental data shows that bidders, on average, pay significantly lower (4.5%) prices when auctioneers disclose the winners' identities rather than withholding such information. Further, in light of the literature on declining price anomaly (Van den Berg et al., 2001), we also look into the informational effects of winners' identities to mitigate the declining trend in a sequential auction

Since bidders in these auctions participate in the bidding activities repeatedly over a long period<sup>3</sup>, it is likely that the failure of the linkage principle is due to bidders' tacit collusion (Bajari and Yeo, 2009; Sherstyuk and Dulatre, 2008). In general, collusion is easier to sustain in environments that are more transparent. Therefore, we examine the relationship between bidders' participatory patterns and revelation policies (i.e., whether winners' identities are disclosed or not). Our analysis shows that bidders who restrict their purchases to a few number of sellers (thus more likely to collude), on average, pay lower (9.8%, statistically significant) prices when winner's identities are disclosed. However, when such information is not available, such price-related advantage is mitigated substantially.

Our paper makes several contributions to the growing body of information systems (IS) literature on the design of transparency strategies in B2B markets. First of all, we present em-

dependent third parties. The ownership structure has a direct impact on the market-maker's choice of transparency strategies.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>The linkage principle was derived under symmetric affiliation (Milgrom and Weber, 1982b). In our case, while bidders in the flower auctions typically serve distinct market segments and there are certainly individual-specific, private-value components in their purchases, common-value components surely exist, too. For example, Koppius et al. (2004) have shown that sellers' reputation plays a critical role in determining the final transaction prices, suggesting that there is some unknown quality that matters to all potential buyers.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>According to the auctioneers, most of the bidders have been participating in the bidding for five or sometimes ten years.

pirical evidence that linkage principle might not hold for B2B sequential Dutch auctions. In other words, sellers might be worse off by revealing more information to bidders. Compared with previous studies, for example, Arora et al. (2007); Greenwald et al. (2010); Zhu (2004)), we study information revelation policies in a complex real-world environment. Additionally, most of the existing studies focus on the revelation of bids in English auctions, we on the other hand examines the revelation of winners' identities in Dutch auctions where only winning bids are revealed and thereby, less transparent by their nature. To the best of our knowledge, no prior work has compared different revelation policies in Dutch auctions using field data. Secondly, our results provide additional insights of the declining price anomaly (Ashenfelter, 1989; McAfee and Vincent, 1993; Van den Berg et al., 2001). From the managerial perspective, our findings offer a cheap yet effective way to mitigate the declining trend of prices by concealing winners' identities in the multi-unit, sequential Dutch auctions.

The rest of this chapter is organized as follows. Section 2 provides a review of related literature. Section 3 introduces the empirical setting. In Section 4, we first present the econometric model and the empirical results, and continue with a discussion of robustness checks and additional analysis. Finally, Section 5 summarizes the findings and discusses the implications .

### 5.2 Related Literature

In this section, we discuss two streams of literature on sequential auctions that are closely related to the current study.

#### 5.2.1 Information Revelation in Auctions

The popularity of online auction platforms has drawn an increasing research interest in the design of information-revelation policies (Arora et al., 2007; Greenwald et al., 2010). While Milgrom and Weber (1982a)'s linkage principle suggests that sellers typically benefit by providing more information to bidders<sup>4</sup>, in many real-world applications, the information-revelation problem is more subtle, for example, sellers might not be able to directly release the information, or they might not have full control of bidders' perceived content of the information (Abraham et al., 2013).

When it comes to multi-unit (sequential) auctions, the analysis of different informationrevelation policies becomes more difficult and the findings concerning the linkage principle are mixed. Perry and Reny (1999) provide a counter-example where the linkage principle breaks

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>One can imagine numerous circumstances where the disclosure of information can have negative impact on the auction outcome (for example, if the seller revealed information about the defects of the item under auction), however, the remarkable implication from the linkage principle is that, *ex ante*,, releasing more information can help increase the seller's expected revenue.

down in multi-unit auctions. On the contrary, Arora et al. (2007) and Greenwald et al. (2010) show that complete information policy (which minimizes the uncertainty on market structure and opponents' cost structure, respectively) generates higher buyer surplus in sequential procurement auctions, suggesting that linkage principle holds for these auctions.

So far, most of the existing research on information-revelation policies in auctions is purely analytical, i.e. the results are derived from equilibrium analysis of different auction models where bidders are assumed to be strictly rational. The few papers that empirically tests the linkage principle using controlled lab experiments (Kagel and Levin, 1986; Levin and Smith, 1996), the results are again inconclusive. Specifically, researchers find that in experiments involving inexperienced bidders, the winner's curse<sup>5</sup> due to overbidding is more prevalent in sealed-bid auctions (less transparent) than English auctions. This leads to higher revenues in sealed-bid auctions than English ones, contrary to the prediction of linkage principle. However, in experiments involving experienced bidders, the winner's curse is alleviated and sellers' revenues are higher in English auctions, which is consistent with the linkage principle.

In the current study, we examine the impact of information revelation policy on seller revenue using a large field experiment. Compared with previous work, our empirical setting features a complex, dynamic market where bidders are highly experienced.

#### 5.2.2 Declining Price Anomaly

Within the symmetric independent private value paradigm (IPVP), Weber (1983) shows that in sequential auctions where bidders have single-unit demand, the equilibrium price path under the standard auction formats and pricing rules follows a *martingale*<sup>6</sup> – the expected winning price in the future round and the current round are the same. When bidders have multi-unit demand, Donald et al. (2006) demonstrate that the equilibrium price path follows a super-martingale, i.e., the equilibrium price rises as a sequential auction proceeds. However, such neat theoretical results are not supported by empirical findings. Ashenfelter (1989) and McAfee and Vincent (1993) have found price declines in sequential wine auctions. Similar declining price phenomena are also observed in art auctions (Beggs and Graddy, 1997) and flower auctions (Van den Berg et al., 2001).

The contradiction between theory and empirical findings, which has been coined as *declining price anomaly*, has attracted a significant amount of research which attempts to offer plausible explanations. These explanations can be cast into two broad categories. The first category consists of studies that examine bidder heterogeneity (McAfee and Vincent, 1993) or product

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>For more details about winner's curse, see P. 84 in (Krishna, 2002).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>In probability theory, a martingale is a model of a fair game where knowledge of past events never helps predict the mean of the future winnings (Williams, 1991).

heterogeneity (Engelbrecht-Wiggans, 1994). The second category focuses on the informational effect in the sequential auctions. For example, Jeitschko (1998) associates the declining price anomaly with two unique learning effects in sequential auctions–a direct effect where information from the previous rounds is used to form the current bids and an anticipation effect where bidders try to account for the effect of their earlier bids on their opponents' bids.

In this study, we do not attempt to probe into the causal relationships between various endogenous or exogenous factors and the price decline. Instead, we are interested in whether information revelation policy affects the declining trend in fast-paced sequential auctions.

## 5.3 Empirical Setting

In this section, we provide details of the experiment design and the data collected from the field experiment.

#### 5.3.1 Experimental Design

We conduct a quasi-natural field experiment (Harrison and List, 2004) to investigate how the disclosure of winners' information affect the bidding dynamics and outcomes in the complex environment of the Dutch Flower Auctions. The experiment ran from November 19 to December 7, 2012 on a clock which auctioned chrysanthemums<sup>7</sup> at a major site. Aside from the transaction data from the *treatment* site during the experimental period, we also collected data from the same site before the experimental period (from October 29 to November 16), and data from a *control* site<sup>8</sup> before and during the experimental period.

The experimental treatment was implemented as follows. After the first bidder stopped the clock and made a purchase, all the bidders could see the winning price (indicated by a marker on the clock) and the remaining unit(s), just as in the regular setting of the Dutch Flower Auctions. However, the winner's identity was removed from the clock screen. In other words, none of the bidders, except the winner herself, knew who was the winner in the current round<sup>9</sup>.

Figure 5.1 provides an overview of the experimental design. Basically, bidders could always observe winners' identities at both the treatment site and control site prior to the experiment

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>Chrysanthemum has the second largest transaction amount among all the auctioned products. In 2012, more than 1.1 million units of chrysanthemums were traded.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>Technically speaking, with the introduction of online channel, bidders can choose to purchase from any one of the six auction sites within the country. However, bidders usually choose the one closest to their distribution center in order to minimize the logistic cost. This is particular the case for large buyers (e.g., wholesalers). However, other than the operational and logistic cost, there is no *a priori* structural differences in terms of product, auction mechanism and policy between different auction sites.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>As the researcher, we always have access to the winners' identities since they were registered in the auctioning system during each transaction.

period, whereas during the experiment period only bidders at the control site had access to such information. To make sure that bidders were well informed about the change during the experiment period, at the end of October 2012, the auction department of the company held a Webinar where auctioneers and bidders could exchange their thoughts. As a follow-up survey, we also held interview sessions with several buyers who had participated in the bidding during the experimental period.



Figure 5.1: Overview of the experimental design.

As opposed to those controlled lab experiments examining information revelation policies (for example, Cason et al. (2011)), the main advantage of our field experiment is that it retains the rich interaction (both explicit and implicit) and dynamics from the real-world B2B auctions and thus allows us to better investigate the nuances of professional bidders' behavior that *naturally* occurs under different revelation policies.

#### 5.3.2 Data and Preliminary Analysis

In order to control for the product heterogeneity, we selected the transactions of *Chrysanthemum spray white/yellow GP*. The total number of transactions at the treatment site during period I (pre-experiment) is 11,613 (from 1,798 auctions) where 10,427 transactions were made via the online channel (See Section 2.2.1), and the total number of transactions during period II

(experiment) is 11,899 (from 1,855 auctions) where 10,833 transactions were through the online channel.

Table 5.1 summarizes the descriptive statistics. We can see that while buyers' bidding behavior <sup>10</sup> does not vary much from period I to period II, the average winning price increases considerably (14.6%). In addition, we split the transactions into two sub-samples: transactions made via the online channel and those via the traditional offline channel (onsite bidding), and calculated the average winning prices during the two periods. Figure 5.2 shows that the average winning prices are higher during the experiment period for both channels (14.8% for the online channel and 15.4% for offline channel).

Statistics	Lot Size		# of bidders per auction		Bid frequency (auction)		Bid frequency (day)		Price (cent)		Purchase amount	
	Ι	II	Ι	П	Ι	Π	Ι	II	Ι	Π	Ι	II
Mean	68.0	64.2	6.3	6.2	1.0	1.0	4.3	4.5	26.7	30.6	10.5	9.9
Median	57.0	52.0	6.0	6.0	1.0	1.0	3.0	3.0	25.0	30.0	5.0	5.0
Std.	59.9	53.3	4.1	4.0	0.2	0.2	4.3	4.6	9.6	7.3	16.8	14.9
Skewness	2.4	2.3	1.1	1.0	6.2	6.3	2.1	2.2	0.4	0.1	6.1	5.6
Minimum	5	4	1	1	1	1	1	1	5	5	1	1
Maximum	580	450	32	32	3	4	29	34	62	66	347	264

Table 5.1: Descriptive statistics of the dataset.

In light of the literature on declining price trend in sequential auctions, we also examined the evolution of transaction prices at auction-level during the pre-experiment and experiment periods, respectively. Given the potential unobserved heterogeneity across lots, we normalized the transaction prices in subsequent rounds with the first round in an given auction. The comparison is depicted in Figure 5.3, where we have two observations. First, the price exhibits an overall declining trend in both the pre-experiment and experiment periods. Second, the declining trend seems to be alleviated during the experiment period. More specifically, the mean values of normalized prices in the subsequent rounds during the experiment period are higher than those observed during the pre-experiment period, and the variances of the normalized prices also shrink considerably during the experiment period.

These aggregate-level results seem to suggest that withholding winners' identities has a positive impact on the transaction prices. However, the main concern about such model-free evidence is that it does not control for any potential systematic changes in market conditions. For example, it is likely that there was a higher demand during the experiment period, or bidders

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>We use number of rounds a bidder participated in an auction, i.e., Bid frequency (auction) and the number of auction a bidder participated on a given day, i.e., Bid frequency (day) to characterize bidders' bidding behavior in the two periods.



Figure 5.2: Comparison of average winning prices in pre-experiment and experiment period.



Figure 5.3: Comparison of price dynamics at auction-level during pre-experiment and experiment periods. The rank number denotes the rank of the current transaction, i.e., if a transaction was made in the 2nd round, the rank number is 2. The vertical bars denote one standard deviations of the normalized prices in each round.

who participated in the auctions during the experiment period are not the same ones participating in the pre-experiment period.

### 5.4 Econometric Model

In order to identify the causal impact of the policy change regarding information transparency on transaction prices of sequential auctions, we use the so-called difference-in-differences (DID) technique by taking the matched sample from the control site.

DID is a quasi-experiment technique that models the treatment effect by estimating the difference between outcome measures at two time periods for both the treated subjects and the controls and then comparing the difference between the treated and control groups (Meyer, 1995).

If we use t = 0 to denote the pre-experiment period and t = 1 to denote the experiment period,  $\log P_{i,t}$  to denote the log-transformed price for transaction *i* in period *t*, the underlying model for DID can be written as follows:

$$\log P_{i,t} = \beta_0 + \beta_1 T_t + \beta_2 G_i + \beta_3 G_i * T_t + \gamma X_{i,t} + \epsilon_{i,t},$$
(5.1)

where  $G_i$  and  $T_t$  are both dummy variables,  $G_i$  taking the value 1 if transaction *i* is from the treatment site and 0 if it is from the control site, and  $T_t = 1$  if t = 1 and 0 otherwise.  $X_{i,t}$  is the control variable for the observed covariates such as product characteristics (e.g., stem length, blooming stage) and auction design parameters (e.g., minimum purchase quantity). The DID estimator is just the OLS estimate of  $\beta_3$ , i.e., the coefficient of the interaction term. Note that  $\beta_1$  summarizes the way that both the treatment and control groups are influenced by time. Additionally, all the time-invariant differences between the two groups are captured by  $\beta_2$ . Therefore, the model specified in Equation 5.1 ensures that any variables that remain constant over time (which may not be observed) that are correlated with the outcome variable will not bias the estimated effect.

### 5.5 Results

In this section, we first presents the main results and then continue with the discussion of robustness check and additional analyses.

#### 5.5.1 Main Results

We applied the DID model to the pooled panel data, i.e., the transactions from the treatment site and control site during the pre-experiment and experiment period<sup>11</sup>. In total, we have 54592 transactions. Table 5.2 shows the result of the regression. For the demonstration purpose, we only included the coefficients related to the treatment.

Coefficient Std. error Estimate P-value 0.000 \*\*\* Treatment period  $(\beta_1)$ 0.127 0.003 Treatment site  $(\beta_2)$ -0.005 0.674 0.012 Treatment period \* Treatment site ( $\beta_3$ ) 0.045 0.005 0.000 \*\*\* Adjusted *R*<sup>2</sup>: 0.187

Table 5.2: Estimation results of the DID model (entire sample).

We can see that the winning price increased by 4.5% at the treatment site during the experiment period. In other words, withholding winners' identities led to significantly higher revenue. Given that the sheer magnitude of these auctions, the impact of the change in information revelation policy can be remarkable.

Given that most bidders participated in these auctions via the online channel (see data description in Section 5.3.2), we would like to know whether the effect of policy change holds for both online and offline bidders. In order to assess how the withholding of winners' identities influence bidders in different channels, we re-estimated Equation 5.1 for transactions made via the online and offline channel, respectively. Table 5.3 and 5.4 show that both online and offline bidders paid more under the treatment condition: on average, online bidders paid 4.1% higher and offline bidders paid 6.5% higher when winners' identities were concealed. This suggests that the loss of the winners' information could not be compensated by the other market state information (Koppius, 2002) communicated in the auction room.

Further, since the preliminary analysis suggests that concealing winners' identities has some mitigation effect on price declining trend, we also examined the impact of the policy change on price dynamics at lot-level, using a hierarchical linear model (HLM). HLM was first proposed by education researchers (Raudenbush and Bryk, 2002) and it has become popular in many other research domains. The main advantage of HLM is that it allows for random variations in both the intercepts and slopes and thus it helps to control for the clustering of observations. The

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>Before fitting the field data to the DID model, we also checked bidders' potential switching behavior, i.e., bidders who participated in the auctions at the treatment site during the pre-experiment period did not switch to auctions at the control site during the experiment period, or the other way around. After going through all the transaction details of the specific flowers during the 6 weeks, we did not find evidence of switching.

	Online transactions			
Coefficient	Estimate	Std. error	P-value	
Treatment period $(\beta_1)$	0.128	0.004	0.000 ***	
Treatment site $(\beta_2)$	0.005	0.014	0.677	
Treatment period * Treatment site ( $\beta_3$ )	0.041	0.006	0.000 ***	
	Adjusted $R^2$ : 0.185			

Table 5.3: Estimation results of the DID model on the sub-sample of online transactions.

Table 5.4: Estimation results of the DID model on the sub-sample of offline transactions.

	Offline transactions		
Coefficient	Estimate	Std. error	P-value
Treatment period $(\beta_1)$	0.125	0.007	0.000 ***
Treatment site $(\beta_2)$	-0.133	0.035	0.000 ***
Treatment period * Treatment site ( $\beta_3$ )	0.065	0.015	0.000 ***
	Adjusted $R^2$ : 0.204		

full model is specified as follows:

Level 1 : 
$$\log \frac{P_{t,k,l}}{P_{t,k-1,l}} = \gamma_{0,t} + \gamma_{1,t}(k-2) + \gamma_{2,t}(Available-2) + \epsilon_{k,l},$$
 (5.2a)  
 $k > 1, Avaiable > 1,$ 

Level 2 :
$$\gamma_{0,t} = w_{00} + w_{01}T_t + u_{0,t},$$
 (5.2b)

$$\gamma_{1,t} = w_{10} + w_{11}T_t, \tag{5.2c}$$

$$\gamma_{2,t} = w_{20} + w_{21}T_t,$$
(5.2d)

where *l* refers to the lot index, *k* is the rank number of the transaction, and *Available* stands for the available units in the current round. Since we are comparing the transaction prices in consecutive rounds within an auction, we only need transaction data from the treatment site to estimate the model in Equation 5.5.1-5.2d. This is different from previous analyses. Further, in Equation , instead of a simple linear regression on the rank number of the transaction, we follow the practice proposed in Van den Berg et al. (2001) where the difference of the logarithmic prices in consecutive rounds is used as the dependent variable. The benefits of such practice are twofold: (*i*) it controls for potential confounding factors that influence the length (the maximum of the rank number) of an auction and the transaction prices simultaneously, (*ii*) it addresses the potential correlation of prices within a sequential auction, which may result in biased estimation.

It follows from Table 5.5 that concealing winners' identities has significant mitigation effect

on the price declining trend, however, the magnitude of such effect is negligible when compared to the average price decline.

Coefficient	Estimate	Std. error	P-value
Intercept $(w_{00})$	-0.0215	0.0012	0.000 ***
Treatment period $(w_{01})$	0.0028	0.0016	0.0894 ·
Rank number $(w_{10})$	0.0015	0.0002	0.000 ***
Available units $(w_{20})$	- 0.00005	0.00001	0.000 ***
Treatment period $*$ Rank number ( $w_{11}$ )	-0.0002	0.0002	0.2815
Treatment period $*$ Available units ( $w_{21}$ )	0.00005	0.00002	0.003 **

Table 5.5: Impact of policy change on lot-level declining price trend.

#### 5.5.2 Robustness Check

Because bidders were informed about the policy change prior to the experiment period, it is likely that the observed differences in transaction prices were due to the novelty effect or *Hawthorne* effect, which is defined as the problem in field experiments that subjects' knowledge that they are in an experiment modifies their behavior from what it would have been without that knowledge (Adair, 1984). Therefore, we conducted robustness check to further confirm the findings about the effect of policy change.

Given that the experiment lasted for three weeks, we created three new sub-samples by pooling each of the three weeks' transaction data with the data from pre-experiment period. If the observed treatment effect from Table 5.2 as well as Table 5.3 and 5.4 is due to Hawthorne effect, we would expect the price increase diminish over time (Clark and Sugrue, 1988). Thus we re-estimated the model in Equation 5.1 on the three sub-samples. Table 5.6 summarizes the estimation results. Overall, we can see that the treatment effect remains positive and significant over the three weeks: in Week 1, the average price increased by 1.9 % under the treatment condition whereas in Week 2 and 3, price increased by 5.1%, thus providing further assurance that our main results in Table 5.2 are robust.

	Week 1 (Nov.19-23)		Week 2 (Nov. 26-30)		Week 3 (Dec. 3-7)	
Coefficient	Estimate	P-value	Estimate	P-value	Estimate	P-value
Treatment period $(\beta_1)$	0.210	0.000 ***	0.200	0.000 ***	-0.026	0.000 ***
Treatment $(\beta_2)$	-0.044	0.011 *	-0.010	0.561	0.042	0.020 *
Treatment period * Treatment site ( $\beta_3$ )	0.019	0.015 *	0.051	0.000 ***	0.051	0.000 ***
	Adjusted $R^2$ : 0.202		Adjusted <i>R</i> <sup>2</sup> : 0.210		Adjusted <i>R</i> <sup>2</sup> : 0.127	

Table 5.6: Results of robustness check on the sub-samples.

#### 5.5.3 Additional Analysis

So far, our analysis shows that bidders paid significantly higher prices under the treatment condition, regardless of the market channels they chose. A natural question is why bidders paid more when the winners' identities were concealed.

Given that bidders in this market have been competing in these auctions repeatedly for a long period of time and many of them know each other very well, it is possible that some bidders might engage in tacit collusion, i.e., coordination between several competing players (typically large ones) without overt communication or agreement (Bajari and Yeo, 2009; Sherstyuk and Dulatre, 2008). There are two essential elements for tacit collusion: 1) a transparent mechanism for coordinating on a collusive outcome; and 2) a plausible amount of mutual understanding among firms (Harrington, 2012). For example, if two large bidders always end up in competing for products from the same supplier, they might be have the incentive to implicitly coordinate their bids.. For example, if two large bidders always end up in competing for products from the same supplier, they might be better off by coordinating their bidding behavior. If this is the case, the public signal of winners' identities would be indispensable to the stability of the cartels – the defect member (bidders who did not follow the collusive strategy) could easily be identified and punished by other members within the cartel. This rationale leads to the following hypothesis:

H1: Bidders with a higher tendency to engage in tacit collusion pay lower prices when winners' identities are disclosed.

In order to test this hypothesis, we first need to quantify bidders' tendency of collusion. We define a bidder's *collusion index* as the inverse of the total number of suppliers from whom he made purchases. The larger a bidder's collusion index is, the higher his tendency of collusion<sup>12</sup>. We then classify bidders into two types – the ones with high tendency to collusion and those with low tendency to collusion – using the median of the collusion index for all bidders during the pre-experiment period.

We use the following hierarchical model to test the above hypothesis:

Level 1: 
$$\log P_{i,j,t} = \beta_{0,j} + \beta_1 T_t + \beta_2 G_i + \beta_{3,j} G_i * T_t + \gamma X_{i,t} + \epsilon_{i,j,t},$$
 (5.3a)

Level 2: 
$$\beta_{0,j} = \alpha_{00} + \alpha_{01}H_j + u_{0,j},$$
 (5.3b)

$$\beta_{3,j} = \alpha_{30} + +\alpha_{31}H_j, \tag{5.3c}$$

where  $H_j$  is a dummy variable,  $H_j = 1$  if bidder j is classified as having high tendency of collusion. The estimation results are shown in Table 5.7.

 $<sup>^{12}</sup>$ Here, the basic idea is that a bidder is more likely to engage in tacit collusion if he always purchases from a small number of suppliers.

Coefficient	Estimate	Std. error	P-value
Collusion tendency ( $\alpha_{01}$ )	-0.098	0.006	0.000 ***
Treatment period $(\beta_1)$	0.127	0.003	0.000 ***
Treatment site $(\beta_2)$	-0.002	0.012	0.858
Treatment period * Treatment site ( $\beta_3$ ) Collusion tendency * Treatment	0.042	0.005	0.000 ***
period * Treatment site	0.035	0.013	0.009 **
Adjusted R <sup>2</sup> : 0.190			

Table 5.7: Impact of policy change on potential bidder collusion.

We can see that bidders with higher tendency of collusion indeed pay significantly lower (9.8%) prices when winners' identities are disclosed. Thus H1 is supported. Further, Table 5.7 shows that the "advantage" of these bidders is mitigated under the treatment condition, suggesting that withholding winners' identities can reduce the potential tacit collusion.

## 5.6 Discussion

### 5.6.1 Key Findings

Our paper offers several findings with regard to information transparency strategies in sequential auctions. First, we find that overall, bidders tend to pay higher prices when the identities of winners from previous (sub)auctions are not publicly disclosed. Such positive effects hold for both online and offline bidders. This means that the weak signals or the increased market state information available in the auction room cannot compensate for the loss of the information associated with winners' identities. At the outset, this finding contradicts the predictions of linkage principle, which suggests that releasing more information can increase sellers' revenue. Therefore, it calls for finer-grained models to characterize the bidding dynamics in real-world multi-unit sequential auctions.

Further, we provide empirical evidence of declining price anomaly under two revelation policies and show that the less transparent policy can mitigate the price declining trend. Such finding to a large extent confirms the direct-learning effect in sequential auctions (Jeitschko, 1998). In other words, bidders base their inferences of the market trend not only on the revealed prices in previous rounds, but also the revealed winners' information. Thus it sheds new lights on the explanations to declining price anomaly (Van den Berg et al., 2001). We also explore the potential explanations to the observed price increase associated with the policy change by examining bidders' tendency to commit tacit collusion. Our results show that bidders who stick to a small set of trading partners and thereby have higher tendency to collude incur a significant

loss of surplus under the less transparent setting. This suggests that winners' identities might be used to enforce the agreement within cartels and deter each other from bidding high.

#### 5.6.2 Contribution

Our findings contribute to the existing literature on information disclosure in auctions. Previous studies on information revelation policies are largely restricted to analytical modeling where bidders are assumed to be fully rational or lab experiments where bidders are typically less experienced. Our research complements them by bringing richness of real-world operation environments while maintaining a high level of control. In addition, despite the growing interest in information revelation policies in online auctions, for example, Arora et al. (2007); Granados et al. (2010); Greenwald et al. (2010), most of the existing research focuses on price and product transparency. We provide a different perspective to examine the linkage principle and the current debate between transparency strategies.

The findings from our study also provide important implications to practice. Previous research has shown that sequential auctions are more susceptible to collusion as compared to simultaneous auctions (Sherstyuk and Dulatre, 2008). Thus how to effectively detect collusive bidding and deter future collusion is a major issue in the practical design of sequential auctions. In our study, we find that withholding winners' identities in sequential auctions can reduce the potential tacit collusion. In fact, the results from our analysis shows that bidders with higher tendency of collusion is expected to pay significantly higher when winners' identities were not communicated publicly.

As Koppius (2002) points out, information architecture –"what type of information is available to whom, or when and how it becomes available to whom during the market process"– is important for the performance of auctions. With the ongoing trend of moving from place to space (Kuruzovich et al., 2008), choosing appropriate information revelation policy across different market channels becomes even more critical in the design of these multi-channel auctions. Note that although online channels could in principle encourage entry by breaking the physical limitations such as time and space and bringing millions of globally dispersed business entities to the trading activities in auctions, the enhanced communication capabilities resulting from online channels also facilitate collusive behavior. Therefore, market designers must weigh the benefits and threats carefully when disclosing any product- or market-related information.

#### 5.6.3 Limitation and Future Work

The current study bears several limitations. For example, due to practical constraints, we could not extend the experiment period to a longer time and as the result, we were not able to examine

whether the increase in transaction prices is persistent, or bidders' behavior might gradually converge after a longer time and the price will fall back to the pre-experiment period (when other factors are controlled). Additionally, we could not infer the complementarity or substitutability of different products from the current dataset and take them into account in the DID model. If there was a demand shock of another product which serves as a complement of the product chosen in our analyses, it would have led to an overestimation of the actual effect of the policy change. However, there is no particular evidence of such demand shock, nor significant change in bidders' bidding patterns (see Table 5.1). Therefore, this is not a big concern in this paper. Future work can take transaction data from multiple types of products to verify the robustness of our results.

A number of directions are possible as the extension of the current research. Our current analysis only suggests that bidders with higher tendency of tacit collusion pay lower prices under the high-transparent situation (i.e., when winners' identities are disclosed) and incur a substantial loss of surplus under the low-transparent situation. It is interesting to identify and understand the intermediate mechanism by which those bidders acquire and lose the advantage. Further, given that these are B2B auctions, it is also necessary to examine the impact of the policy change to the post-auction trades. For example, it is much more difficult for the customers of a bidder to trace the original purchasing prices in the auction market. This might provide the bidder an opportunity to maximize his profit margin and thus affect his bidding strategies in the auctions. An integrated model which incorporates the post-auction competition can be very helpful in understanding the impact of different revelation policies in the whole supply chain.

#### 5.6.4 Concluding Remark

We study the impact of different information revelation policies in sequential B2B auctions using field experiment. Our analyses document a significantly positive effect on transaction prices associated with the less-transparent policy which conceals winners' identities. This result suggests that higher transparency might, despite all the well-known advantages, facilitate tacit collusion and mitigate competition.

# Chapter 6

## Conclusion

In this chapter, we first summarize the findings from the three specific studies and then continue with a discussion of the theoretical contributions and managerial implications. Finally, we also reflet on the limitations of the current research and present an outline for future work.

## 6.1 Main Findings

Our central research question is how to leverage the power of data to improve the design and operationalization of complex auction markets. We address this question by systematically examining the interplay of different informational and strategic factors in three specific studies.

Adaptive Design. In Chapter 3, we develop a structural econometric model to understand the effect of auction design parameters on sellers' revenues. By recovering bidders' value distribution and their bidding functions under different market conditions, we empirically demonstrate the influence of auction design parameters on bidders' willingness-to-pay and market clearing speed. Specifically, we find that increasing minimum purchase quantity can speed up the market clearing process significantly, albeit the considerable cost in revenue. In light of this, we develop a dynamic optimization approach which makes use of the rich structural properties identified from historical data to guide auctioneers in setting the auction design parameters. Based on our simulation results, such data-driven optimization approach can help to generate significantly higher revenue while maintaining a high throughput. Therefore, it has great promises in facilitating auctioneers' real-time decision making.

**Bidder Heterogeneity.** Chapter 4 examines bidders' strategic decisions across different market channels. Using a unique and extensive data set which contains transaction details from both online and offline channels, we find a stable taxonomy which consists of five types of bidding strategies. Although some of the strategic types bear similarities with those identified from B2C context (Bapna et al., 2004; Goes et al., 2012), we also observe interesting nuances. For example, on average, neither *opportunistic bidders* nor *early evaluators* won in more than one auction on any given day. This reflects the fundamental difference in bidders' incentive structure in B2B and B2C markets. Additionally, given that all the bidders in our case have rich bidding experience, the existence of these distinct bidding strategies challenges the common notion that bidders' strategies will converge as they gain experience, suggesting that we should pay more attention to the economic factors, for example, bidders' budget constraints and transaction costs, instead of the process-dependent factors such as bidders' participation or winning experience in B2B auctions. We also perform outcome analysis on different strategic types and examine their interactions with key auction design parameters such as lot size and minimum purchase quantity. The results from our analysis show that *opportunistic bidders* perform best in minimizing their loss-of-surplus. Further, we find significant moderating effects of lot size and minimum purchase quantity on bidding strategies. These findings reinforce the importance of real-time segmentation of bidder population in these sequential auctions.

**Information Transparency.** Chapter 5 investigates the impact of information revelation policy on price dynamics and market outcome. Using a field experiment, we find that bidders tend to pay higher prices when the identities of winners from previous (sub)auctions were concealed from public view. Such positive effect holds for both online and offline bidders, suggesting that the weak signals or the increased market state information from the offline channel (auction rooms) cannot compensate for the loss of the additional information conveyed via winners' identities. In addition, our analysis shows that anonymizing the winning bids can also mitigate the price declining trend in sequential rounds.

At the outset, our finding contradicts the prediction of the linkage principle, which states that sellers are better off by revealing more information to bidders. Since previous research suggested that linkage principle can fail if bidders cooperate in the bidding process, we created a proxy of bidders' tendency of tacit collusion in these auctions and compared the average prices paid by bidders with high and low tendency of tacit collusion under different revelation policies. The result shows that bidders with high tendency of collusion paid significantly lower than those with low tendency of collusion when winners' identities are disclosed. However, when the winning bids were anonymized, such advantage associated with the potential tacit collusion diminished substantially.

Overall, we have illustrated and quantified the benefits of data-driven decision making in dynamic, complex auction markets. Figure 6.1 depicts a conceptual model of data-driven decision making in these markets. Here, bidder type is determined by the business characteristics of

a bidder, for example, his budget constraint, channel affiliation. Market process is defined as the processes of information exchange in the market. Market outcome refers to the transactions that result from the market process. Both market process and market outcome are descriptive (Koppius, 2002). Data analytics refers to the practice of collecting, evaluating and analyzing data to inform decisions. This include different types of analytical models, as well as advanced computational tools such as agent-based simulations (Ketter et al., 2012).



Figure 6.1: A conceptual model of data-driven decision-making in auction markets.

## 6.2 Scientific Contributions

This dissertation makes valuable contributions to the empirical auction literature. First of all, the three specific studies (Chapter 3, 4 and 5) together have greatly improved our understanding of real-time bidding in complex auction markets. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first research that systematically examines the interplay of informational and strategic factors in multi-channel B2B auction market. Second, our findings offer a high level of granularity to the general principles for auction design, i.e., encourage competition and discourage collusion. Third, this research also shed new lights on some interesting phenomenons which have attracted the attention of auction researchers for long (e.g., declining price anomaly, linkage principle).

Further, it also contributes to the nascent literature of smart markets (Bichler et al., 2010). In particular, the dynamic optimization approach proposed in Chapter 3 serves as a useful starting

point for the development of real-time decision support systems for auctioneers. In addition, the bidder taxonomy developed in Chapter 4 can be viewed as a micro-segmentation of the bidder population, which is the prerequisite for the customization of design parameters as well as information strategies across different channels.

Finally, our research makes important methodological contribution. Specifically, in Chapter 3, we extended the existing structural models to explicitly address the sequential aspects and bidders' multi-unit demand in each round. Currently, most of the structural modeling work focuses on single-unit auctions, for example, Donald and Paarsch (1996); Guerre et al. (2000); Laffont and Vuong (1995); Paarsch (1997). Of the few papers which investigated multi-unit sequential auctions (Brendstrup, 2002; Brendstrup and Paarsch, 2006; Jofre-Bonet and Pesendorfer, 2003), bidders are either assumed to have single-unit demand throughout an auction or they can acquire at most one unit in each round. Relaxing the single-unit assumption introduces a number of econometric and computational challenges to the structural modeling of sequential auctions. We exploit the unique features of the empirical auction environment to model bidders' sequential decision-making process. In order to estimate the key parameter of the model, i.e., the number of bidders in each round of the sequential auctions, we developed an iterative method using simulations. The extensive modeling effort has led to many new insights about multi-unit sequential auctions. In addition, we have combined machine learning techniques with advanced statistical models to explore bidder heterogeneity in Chapter 4. Finally, in Chapter 5, we applied one of the state-of-the art techniques (i.e., difference-in-differences) to identify the causal effect of information revelation policy change using the experiment data.

## 6.3 Managerial Implications

Our research suggests that theoretically guided computational tools have great promise in facilitating the design and operationalization of complex auction markets. In order to address the cognitive and computational limitations of human decision makers in their real-time decision making process, we propose to augment their judgment with high-performance decision support tools in the form of software agents (Wooldridge and Jennings, 1995). These agents will assist users in a collaborative manner, gathering and presenting information and recommending actions. In order to be helpful, these agents should have the following core capabilities:

- Identification of the structural properties. The software agent can identify the structural properties such as bidders' value distribution from all the available information in the market, for example, winning bids and purchase quantities in previous transactions.
- Prediction of the future auction states. As soon as the agent learns the structural properties

of the underlying auction model, it can make predictions of future prices, purchase quantities as well as the market trends (Ketter et al., 2012). Although existing approaches for price prediction vary considerably, it has been widely recognized that predictions should exploit all the available information and take the market structure (bidder segmentation) into account.

Optimization of the auction design. Based on the prediction of the future states, the agent
can dynamically set the key auction parameters and choose information revelation policy
with respect to some performance metrics (for example, seller revenue). In addition, the
agent can communicate with the human user about such performance metrics at any point
of the sequential auction and adjust the optimization process accordingly.

Although the dynamics of auctions are the immediate context of this research, we can interpret individuals'bids as examples of important individual or organizational decisions. For example, many organizations participate regularly in auctions as they compete for contracts or projects, and executives and management teams often find themselves caught in a bidding war to acquire companies or to hire new talents. In addition, information overload is not only restricted to the auction market. As Simon (1971) said, "a wealth of information creates a poverty of attention and a need to allocate that attention efficiently among the overabundance of information sources that might consume it." In this regard, this research has useful implications for understanding a broad spectrum of decision-making processes in real-world business environments.

## 6.4 Limitations

The current research adopts a multi-method approach to examine the real-time decision making in auction markets. The combination of different methods such as structural modeling, simulation and field experiments leads to a higher validity as compared to research which employs a single method. That said, this research still bears several limitations.

To start with, we chose a specific type of product in each of the three specific study. However, as we discussed in Chapter 4, in reality, there is substitutability or complementarity between different products, and this clearly influences bidders' bidding decisions. However, since we did not have access to bidders' order-books, nor the general information about their preferences towards different product assortments, it was not possible to control for this factor in modeling or clustering of bidding strategies. This might distort some of our findings in Chapter 3 and Chapter 4.

Second, when modeling the real-time bidding in these multi-channel auctions, we exclude

transactions made when the market was likely to experience a shock due to demand surge (for example, on Valentine's Day), supply plunge, or other internal and external factors. Here, our main concern is that these market shocks might result in severe behavioral shocks (See the discussion in Section 3.5.2) that must be isolated and studied separately from the regular bidding decision making in the market. Since in this research we are more interested in identifying the *regularities* of these complex markets and quantifying the value of data-driven decision making, we think such simplification is appropriate, although it may limit the prediction power of our models.

Third, we did not consider the influence of post-auction markets on bidding strategies in the analysis of information transparency (Chapter 5). However, According to Chen and Vulcano (2009), the information disclosed in the upstream auctions can affect the profitability in the downstream resale markets. They have found that the risk of revealing private information in the downstream resale market induces lower bids than the ones that would be submitted under conventional auctions without post-auction markets. Following this rationale, we might have alternative explanations to the findings in Chapter 5. In particular, under the current auction practice, winners' identities are disclosed during the auction phase. Given the B2B nature of these auctions, this means bidders incur the risk of exposing themselves to their direct competitors as well as customers in the resale markets. To mitigate such threat, bidders shade their bids more under higher transparent condition. With the current evidence, we cannot tell which is the main driver of the price increase observed in the experiment period, the post-auction market effect or the potential collusion effect, or both. Nevertheless, this limitation, just as the others mentioned above, also opens up avenues for future research.

### 6.5 Future Work

We conclude this dissertation with an outline for future work. First of all, in order to address the aforementioned limitations, we need to extend our current models to accommodate the real-world complications. In most cases, the traditional game-theoretic models are insufficient to guide the practical design. In light of this, an interesting direction to pursue is to develop rich simulation platform which allow us to create different bidder profiles and experiment with alternative auction designs under different information revelation policies. This can help us develop better understanding of the interplay of different informational and strategic factors in real markets and thus lead to more useful implications for practice.

Further, as Smith (1990) states, "auctions are social processes capable of defining and resolving inherently ambiguous situations, especially questions of value and price." Given the B2B nature of these auctions, both bidders' decisions and market outcomes are influenced by the social structure. This suggests that we should adopt a social embeddedness approach (Granovetter, 1985) and look into the social relations or networks within this market. In this sense, the study in Chapter 5 only touched upon the surface of this topic by examining the potential collusion. Much more work remains to be done.

The massive data generated from different markets provides ample opportunities for both businesses and academics. However, the full exploitation of these opportunities requires not only the understanding of general principles that govern the specific market, but also the development of advanced modeling and computational tools. Therefore, we as information systems researchers need to work closely with scholars from other areas such as economics, computer science, and operations management, as well as practitioners from different application domains.

## Summary

Over the past decades, the increased accessibility of data has enabled a different way of making decisions that involves more empirical evidence rather than intuition and experience. Such data-driven decision making has attracted a growing interest from both business practitioners and academic researchers. This dissertation consists of three specific studies that illustrate and quantify the benefits of data-driven decision making in the design and operationalization of complex auction markets.

In the first study (Chapter 3), we derive a structural econometric model to understand the effect of auction design parameters on sellers' revenues. By recovering bidders' value distribution and their bidding functions under different market conditions, we are able to empirically measure the impact of auction design parameters on bidders' willingness-to-pay and market clearing speed. We also develop a dynamic optimization approach which makes use of the rich structural properties identified from historical data to guide auctioneers in setting the key auction parameters. Based on the simulation results, such data-driven optimization approach can help to generate significantly higher revenue while maintaining a high throughput and thereby, has great promises in facilitating auctioneer's real-time decision making.

In the second study (Chapter 4), we explore bidding strategies in a multi-channel B2B market. Using a unique and extensive data set which contains transaction details over a long period of time, we find a stable taxonomy which consists of five distinct types of bidding strategies. Although some of the strategic types bear similarities with those identified in previous studies of B2C markets, we also observe interesting nuances. We also perform outcome analysis on different strategic types and examine their interactions with auction design parameters. Our findings reinforce the importance of real-time segmentation of bidder population in these sequential auctions.

In the third study (Chapter 5), we investigate the effect of information revelation policy on price dynamics and market performance. Using a field experiment, we find that bidders tend to pay higher prices when the identities of winners are concealed from public view. Such positive effect holds for both online and offline bidders, suggesting that the weak signals or the increased market state information from the offline channel cannot compensate for the loss of the additional information conveyed via winners' identities. In addition, our analysis shows that anonymizing the winning bids can also mitigate the price declining trend in sequential rounds.

Overall, this research offers important implications to both theory and practice of decisionmaking in complex, dynamic markets. From the theoretical perspective, this is, to our best knowledge, the first research that systematically examines the interplay of different informational and strategic factors in multi-channel auction markets. In particular, it sheds new light on real-time decision support in complex markets and thus contributes to the nascent literature of *smart markets*. From the managerial perspective, our research shows that advanced data analytics tools have great potential in facilitating decision-making in complex, real-world business environments.

## Samenvatting

In de afgelopen decennia heeft de toegenomen toegankelijkheid van gegevens een andere manier mogelijk gemaakt van het nemen van beslissingen die meer gebruik maken van empirisch bewijs in plaats van persoonlijke ervaring, intuïtie, of bepaalde overtuigingen. Dergelijke data gedreven besluitvorming is aan een groeiende belangstelling van zowel zakelijke professionals als academische onderzoekers onderhevig. Deze dissertatie bestaat uit drie specifieke studies die de meerwaarde van data gedreven besluitvorming illustreren en kwantificeren bij het ontwerp en de operationalisering van complexe veilingen.

In de eerste studie (hoofdstuk 3), leiden we een structureel econometrisch model af om het effect van ontwerp keuzes op de omzet van verkopers. Door het vinden van de waarde distributie van bieders en de manier waarop ze bieden onder verschillende marktomstandigheden, meten we empirisch de impact van de veiling ontwerp keuzes op de bereidheid-tot-betalen van bieders en de transactie snelheid. We ontwikkelen ook een dynamische optimalisatie methode die gebruik maakt van de rijke structurele eigenschappen die geïdentificeerd zijn aan de hand van historische gegevens om veilingmeesters te begeleiden bij het maken van de belangrijkste keuzes betreffende het design van een veiling. Op basis van de resultaten van de simulatie, maakt een dergelijke data gedreven optimalisatie benadering aanzienlijk hogere opbrengsten mogelijk met behoud van een hoge doorvoer en heeft daardoor grote potentie in het faciliteren van de real-time besluitvorming van de veilingmeester.

In de tweede studie (hoofdstuk 4), onderzoeken we biedstrategieën in een B2B markt met meerdere afzetkanalen. Met behulp van een unieke en uitgebreide dataset die transactiegegevens over een lange tijdsperiode bevat vinden we een stabiele taxonomie die bestaat uit vijf verschillende soorten biedstrategieën. Hoewel sommige van de strategische types gelijkenissen vertonen met de types die geïdentificeerd werden in de eerdere studies van de B2C context, zien we ook interessante nuances. We analyseren ook de impact van de verschillende strategische soorten gedrag en onderzoeken de interactie tussen deze en de veiling ontwerp keuzes. Onze bevindingen versterken het belang van real-time segmentatie van de bieder populatie in deze sequentiële veilingen.

In de derde studie (hoofdstuk 5), onderzoeken we het effect van het beleid ten aanzien van

openbaring van informatie op de prijs dynamiek. Met behulp van een veldexperiment vinden we dat bieders de neiging hebben om hogere prijzen te betalen als de namen van de winnaars afgeschermd zijn. Dit positieve effect gaat zowel op de online als de offline bieders, wat suggereert dat de zwakke signalen of de toegenomen informatie over de markt van het offline kanaal niet kan compenseren voor het verlies van additionele informatie die overgebracht werd door de identiteiten van winnaars. Bovendien blijkt uit onze analyse dat het anonimiseren van het winnende bod de dalende trend in de prijs kan verzachten door de identiteiten van winnaars te verhullen in opeenvolgende ronden.

Kortom, dit onderzoek draagt belangrijke implicaties bij aan zowel theorie als praktijk van besluitvorming in complexe, dynamische markten. Vanuit het theoretisch perspectief is dit, zover wij weten, het eerste onderzoek dat systematisch de wisselwerking tussen verschillende informatieve en strategische factoren onderzoekt bij veilingen met meerdere afzetkanalen. In het bijzonder werpt het een nieuw licht op de real-time ondersteuning van de besluitvorming in complexe markten en draagt het zo bij aan de literatuur in wording over smart markets. Qua relevantie voor de manager, toont ons onderzoek aan dat geavanceerde data analyse een grote potentie heeft in het faciliteren van de besluitvorming in de complexe, zakelijke omgeving.

## **Bibliography**

- I. Abraham, S. Athey, M. Babaioff, and M. Grubb. Peaches, lemons, and cookies: designing auction markets with dispersed information. In ACM Conference on Electronic Commerce, pages 7–8, 2013.
- J. G. Adair. The hawthorne effect: A reconsideration of the methodological artifact. *Journal of applied psychology*, 69(2):334, 1984.
- J. Adda and R. Cooper. *Dynamic economics: quantitative methods and applications*. The MIT Press, 2002.
- G. Adomavicius and A. Gupta. Toward comprehensive real-time bidder support in iterative combinatorial auctions. *Information Systems Research*, 16:169–185, 2005. ISSN 1526-5536.
- G. Adomavicius, A. Gupta, and D. Zhdanov. Designing intelligent software agents for auctions with limited information feedback. *Information Systems Research*, 20:507–526, 2009.
- D. Ariely and I. Simonson. Buying, bidding, playing, or competing? value assessment and decision dynamics in online auctions. *Journal of Consumer Psychology*, 13:113–123, 2003.
- A. Arora, A. Greenwald, K. Kannan, and R. Krishnan. Effects of information-revelation policies under market-structure uncertainty. *Management Science*, 53(8):1234–1248, 2007.
- O. Ashenfelter. How auctions work for wine and art. *The Journal of Economic Perspectives*, 3 (3):23–36, 1989.
- S. Athey and P. Haile. Identification of standard auction models. *Econometrica*, 70:2107–2140, 2002.
- L. Ausubel and P. Cramton. Demand reduction and inefficiency in multi-unit auctions. Technical report, Department of Economics, University of Maryland, 2002.
- S. Ba and P. A. Pavlou. Evidence of the effect of trust building technology in electronic markets: Price premiums and buyer behavior. *MIS Quarterly*, 26(3):243–268, 2002.

- P. Bajari and A. Hortaçsu. Economic insights from internet auctions. *Journal of economic literature*, 42(2):457–486, 2004.
- P. Bajari and J. Yeo. Auction design and tacit collusion in fcc spectrum auctions. *Information Economics and Policy*, 21(2):90–100, 2009.
- J. Y. Bakos. Reducing buyer search costs: Implications for electronic marketplaces. *Management Science*, 43(12):1676–1692, 1997.
- J. Y. Bakos and E. Brynjolfsson. Information technology, incentives, and the optimal number of suppliers. *Journal of Management Information Systems*, 10(2):37–54, 1993.
- R. Bapna, P. Goes, and A. Gupta. Insights and analysis of online auctions. *Communications of the ACM*, 44(11):43–50, 2001.
- R. Bapna, P. Goes, and A. Gupta. Replicating online yankee auctions to analyze auctioneers' and bidders' strategies. *Information Systems Research*, 14(3):244–268, 2003.
- R. Bapna, P. Goes, A. Gupta, and Y. Jin. User heterogeneity and its impact on electronic auction market design: An empirical exploration. *MIS Quarterly*, 28(1):21–43, 2004.
- R. Bapna, S. Chang, P. Goes, and A. Gupta. Overlapping online auctions: Empirical characterization of bidder strategies and auction prices. *MIS Quarterly*, 33(4):763–783, 2009.
- A. Beggs and K. Graddy. Declining values and the afternoon effect: evidence from art auctions. *RAND Journal of Economic*, 28(3):544–565, 1997.
- R. E. Bellman. Dynamic Programming. Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ, USA, 1957.
- J. P. Benoit and V. Krishna. Multiple-object auctions with budget constrained bidders. *The Review of Economic Studies*, 68(1):155–179, 2001.
- M. Bichler, A. Gupta, and W. Ketter. Designing smart markets. *Information Systems Research*, 21(4):688–699, 2010.
- B. Brendstrup. Non-parametric estimation of sequential English auctions. Type script, Department of Economics, University of Aarhus, 2002.
- B. Brendstrup. Non-parametric estimation of sequential english auctions. *Journal of Econo*metrics, 141(2):460–481, 2007.
- B. Brendstrup and H. Paarsch. Identification and estimation in sequential, asymmetric, english auctions. *Journal of Econometrics*, 134:69–94, 2006.

- E. Brynjolfsson, L. Hitt, and H. Kim. Strength in numbers: how does data-driven decisionmaking affect firm performance?, 2011.
- G. P. Cachon and M. Fisher. Supply chain inventory management and the value of shared information. *Management science*, 46(8):1032–1048, 2000.
- O. Carare and M. Rothkopf. Slow Dutch auctions. Management Science, 51(3):365-373, 2005.
- T. N. Cason, K. N. Kannan, and R. Siebert. An experimental study of information revelation policies in sequential auctions. *Management Science*, 57(4):667–688, 2011.
- D. Chakravarti, E. Greenleaf, A. Sinha, A. Cheema, J. Cox, D. Friedman, T. Ho, R. Isaac, A. Mitchell, A. Rapoport, M. Rothkopf, J. Srivastava, and R. Zwick. Auctions: Research opportunities in marketing. *Marketing Letters*, 13(3):281–296, 2002.
- Y. Che and I. Gale. The optimal mechanism for selling to a budget-constrained buyer. *Journal* of *Economic Theory*, 92(2):198–233, 2000.
- Y. Chen and G. Vulcano. Effects of information disclosure under first-and second-price auctions in a supply chain setting. *Manufacturing & Service Operations Management*, 11(2):299–316, 2009.
- R. E. Clark and B. M. Sugrue. Research on instructional media, 1978-1988. In D. Ely, editor, *Educational media yearbook 1987-1988*, pages 20–35. Libraries Unlimited, 1988.
- A. Delaigle and A. Meister. Density estimation with heteroscedastic error. *Bernoulli*, 14(2): 562–579, 2008.
- S. Devaraj, M. Fan, and R. Kohli. Examination of online channel preference: using the structure-conduct-outcome framework. *Decision Support Systems*, 42(2):1089–1103, 2006.
- S. Dewan and V. Hsu. Adverse selection in electronic markets: Evidence from online stamp autotions. J. Indust. Econom., 52(4):497–516, 2004.
- U. M. Dholakia and K. Sotysinski. Coveted or overlooked? the psychology of bidding for comparable listings in digital auctions. *Marketing Letters*, 12(3):225–237, 2001.
- S. G. Donald and H. J. Paarsch. Identification, estimation, and testing in parametric empirical models of auctions within the independent private values paradigm. *Econometric Theory*, 12 (3):517–567, 1996.
- S. G. Donald, H. J. Paarsch, and J. Robert. An empirical model of the multi-unit, sequential, clock auction. *Journal of Applied Econometrics*, 21(8):1221–1247, 2006.
- R. Engelbrecht-Wiggans. Sequential auctions of stochastically equivalent objects. *Economics Letters*, 44(1-2):87–90, 1994.
- R. Engelbrecht-Wiggans. Empirical contributions to the theory of auctions or why do real bidders bid the way they do? In *Notes prepared for the TOW Conference on Applied Research Concerning Auctions and Mechanism Design*, 2000.
- V. Flambard and I. Perrigne. Asymmetry in procurement auctions: evidence from snow removal contracts. *The Economic Journal*, 116(514):1014–1036, 2006.
- A. Ghose. Internet exchanges for used goods: An empirical analysis of trade patterns and adverse selection. *Mis Quarterly*, 33(2), 2009.
- P. Goes, G. Karuga, and A. Tripathi. Understanding willingness to pay formation of repeat bidders in online sequential auction. *Information Systems Research*, 21(4):907–924, 2010.
- P. Goes, G. Karuga, and A. Tripathi. Bidding behavior evolution in sequential auctions: Characterization and analysis. *MIS Quarterly*, 36(4), 2012.
- N. Granados, A. Gupta, and R. J. Kauffman. Information transparency in business-to-consumer markets: Concepts, framework, and research agenda. *Information Systems Research*, 21(2): 207–226, 2010.
- M. Granovetter. Economic action and social structure: the problem of embeddedness. *American journal of sociology*, pages 481–510, 1985.
- W. Greene. Econometric Analysis. Prentice Hall, 7 edition, 2008.
- A. Greenwald, K. Kannan, and R. Krishnan. On evaluating information revelation policies in procurement auctions: A markov decision process approach. *Information Systems Research*, 21(1):15–36, 2010.
- E. Guerre, I. Perrigne, and Q. Vuong. Optimal nonparametric estimation of first-price auctions. *Econometrica*, 68(3):525–574, 2000.
- J. E. Harrington. A theory of tacit collusion. Technical report, The Johns Hopkins University, Department of Economics, 2012.
- G. W. Harrison and J. A. List. Field experiments. *Journal of Economic Literature*, 42(4): 1009–1055, 2004.
- T. Hastie, R. Tibshirani, J. Friedman, and J. Franklin. The elements of statistical learning: data mining, inference and prediction. *The Mathematical Intelligencer*, 2(1), 2009.

- M. Herschlag and R. Zwick. Internet auctions: a popular and professional literature review. *Quarterly Journal of Electronic Commerce*, 1(2):161–186, 2000.
- B. R. Hickman, T. P. Hubbard, and Y. Saglam. Structural econometric methods in auctions: A guide to the literature. *Journal of Econometric Methods*, 1(1):67–106, 2012.
- T. D. Jeitschko. Learning in sequential auctions. *Southern Economic Journal*, 65(1):98–112, 1998.
- M. Jofre-Bonet and M. Pesendorfer. Estimation of a dynamic auction game. *Econometrica*, 71: 1443–1489, 2003.
- J. H. Kagel and D. Levin. The winner's curse and public information in common value auctions. *The American Economic Review*, pages 894–920, 1986.
- A. Kambil and E. van Heck. Reengineering the Dutch flower auctions: A framework for analyzing exchange organizations. *Information Systems Research*, 9(1):1–19, 1998.
- A. Kambil and E. van Heck. *Making markets: How firms can design and profit from online auctions and exchanges.* Harvard Business School Press, 2002.
- K. N. Kannan. Effects of information revelation policies under cost uncertainty. *Information Systems Research*, 23(1):75–92, 2012.
- E. Katok and A. M. Kwasnica. Time is money: The effect of clock speed on seller's revenue in Dutch auctions. *Experimental Economics*, (4):344–357, 2008.
- B. Katzman. A two stage sequential auction with multi-unit demands. *Journal of Economic Theory*, 86(1):77–99, 1999.
- R. J. Kauffman and C. A. Wood. Doing their bidding: An empirical examination of factors that affect a buyer's utility in internet auctions. *Information Technology and Management*, 7(3): 171–190, 2006.
- W. Ketter, J. Collins, M. Gini, A. Gupta, and P. Schrater. Detecting and forecasting economic regimes in multi-agent automated exchanges. *Decision Support Systems*, 47(4):307–318, 2009.
- W. Ketter, J. Collins, M. Gini, A. Gupta, and P. Schrater. Real-time tactical and strategic sales management for intelligent agents guided by economic regimes. *Information Systems Research*, 23(4):1263–1283, 2012.

- P. Klemperer. Auction theory: A guide to the literature. *Journal of Economic Surveys*, 13(3): 227–286, 1999.
- O. Koppius, E. van Heck, and M. J. J. Wolters. The importance of product representation online: empirical results and implications for electronic markets. *Decision Support Systems*, 38(2): 161–169, 2004.
- O. R. Koppius. Information architecture and electronic market performance. PhD thesis, Erasmus University, Rotterdam, 2002.
- E. Krasnokutskaya. Identification and estimation of auction models with unobserved heterogeneity. *The Review of Economic Studies*, 78(1):293–327, 2011.
- V. Krishna. Auction Theory. Academic Press, 2002.
- S. Kullback and R. A. Leibler. On information and sufficiency. *The Annals of Mathematical Statistics*, 22(1):79–86, 1951.
- J. Kuruzovich, S. Viswanathan, R. Agarwal, S. Gosain, and S. Weitzman. Marketspace or marketplace? online information search and channel outcomes in auto retailing. *Information Systems Research*, 19(2):182–201, 2008.
- H. Laffont, J-J.and Ossard and Q. Vuong. Econometrics of first-price auctions. *Econometrica*, 63:953–980, 1995.
- J. Laffont and J. Robert. Optimal auction with financially constrained buyers. *Economics Letters*, 52(2):181–186, 1996.
- H. L. Lee, K. C. So, and C. S. Tang. The value of information sharing in a two-level supply chain. *Management science*, 46(5):626–643, 2000.
- D. Levin and J. L. Smith. Optimal reservation prices in auctions. *The Economic Journal*, 106 (438):1271–1283, 1996.
- T. Li and X. Zheng. Entry and competition effects in first-price auctions: theory and evidence from procurement auctions. *The Review of Economic Studies*, 76(4):1397–1429, 2009.
- J. List and D. Lucking-Reiley. Demand reduction in multiunit auctions: Evidence from a sportscard field experiment. *American Economic Review*, 90(4):961–972, 2000.
- Y. Lu, A. Gupta, W. Ketter, and E. van Heck. Designing intelligent software agents for b2b sequential dutch auctions: A structural econometric approach. In *Proceedings of the 34th International Conference on Information Systems (ICIS)*, Milan, Italy, December 2013.

- P. Maes. Agents that reduce work and information overload. *Communications of the ACM*, 37 (7):30–40, 1994.
- R. McAfee and D. Vincent. The declining price anomaly. *Journal of Economic Theory*, 60: 191–212, 1993.
- R. P. McAfee and J. McMillan. Auctions and bidding. *Journal of Economic Literature*, 25(2): 699–738, 1987.
- K. McCabe, S. Rassenti, and V. Smith. Smart computer-assisted markets. *Science*, 254(5031): 534–538, 1991.
- J. McMillan. *Reinventing the bazaar: A natural history of markets*. WW Norton & Company, 2003.
- K. Mehta and S. Bhattacharya. Design, development and validation of an agent-based model of electronic auction. *Information Technology and Management*, 7(3):191–212, 2006.
- B. D. Meyer. Natural and quasi-experiments in economics. *Journal of business & economic statistics*, 13(2):151–161, 1995.
- P. Milgrom. Auctions and bidding: A primer. Journal of Economic Perspectives, 3:3–22, 1989.
- P. Milgrom and R. J. Weber. A theory of auctions and competitive bidding. *Econometrica*, 50 (5):1089–1122, 1982a.
- P. Milgrom and R. J. Weber. The value of information in a sealed-bid auction. *Journal of Mathematical Economics*, 10(1):105–114, 1982b.
- G. W. Milligan and M. C. Cooper. An examination of procedures for determining the number of clusters in a data set. *Psychometrika*, 50:159–179, 1985.
- J. Mingers. Combining is research methods: towards a pluralist methodology. *Information* systems research, 12(3):240–259, 2001.
- S. Mithas and J. L. Jones. Do auction parameters affect buyer surplus in e-auctions for procurement? *Production and Operations Management*, 16(4):455–470, 2007.
- R. B. Myerson. Optimal auction design. *Mathematics of Operations Research*, 6(1):58–73, 1981.
- E. Overby and S. Jap. Electronic and physical market channels: A multiyear investigation in a market for products of uncertain quality. *Management Science*, 55(6):940–957, 2009.

- H. J. Paarsch. Deciding between the common and private value paradigms in empirical models of auctions. *Journal of Econometrics*, 51:191–215, 1992.
- H. J. Paarsch. Deriving an estimate of the optimal reserve price: an application to british columbian timber sales. *Journal of Econometrics*, 78:333–357, 1997.
- H. J. Paarsch, H. Hong, and R. Haley. An Introduction to the Structural Econometrics of Auction Data. MIT Press, 2006.
- Y. H. Park and E. T. Bradlow. An integrated model for bidding behavior in internet auctions: Whether, who, when, and how much. *Journal of Marketing Research*, 42(4):470–82, 2005.
- R. Patnayakuni, A. Rai, and N. Seth. Relational antecedents of information flow integration for supply chain coordination. *Journal of Management Information Systems*, 23(1):13–49, 2006.
- M. Perry and P. Reny. On the failure of the linkage principle in multi-unit auctions. *Econometrica*, 67(4):895–900, 1999.
- M. E. Porter. Strategy and the internet. Harvard Business Review, 79(1):62-78, 2001.
- F. Provost and T. Fawcett. Data science and its relationship to big data and data-driven decision making. *Big Data*, 1(1):51–59, 2013.
- M. L. Puterman. *Markov decision processes: discrete stochastic dynamic programming*, volume 414. Wiley. com, 2009.
- S. W. Raudenbush and A. S. Bryk. *Hierarchical linear models: Applications and data analysis methods*, volume 1. Sage, 2002.
- M. H. Rothkopf and R. M. Harstad. Modeling competitive bidding: A critical essay. *Management Science*, 40(3):364–384, 1994.
- K. Sherstyuk and J. Dulatre. Market performance and collusion in sequential and simultaneous multi-object auctions: evidence from an ascending auctions experiment. *International Journal of Industrial Organization*, 26(2):557–572, 2008.
- B. W. Silverman. Density Estimation for Statistics and Data Analysis. Chapman and Hall, 1986.
- H. A. Simon. Designing organizations for an information-rich world. *Computers, communications, and the public interest*, 72:37, 1971.
- C. Smith. Auctions: The social construction of value. University of California Press, 1990.

- G. J. Van den Berg and B. van der Klaauw. *If Winning isn't Everything, Why do They Keep Score? A Structural Empirical Analysis of Dutch Flower Auctions*. Tinbergen Institute, tinbergen institute discussion papers 07-041/3 edition, 2007.
- G. J. Van den Berg, J. Van Ours, and M. Pradhan. The declining price anomaly in dutch dutch rose auctions. *The American Economic Review*, 91(4):1055–1062, 2001.
- W. Vickrey. Counterspeculation, auctions and competitive sealed tenders. *Journal of Finance*, 16:8–37, 1961.
- T. Wang and C. Boutilier. Incremental utility elicitation with the minimax regret decision criterion. In *IJCAI'03: Proceedings of the 18th international joint conference on Artificial intelligence*, pages 309–316, San Francisco, CA, USA, 2003. Morgan Kaufmann Publishers Inc.
- R. Weber. Multiple-object auctions. In R. Engelbrecht-Wiggans, M. Shubik, and R. Stark, editors, *Auctions, Bidding, and Contracting: Uses and Theory*, pages 165–191. New York University Press, New York, NY, 1983.
- M. P. Wellman, A. Greenwald, and P. Stone. *Autonomous Bidding Agents: Strategies and Lessons from the Trading Agent Competition*. MIT Press, 2007.
- D. Williams. Probability with martingales. Cambridge university press, 1991.
- R. Winkelmann. Econometric Analysis of Count Data. Springer, 5 edition, 2008.
- M. Wooldridge and N. Jennings. Intelligent agents: Theory and practice. *Knowledge engineer-ing review*, 10(2):115–152, 1995.
- B. Yoo, V. Choudhary, and T. Mukhopadhyay. Electronic b2b marketplaces with different ownership structures. *Management Science*, 53(6):952–961, 2007.
- R. Zeithammer. Forward-looking bidding in online auctions. *Journal of Marketing Research*, 43(3):462–76, 2006.
- Z. Zhou and K. Zhu. The effects of information transparency on suppliers, manufacturers, and consumers in online markets. *Marketing Science*, 29(6):1125–1137, 2010.
- K. Zhu. Information transparency of business-to-business electronic markets: A game-theoretic analysis. *Management Science*, 50(5):670–685, 2004.

# **About the Author**



Yixin Lu was born on May 17, 1984 in Zhejiang, China. She studied Applied Mathematics at Chu Kochen Honors College of Zhejiang University and graduated *cum laude* in 2006. In the same year, she was awarded an Erasmus Mundus scholarship by European Commission and started her master in Industrial Mathematics at Technical University of Kaiserslautern, Germany and Eindhoven University of Technology, Netherlands. She obtained the double master degree *cum laude* in 2008. From 2008 to 2009, she worked as a scientific consul-

tant at Laboratory for Industrial Mathematics Eindhoven (LIME).

In November, 2009, Yixin joined the Rotterdam School of Management as a PhD candidate in Decision and Information Sciences. Her research focuses on the economic impact of information technology. She has presented her work at prestigious conferences such as International Conference on Information Systems (ICIS), Conference on Information Systems and Technology (CIST), INFORMS Annual Meeting, Winter Conference on Business Intelligence, Workshop on Information Technologies and Systems (WITS), Group Decision Making and Negotiation (GDN). Her papers, "Exploring Bidder Heterogeneity in B2B Auctions: Evidence from the Dutch Flower Auctions" and "Applying Structural Econometric Analysis to B2B Sequential Dutch Auctions", coauthored with Alok Gupta, Wolfgang Ketter and Eric van Heck were nominated for best paper award at CIST 2013 and 2012, respectively. In addition, her work has also been presented at leading research institutes including the Carlson School of Management at University of Minnesota, The Wharton School of the University of Pennsylvania, and Microsoft Research New York City.

At Erasmus University Rotterdam, Yixin has given several guest lectures in the master program of Business Information Management (BIM) and supervised master's theses. She is also an active member of the Learning Agents Research Group (LARGE).

Yixin has been an ad-hoc reviewer for leading journals such as Information Systems Research and MIS Quarterly. She also serves as regular reviewer for various conferences in the field of Artificial Intelligence and Information Systems.

# **Selected Publications**

Lu, Y., A. Gupta, W. Ketter, and E. van Heck. "Information Transparency in B2B Sequential Auctions," *the 10th Symposium on Statistical Challenges in eCommerce Research (SCECR)*, Tel Aviv, Israel, June, 2014

Lu, Y., A. Gupta, W. Ketter, and E. van Heck. "Designing Intelligent Software Agents for B2B Sequential Dutch Auctions: A Structural Econometric Approach," *the 34th International Conference on Information Systems (ICIS)*, Milan, Italy, December, 2013.

Lu, Y., A. Gupta, W. Ketter, and E. van Heck. "Applying Structural Econometric Analysis to B2B Sequential Dutch Auctions," *Conference on Information Systems and Technology (CIST)*, Minneapolis, USA, October, 2013. **Best Student Paper Nomination**.

Lu, Y., A. Gupta, W. Ketter, and E. van Heck. "Structural Econometric Analysis and Its Application on the Dutch Flower Auctions," *International Conference on Operations Research*, Rotterdam, The Netherlands, September, 2013.

Lu, Y., A. Gupta, W. Ketter, and E. van Heck. "Flexible Decision Support in Multi-Unit Sequential B2B Auctions: A Structural Estimation Based Framework," *the 9th Symposium on Statistical Challenges in eCommerce Research (SCECR)*, Lisbon, Portugal, June, 2013

Lu, Y., P. van Iterson, A. Gupta, W. Ketter, J. van Dalen and E. van Heck. "Buy It Now or Later: The Impact of *Mari* on Multi-unit Sequential Dutch Auctions," *Winter Conference on Business Intelligence*, Snowbird, USA, March, 2013.

Lu, Y., A. Gupta, W. Ketter, and E. van Heck. "Exploring Bidder Heterogeneity in B2B Auctions: Evidence from the Dutch Flower Auctions," *Conference on Information Systems and Technology (CIST)*, Phoenix, USA, October, 2012. **Best Student Paper Nomination**.

Lu, Y., W. Ketter, J. van Dalen, A. Gupta, and E. van Heck. "A Stochastic Model of Winning Bids in the Dutch Flower Auctions," *the 8th Symposium on Statistical Challenges in Electronic* 

Commerce Research (SCECR), Montreal, Canada, June, 2012.

Lu, Y., W. Ketter, J. van Dalen, A. Gupta, and E. van Heck. "An Empirical Model of Multiunit Sequential Dutch Auctions," *Winter Conference on Business Intelligence*, Snowbird, USA, March, 2012.

Lu, Y., W. Ketter, J. van Dalen, A. Gupta, E. van Heck. "An Empirical Model for Multi-Unit Sequential Dutch Auctions: the Dutch Flower Auctions Case," *Workshop on Information Technologies and Systems (WITS)*, Shanghai, China, December, 2011.

### ERASMUS RESEARCH INSTITUTE OF MANAGEMENT (ERIM)

### ERIM PH.D. SERIES RESEARCH IN MANAGEMENT

The ERIM PhD Series contains PhD dissertations in the field of Research in Management defended at Erasmus University Rotterdam and supervised by senior researchers affiliated to the Erasmus Research Institute of Management (ERIM). All dissertations in the ERIM PhD Series are available in full text through the ERIM Electronic Series Portal: http://hdl.handle.net/1765/1. ERIM is the joint research institute of the Rotterdam School of Management (RSM) and the Erasmus School of Economics at the Erasmus University Rotterdam (EUR).

#### DISSERTATIONS LAST FIVE YEARS

Acciaro, M., *Bundling Strategies in Global Supply Chains*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. H.E. Haralambides, EPS-2010-197-LIS, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/19742

Akpinar, E., Consumer Information Sharing; Understanding Psychological Drivers of Social Transmission, Promoter(s): Prof.dr.ir. A. Smidts, EPS-2013-297-MKT, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/50140

Alexiev, A., *Exploratory Innovation: The Role of Organizational and Top Management Team Social Capital*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. F.A.J. van den Bosch & Prof.dr. H.W. Volberda, EPS-2010-208-STR, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/20632

Akin Ates, M., *Purchasing and Supply Management at the Purchase Category Level: Strategy, Structure, and Performance*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. J.Y.F. Wynstra, EPS-2014-300-LIS, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/1

Bannouh, K., *Measuring and Forecasting Financial Market Volatility using High-Frequency Data*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr.D.J.C. van Dijk, EPS-2013-273-F&A, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/38240

Benning, T.M., A Consumer Perspective on Flexibility in Health Care: Priority Access Pricing and Customized Care, Promoter(s): Prof.dr.ir. B.G.C. Dellaert, EPS-2011-241-MKT, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/23670

Ben-Menahem, S.M., *Strategic Timing and Proactiveness of Organizations*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. H.W. Volberda & Prof.dr.ing. F.A.J. van den Bosch, EPS-2013-278-S&E, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/39128

Berg, W.E. van den, Understanding Salesforce Behavior Using Genetic Association Studies, Promoter: Prof.dr. W.J.M.I. Verbeke, EPS-2014-311-MKT, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/39128

Betancourt, N.E., *Typical Atypicality: Formal and Informal Institutional Conformity, Deviance, and Dynamics*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. B. Krug, EPS-2012-262-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/32345

Binken, J.L.G., System Markets: Indirect Network Effects in Action, or Inaction, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. S. Stremersch, EPS-2010-213-MKT, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/21186

Blitz, D.C., *Benchmarking Benchmarks*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. A.G.Z. Kemna & Prof.dr. W.F.C. Verschoor, EPS-2011-225-F&A, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/226244

Boons, M., Working Together Alone in the Online Crowd: The Effects of Social Motivations and Individual Knowledge Backgrounds on the Participation and Performance of Members of Online Crowdsourcing Platforms, Promoter: Prof.dr. H.G. Barkema, EPS-2014-306-S&E, http://hdl.net/1765/1

Borst, W.A.M., Understanding Crowdsourcing: Effects of Motivation and Rewards on Participation and Performance in Voluntary Online Activities, Promoter(s): Prof.dr.ir. J.C.M. van den Ende & Prof.dr.ir. H.W.G.M. van Heck, EPS-2010-221-LIS, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/21914

Budiono, D.P., *The Analysis of Mutual Fund Performance: Evidence from U.S. Equity Mutual Funds*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. M.J.C.M. Verbeek, EPS-2010-185-F&A, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/18126

Burger, M.J., *Structure and Cooptition in Urban Networks*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. G.A. van der Knaap & Prof.dr. H.R. Commandeur, EPS-2011-243-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/26178

Byington, E., *Exploring Coworker Relationships: Antecedents and Dimensions of Interpersonal Fit, Coworker Satisfaction, and Relational Models*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. D.L. van Knippenberg, EPS-2013-292-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/41508

Camacho, N.M., *Health and Marketing; Essays on Physician and Patient Decision-making*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. S. Stremersch, EPS-2011-237-MKT, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/23604

Caron, E.A.M., *Explanation of Exceptional Values in Multi-dimensional Business Databases*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr.ir. H.A.M. Daniels & Prof.dr. G.W.J. Hendrikse, EPS-2013-296-LIS, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/50005

Carvalho, L., *Knowledge Locations in Cities; Emergence and Development Dynamics*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. L. van den Berg, EPS-2013-274-S&E, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/38449

Carvalho de Mesquita Ferreira, L., *Attention Mosaics: Studies of Organizational Attention*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. P.M.A.R. Heugens & Prof.dr. J. van Oosterhout, EPS-2010-205-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/19882 Cox, R.H.G.M., *To Own, To Finance, and to Insure; Residential Real Estate Revealed,* Promoter(s): Prof.dr. D. Brounen, EPS-2013-290-F&A, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/40964

Defilippi Angeldonis, E.F., Access Regulation for Naturally Monopolistic Port Terminals: Lessons from Regulated Network Industries, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. H.E. Haralambides, EPS-2010-204-LIS, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/19881

Deichmann, D., *Idea Management: Perspectives from Leadership, Learning, and Network Theory*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr.ir. J.C.M. van den Ende, EPS-2012-255-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/31174

Desmet, P.T.M., *In Money we Trust? Trust Repair and the Psychology of Financial Compensations*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. D. De Cremer & Prof.dr. E. van Dijk, EPS-2011-232-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/23268

Dietvorst, R.C., *Neural Mechanisms Underlying Social Intelligence and Their Relationship with the Performance of Sales Managers*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. W.J.M.I. Verbeke, EPS-2010-215-MKT, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/21188

Dollevoet, T.A.B., *Delay Management and Dispatching in Railways*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. A.P.M. Wagelmans, EPS-2013-272-LIS, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/38241

Doorn, S. van, *Managing Entrepreneurial Orientation*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. J.J.P. Jansen, Prof.dr.ing. F.A.J. van den Bosch & Prof.dr. H.W. Volberda, EPS-2012-258-STR, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/32166

Douwens-Zonneveld, M.G., Animal Spirits and Extreme Confidence: No Guts, No Glory, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. W.F.C. Verschoor, EPS-2012-257-F&A, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/31914

Duca, E., *The Impact of Investor Demand on Security Offerings*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. A. de Jong, EPS-2011-240-F&A, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/26041

Duursema, H., *Strategic Leadership; Moving Beyond the Leader-follower Dyad*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. R.J.M. van Tulder, EPS-2013-279-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/39129

Eck, N.J. van, *Methodological Advances in Bibliometric Mapping of Science*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr.ir. R. Dekker, EPS-2011-247-LIS, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/26509

Essen, M. van, *An Institution-Based View of Ownership*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. J. van Oosterhout & Prof.dr. G.M.H. Mertens, EPS-2011-226-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/22643

Feng, L., *Motivation, Coordination and Cognition in Cooperatives*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. G.W.J. Hendrikse, EPS-2010-220-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/21680

Gharehgozli, A.H., *Developing New Methods for Efficient Container Stacking Operations*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr.ir. M.B.M. de Koster, EPS-2012-269-LIS, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/37779

Gils, S. van, *Morality in Interactions: On the Display of Moral Behavior by Leaders and Employees*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. D.L. van Knippenberg, EPS-2012-270-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/38028

Ginkel-Bieshaar, M.N.G. van, *The Impact of Abstract versus Concrete Product Communications on Consumer Decision-making Processes*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr.ir. B.G.C. Dellaert, EPS-2012-256-MKT, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/31913

Gkougkousi, X., *Empirical Studies in Financial Accounting*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. G.M.H. Mertens & Prof.dr. E. Peek, EPS-2012-264-F&A, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/37170

Hakimi, N.A, Leader Empowering Behaviour: The Leader's Perspective: Understanding the Motivation behind Leader Empowering Behaviour, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. D.L. van Knippenberg, EPS-2010-184-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/17701

Hensmans, M., A Republican Settlement Theory of the Firm: Applied to Retail Banks in England and the Netherlands (1830-2007), Promoter(s): Prof.dr. A. Jolink & Prof.dr. S.J. Magala, EPS-2010-193-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/19494

Hernandez Mireles, C., *Marketing Modeling for New Products*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. P.H. Franses, EPS-2010-202-MKT, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/19878

Heyde Fernandes, D. von der, *The Functions and Dysfunctions of Reminders*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. S.M.J. van Osselaer, EPS-2013-295-MKT, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/41514

Heyden, M.L.M., *Essays on Upper Echelons & Strategic Renewal: A Multilevel Contingency Approach*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. F.A.J. van den Bosch & Prof.dr. H.W. Volberda, EPS-2012-259-STR, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/32167

Hoever, I.J., *Diversity and Creativity: In Search of Synergy*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. D.L. van Knippenberg, EPS-2012-267-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/37392

Hoogendoorn, B., *Social Entrepreneurship in the Modern Economy: Warm Glow, Cold Feet*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. H.P.G. Pennings & Prof.dr. A.R. Thurik, EPS-2011-246-STR, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/26447

Hoogervorst, N., On The Psychology of Displaying Ethical Leadership: A Behavioral Ethics Approach, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. D. De Cremer & Dr. M. van Dijke, EPS-2011-244-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/26228

Huang, X., An Analysis of Occupational Pension Provision: From Evaluation to Redesign, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. M.J.C.M. Verbeek & Prof.dr. R.J. Mahieu, EPS-2010-196-F&A, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/19674

Hytönen, K.A. Context Effects in Valuation, Judgment and Choice, Promoter(s): Prof.dr.ir. A. Smidts, EPS-2011-252-MKT, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/30668

Jaarsveld, W.L. van, *Maintenance Centered Service Parts Inventory Control*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr.ir. R. Dekker, EPS-2013-288-LIS, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/ 39933

Jalil, M.N., Customer Information Driven After Sales Service Management: Lessons from Spare Parts Logistics, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. L.G. Kroon, EPS-2011-222-LIS, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/22156

Kagie, M., Advances in Online Shopping Interfaces: Product Catalog Maps and Recommender Systems, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. P.J.F. Groenen, EPS-2010-195-MKT, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/19532

Kappe, E.R., *The Effectiveness of Pharmaceutical Marketing*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. S. Stremersch, EPS-2011-239-MKT, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/23610

Karreman, B., *Financial Services and Emerging* Markets, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. G.A. van der Knaap & Prof.dr. H.P.G. Pennings, EPS-2011-223-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/22280

Kil, J.C.M., Acquisitions Through a Behavioral and Real Options Lens, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. H.T.J. Smit, EPS-2013-298-F&A, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/50142

Klooster, E. van't, *Travel to Learn: The Influence of Cultural Distance on Competence Development in Educational Travel*, Promoter: Prof.dr. F.M. Go & Prof.dr. P.J. van Baalen, EPS-2014-312-MKT, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/1

Konter, D.J., Crossing borders with HRM: An inquiry of the influence of contextual differences in the adaption and effectiveness of HRM, Promotor: Prof.dr. J. Paauwe, EPS-2014-305-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/1

Lam, K.Y., *Reliability and Rankings*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. P.H.B.F. Franses, EPS-2011-230-MKT, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/22977

Lander, M.W., *Profits or Professionalism? On Designing Professional Service Firms*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. J. van Oosterhout & Prof.dr. P.P.M.A.R. Heugens, EPS-2012-253-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/30682

Langhe, B. de, *Contingencies: Learning Numerical and Emotional Associations in an Uncertain World*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr.ir. B. Wierenga & Prof.dr. S.M.J. van Osselaer, EPS-2011-236-MKT, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/23504

Larco Martinelli, J.A., *Incorporating Worker-Specific Factors in Operations Management Models*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr.ir. J. Dul & Prof.dr. M.B.M. de Koster, EPS-2010-217-LIS, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/21527

Leunissen, J.M., *All Apologies: On the Willingness of Perpetrators to Apoligize*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. D. De Cremer, EPS-2014-301-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/1

Liang, Q., Governance, CEO Indentity, and Quality Provision of Farmer Cooperatives, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. G.W.J. Hendrikse, EPS-2013-281-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/1 Liket, K.C., Why 'Doing Good' is not Good Enough: Essays on Social Impact Measurement, Promoter: Prof.dr. H.R. Commandeur, EPS-2014-307-S&E, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/1

Loos, M.J.H.M. van der, *Molecular Genetics and Hormones; New Frontiers in Entrepreneurship Research*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. A.R. Thurik, Prof.dr. P.J.F. Groenen & Prof.dr. A. Hofman, EPS-2013-287-S&E, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/40081

Lovric, M., *Behavioral Finance and Agent-Based Artificial Markets*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. J. Spronk & Prof.dr.ir. U. Kaymak, EPS-2011-229-F&A, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/22814

Markwat, T.D., *Extreme Dependence in Asset Markets Around the Globe*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. D.J.C. van Dijk, EPS-2011-227-F&A, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/22744

Mees, H., *Changing Fortunes: How China's Boom Caused the Financial Crisis*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. Ph.H.B.F. Franses, EPS-2012-266-MKT, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/34930

Meuer, J., Configurations of Inter-Firm Relations in Management Innovation: A Study in China's Biopharmaceutical Industry, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. B. Krug, EPS-2011-228-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/22745

Mihalache, O.R., Stimulating Firm Innovativeness: Probing the Interrelations between Managerial and Organizational Determinants, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. J.J.P. Jansen, Prof.dr.ing. F.A.J. van den Bosch & Prof.dr. H.W. Volberda, EPS-2012-260-S&E, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/32343

Milea, V., *New Analytics for Financial Decision Support*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr.ir. U. Kaymak, EPS-2013-275-LIS, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/38673

Nielsen, L.K., *Rolling Stock Rescheduling in Passenger Railways: Applications in Shortterm Planning and in Disruption Management*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. L.G. Kroon, EPS-2011-224-LIS, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/22444

Nijdam, M.H., Leader Firms: The Value of Companies for the Competitiveness of the Rotterdam Seaport Cluster, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. R.J.M. van Tulder, EPS-2010-216-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/21405

Noordegraaf-Eelens, L.H.J., *Contested Communication: A Critical Analysis of Central Bank Speech*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. Ph.H.B.F. Franses, EPS-2010-209-MKT, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/21061

Nuijten, A.L.P., *Deaf Effect for Risk Warnings: A Causal Examination applied to Information Systems Projects*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. G. van der Pijl & Prof.dr. H. Commandeur & Prof.dr. M. Keil, EPS-2012-263-S&E, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/34928 Oosterhout, M., van, *Business Agility and Information Technology in Service Organizations*, Promoter(s): Prof,dr.ir. H.W.G.M. van Heck, EPS-2010-198-LIS, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/19805

Osadchiy, S.E., *The Dynamics of Formal Organization: Essays on Bureaucracy and Formal Rules*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. P.P.M.A.R. Heugens, EPS-2011-231-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/23250

Otgaar, A.H.J., *Industrial Tourism: Where the Public Meets the Private*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. L. van den Berg, EPS-2010-219-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/21585

Ozdemir, M.N., *Project-level Governance, Monetary Incentives and Performance in Strategic R&D Alliances*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr.ir. J.C.M. van den Ende, EPS-2011-235-LIS, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/23550

Peers, Y., *Econometric Advances in Diffusion Models*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. Ph.H.B.F. Franses, EPS-2011-251-MKT, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/30586

Pince, C., *Advances in Inventory Management: Dynamic Models*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr.ir. R. Dekker, EPS-2010-199-LIS, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/19867

Porck, J.P., *No Team is an Island*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. P.J.F. Groenen & Prof.dr. D.L. van Knippenberg, EPS-2013-299-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/50141

Porras Prado, M., *The Long and Short Side of Real Estate, Real Estate Stocks, and Equity*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. M.J.C.M. Verbeek, EPS-2012-254-F&A, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/30848

Potthoff, D., *Railway Crew Rescheduling: Novel Approaches and Extensions*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. A.P.M. Wagelmans & Prof.dr. L.G. Kroon, EPS-2010-210-LIS, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/21084

Poruthiyil, P.V., *Steering Through: How Organizations Negotiate Permanent Uncertainty and Unresolvable Choices*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. P.P.M.A.R. Heugens & Prof.dr. S. Magala, EPS-2011-245-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/26392

Pourakbar, M. *End-of-Life Inventory Decisions of Service Parts*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr.ir. R. Dekker, EPS-2011-249-LIS, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/30584

Pronker, E.S., *Innovation Paradox in Vaccine Target Selection*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. H.R. Commandeur & Prof.dr. H.J.H.M. Claassen, EPS-2013-282-S&E, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/39654

Retel Helmrich, M.J., *Green Lot-Sizing*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. A.P.M. Wagelmans, EPS-2013-291-LIS, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/41330

Rijsenbilt, J.A., *CEO Narcissism; Measurement and Impact*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. A.G.Z. Kemna & Prof.dr. H.R. Commandeur, EPS-2011-238-STR, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/23554

Roelofsen, E.M., *The Role of Analyst Conference Calls in Capital Markets*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. G.M.H. Mertens & Prof.dr. L.G. van der Tas RA, EPS-2010-190-F&A, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/18013

Roza, M.W., The Relationship between Offshoring Strategies and Firm Performance: Impact of Innovation, Absorptive Capacity and Firm Size, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. H.W. Volberda & Prof.dr.ing. F.A.J. van den Bosch, EPS-2011-214-STR, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/22155

Rubbaniy, G., *Investment Behavior of Institutional Investors*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. W.F.C. Verschoor, EPS-2013-284-F&A, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/40068

Schellekens, G.A.C., *Language Abstraction in Word of Mouth*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr.ir. A. Smidts, EPS-2010-218-MKT, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/21580

Shahzad, K., Credit Rating Agencies, Financial Regulations and the Capital Markets, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. G.M.H. Mertens, EPS-2013-283-F&A, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/39655

Sotgiu, F., Not All Promotions are Made Equal: From the Effects of a Price War to Crosschain Cannibalization, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. M.G. Dekimpe & Prof.dr.ir. B. Wierenga, EPS-2010-203-MKT, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/19714

Sousa, M., Servant Leadership to the Test: New Perspectives and Insight, Promotors: Prof.dr. D. van Knippenberg & Dr. D. van Dierendonck, EPS-2014-313-ORG, http://hdl.net/1765/1

Spliet, R., *Vehicle Routing with Uncertain Demand*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr.ir. R. Dekker, EPS-2013-293-LIS, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/41513

Srour, F.J., *Dissecting Drayage: An Examination of Structure, Information, and Control in Drayage Operations*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. S.L. van de Velde, EPS-2010-186-LIS, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/18231

Staadt, J.L., *Leading Public Housing Organisation in a Problematic Situation: A Critical Soft Systems Methodology Approach*, Promoter: Prof.dr. S.J. Magala, EPS-2014-308-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/1

Stallen, M., Social Context Effects on Decision-Making; A Neurobiological Approach, Promoter(s): Prof.dr.ir. A. Smidts, EPS-2013-285-MKT, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/ 39931

Tarakci, M., *Behavioral Strategy; Strategic Consensus, Power and Networks*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. P.J.F. Groenen & Prof.dr. D.L. van Knippenberg, EPS-2013-280-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/39130

Teixeira de Vasconcelos, M., Agency Costs, Firm Value, and Corporate Investment, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. P.G.J. Roosenboom, EPS-2012-265-F&A, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/37265

Tempelaar, M.P., Organizing for Ambidexterity: Studies on the Pursuit of Exploration and Exploitation through Differentiation, Integration, Contextual and Individual Attributes, Promoter(s): Prof.dr.ing. F.A.J. van den Bosch & Prof.dr. H.W. Volberda, EPS-2010-191-STR, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/18457

Tiwari, V., *Transition Process and Performance in IT Outsourcing: Evidence from a Field Study and Laboratory Experiments*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr.ir. H.W.G.M. van Heck & Prof.dr. P.H.M. Vervest, EPS-2010-201-LIS, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/19868

Tröster, C., *Nationality Heterogeneity and Interpersonal Relationships at Work*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. D.L. van Knippenberg, EPS-2011-233-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/23298

Tsekouras, D., *No Pain No Gain: The Beneficial Role of Consumer Effort in Decision Making*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr.ir. B.G.C. Dellaert, EPS-2012-268-MKT, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/37542

Tzioti, S., *Let Me Give You a Piece of Advice: Empirical Papers about Advice Taking in Marketing*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. S.M.J. van Osselaer & Prof.dr.ir. B. Wierenga, EPS-2010-211-MKT, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/21149

Vaccaro, I.G., *Management Innovation: Studies on the Role of Internal Change Agents*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. F.A.J. van den Bosch & Prof.dr. H.W. Volberda, EPS-2010-212-STR, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/21150

Vagias, D., *Liquidity, Investors and International Capital Markets*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. M.A. van Dijk, EPS-2013-294-F&A, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/41511

Verheijen, H.J.J., *Vendor-Buyer Coordination in Supply Chains*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr.ir. J.A.E.E. van Nunen, EPS-2010-194-LIS, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/19594

Venus, M., *Demystifying Visionary Leadership; In Search of the Essence of Effective Vision Communication*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. D.L. van Knippenberg, EPS-2013-289-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/ 40079

Visser, V., Leader Affect and Leader Effectiveness; How Leader Affective Displays Influence Follower Outcomes, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. D. van Knippenberg, EPS-2013-286-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/40076

Vlam, A.J., Customer First? The Relationship between Advisors and Consumers of Financial Products, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. Ph.H.B.F. Franses, EPS-2011-250-MKT, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/30585

Waard, E.J. de, *Engaging Environmental Turbulence: Organizational Determinants for Repetitive Quick and Adequate Responses*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. H.W. Volberda & Prof.dr. J. Soeters, EPS-2010-189-STR, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/18012

Waltman, L., *Computational and Game-Theoretic Approaches for Modeling Bounded Rationality*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr.ir. R. Dekker & Prof.dr.ir. U. Kaymak, EPS-2011-248-LIS, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/26564 Wang, Y., *Information Content of Mutual Fund Portfolio Disclosure*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. M.J.C.M. Verbeek, EPS-2011-242-F&A, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/26066

Wang, Y., Corporate Reputation Management; Reaching Out to Find Stakeholders, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. C.B.M. van Riel, EPS-2013-271-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/38675

Weenen, T.C., On the Origin and Development of the Medical Nutrition Industry, Promoters: Prof.dr. H.R. Commandeur & Prof.dr. H.J.H.M. Claassen, EPS-2014-309-S&E, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/1

Wolfswinkel, M., Corporate Governance, Firm Risk and Shareholder Value of Dutch Firms, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. A. de Jong, EPS-2013-277-F&A, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/39127

Xu, Y., *Empirical Essays on the Stock Returns, Risk Management, and Liquidity Creation of Banks*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. M.J.C.M. Verbeek, EPS-2010-188-F&A, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/18125

Zaerpour, N., *Efficient Management of Compact Storage Systems*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. M.B.M. de Koster, EPS-2013-276-LIS, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/38766

Zhang, D., *Essays in Executive Compensation*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. I. Dittmann, EPS-2012-261-F&A, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/32344

Zhang, X., *Scheduling with Time Lags*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. S.L. van de Velde, EPS-2010-206-LIS, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/19928

Zhou, H., *Knowledge, Entrepreneurship and Performance: Evidence from Country-level and Firm-level Studies*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. A.R. Thurik & Prof.dr. L.M. Uhlaner, EPS-2010-207-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/20634

Zwan, P.W. van der, *The Entrepreneurial Process: An International Analysis of Entry and Exit*, Promoter(s): Prof.dr. A.R. Thurik & Prof.dr. P.J.F. Groenen, EPS-2011-234-ORG, http://hdl.handle.net/1765/23422

#### DATA-DRIVEN DECISION MAKING IN AUCTION MARKETS

This dissertation consists of three essays that examine the promises of data-driven decision making in the design and operationalization of complex auction markets. In the first essay, we derive a structural econometric model to understand the effect of auction design parameters on sellers' revenues. In addition, we develop a dynamic optimization approach which makes use of the rich structural properties identified from empirical data to guide auctioneers in setting these parameters in real-time. In the second essay, we focus on bidding strategies across different market channels and examine the interactions between different strategies and auction design parameters. In the third essay, we investigate the effect of information revelation policy on price dynamics and market performance. This research offers important implications to both theory and practice of decision-making in information-rich and time-critical markets. From the theoretical perspective, this is, to our best knowledge, the first research that systematically examines the interplay of different informational and strategic factors in dynamic, multi-channel auction markets. In particular, it sheds light on real-time decision support in complex markets and thus contributes to the nascent literature on smart markets. From the managerial perspective, our research shows that advanced data analytics tools have great potential in facilitating decision-making in complex, real-world business environments.

#### ERIM

The Erasmus Research Institute of Management (ERIM) is the Research School (Onderzoekschool) in the field of management of the Erasmus University Rotterdam. The founding participants of ERIM are the Rotterdam School of Management (RSM), and the Erasmus School of Economics (ESE). ERIM was founded in 1999 and is officially accredited by the Royal Netherlands Academy of Arts and Sciences (KNAW). The research undertaken by ERIM is focused on the management of the firm in its environment, its intra- and interfirm relations, and its business processes in their interdependent connections.

The objective of ERIM is to carry out first rate research in management, and to offer an advanced doctoral programme in Research in Management. Within ERIM, over three hundred senior researchers and PhD candidates are active in the different research programmes. From a variety of academic backgrounds and expertises, the ERIM community is united in striving for excellence and working at the forefront of creating new business knowledge.



## ERIM PhD Series Research in Management

Erasmus Research Institute of Management - ERiM Rotterdam School of Management (RSM) Erasmus School of Economics (ESE) Erasmus University Rotterdam (EUR) P.O. Box 1738, 3000 DR Rotterdam, The Netherlands 
 Tel.
 +31 10 408 11 82

 Fax
 +31 10 408 96 40

 E-mail
 info@erim.eur.nl

 Internet
 www.erim.eur.nl